RUSSIAN STRATEGY

EXPANSION, CRISIS AND CONFLICT





Russian Strategy Expansion, Crisis and Conflict

The views in this report are those of the authors and should not be construed as official U.S. Government policy, or the official policy of the National Institute for Public Policy or any of its sponsors.
For additional information about this publication or other publications by the National Institute Press, contact: Editor, National Institute Press, 9302 Lee Highway, Suite 750 • Fairfax, VA 22031 • (703) 293-9181 • www.nipp.org.
© National Institute Press, 2016

Russian Strategy Expansion, Crisis and Conflict

Table of Contents

Participants		vii
Foreword		ix
Preface		xi
Chapter 1.	Russian Grand Strategy	1
Chapter 2.	Continuity in Russian Strategy: The Wars Against Moldova, Georgia and Ukraine	19
Chapter 3.	Russian Expressions of Hostility	41
	Russian Nuclear and Conventional Force Programs and Russian Grand Strategy	61
Chapter 5.	Russian Arms Control Noncompliance in its Strategic Context	83
	Russian Strategy: Expansion, Crisis and Conflict Summary and Way Ahead	103

Participants

- Dr. Keith B. Payne, Study Director and Contributing Author, President, National Institute for Public Policy; Head, Graduate Department of Defense and Strategic Studies, Missouri State University; former Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defense
- Dr. John S. Foster, Jr., Chairman, Senior Review Group, former Director of Defense Research and Engineering, Department of Defense; Director of the Lawrence Livermore National Laboratory
- Dr. Stephen Blank, Contributing Author, Senior Fellow for Russia, American Foreign Policy Council, former Professor of National Security Studies at the Strategic Studies Institute of the U.S. Army War College
- Mr. Matthew Costlow, Contributing Researcher, Analyst, National Institute for Public Policy; Missouri State University, Department of Defense and Strategic Studies Graduate
- Mr. Fritz W. Ermarth, Senior Reviewer, former Chairman of the National Intelligence Council and staff of the National Security Council during the Carter and Reagan administrations
- Dr. Colin S. Gray, Senior Reviewer, Professor Emeritus, Centre for Strategic Studies, Department of Politics and International Relations, University of Reading; European Director, National Institute for Public Policy
- Amb. Robert G. Joseph, Senior Reviewer, Senior Scholar, National Institute for Public Policy; former Under Secretary of State for Arms Control and International Security; Special Assistant to the President and Senior Director for Proliferation Strategy, Counterproliferation and Homeland Defense, National Security Council
- Mr. Harrison Menke, Contributing Author, Policy Analyst, SAIC; Missouri State University, Department of Defense and Strategic Studies Graduate
- Mr. Guy B. Roberts, Senior Reviewer, former Deputy Assistant Secretary General for Weapons of Mass Destruction Policy and Director for Nuclear Policy, NATO; co-editor of National Security Law and Policy, 2015
- Mr. Thomas Scheber, Contributing Author, Vice President, National Institute for Public Policy; former Director of Strike Policy and Integration, Office of the Secretary of Defense
- **Dr. Mark Schneider**, **Contributing Author**, Senior Analyst, National Institute for Public Policy; former Principal Director for Forces Policy, Office of the Secretary of Defense
- Mr. David Trachtenberg, Contributing Author, President and CEO of Shortwaver Consulting LLC, former Principal Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defense

Foreword

Usually the most convincing way to look willing is to be willing.

Herman Kahn (1960)

Short of war itself, the international political and strategic relations between Russia and the United States are about as bad as they can be. Indeed, it is no exaggeration to say that the simultaneous conduct of two independent air campaigns over Syria could evolve all too suddenly into a war triggered by accident or by miscalculation.

There is little, if any, mystery about the broad political purpose fueling Vladimir Putin's conduct of international relations. Subtlety is not a characteristic of Russian statecraft; cunning and intended trickery, though, are another matter. Stated directly, Putin is striving to recover and restore that of which he is able from the late USSR. There is no ideological theme in his governance. Instead, there is an historically unremarkable striving after more power and influence. The challenge for the Western World, as demonstrated in this National Institute study in meticulous and troubling detail, is to decide where and when this latest episode in Russian expansionism will be stopped. What we do know, for certain, is that it must and will be halted. It is more likely than not that Putin himself does not have entirely fixed political-strategic objectives. His behavior of recent years has given a credible impression of opportunistic adaptability. In other words, he will take what he is able, where he can, and when he can. However, there is ample evidence to support this study's proposition that Russian state policy today is driven by a clear vision of Russia as a recovering and somewhat restored superpower, very much on the high road back to a renewed hegemony over Eastern Europe and Central Asia.

Putin's international political objectives appear largely open today: he will have Russia take whatever turns out to be available to take, preferably if the taking allows for some humiliation of the principal enemy, the United States. A practical political and strategic problem for Putin is to guess just how far he dares to push NATO in general and the United States in particular, before he finds himself, almost certainly unexpectedly, in a situation analogous to 1939. Just how dangerous would it be for Russia to press forcefully the Baltic members of NATO? Vladimir Putin would not be the first statesman to trust his luck once too often, based upon unrealistic confidence in his own political genius and power. There is danger not only that Putin could miscalculate the military worth of Russia's hand, but that he also will misunderstand the practical political and strategic strength of NATO 'red lines.' In particular, Putin may well discover, despite some current appearances, that not all of NATO's political leaders are expediently impressionable and very readily deterrable.

Putin's military instrument is heavily dependent, indeed probably over-dependent, upon the bolstering value of a whole inventory of nuclear weapons. It is unlikely to have evaded Putin's strategic grasp to recognize that these are not simply weapons like any others. A single political or strategic guess in error could well place us, Russians included, in a world horrifically new to all.

This National Institute study, *Russian Strategy: Expansion, Crisis and Conflict*, makes unmistakably clear Putin's elevation of strategic intimidation to be the leading element in Russian grand strategy today. Putin is behaving in militarily dangerous ways and 'talking the talk' that goes with such rough behavior. Obviously, he is calculating, perhaps just hoping, that American lawyers in the White House will continue to place highest priority on avoiding direct confrontation with Russia. This study presents an abundantly clear record of the Russian lack of regard for international law, which they violate with apparent impunity and without ill consequence to themselves, including virtually every arms control treaty and agreement they have entered into with the United States since 1972 (SALT I).

The challenge for the United States today and tomorrow is the need *urgently* to decide what can and must be done to stop Putin's campaign in its tracks before it wreaks lethal damage to the vital concept and physical structure of international order in much of the world, and particularly in Europe.

Professor Colin S. Gray

Preface

This monograph, *Russian Strategy: Expansion, Crisis and Conflict*, is based on readily-available and open sources of information, particularly including numerous Russian publications. Russian foreign military actions, defense initiatives, markedly expanded conventional and nuclear arms programs, internal repression, and egregious arms control non-compliance appear to be elements of an increasingly assertive and threatening agenda. In this text, we call out and examine the apparent grand strategy underlying Russian policies, programs and behavior.

This examination demonstrates that Russian grand strategy now includes a deeply-troubling mix of ingredients: increasing hostility toward the West, including expressed military threats via statements and nuclear exercises directed against the United States and NATO countries; expanding programs to produce advanced weapons and delivery vehicles, conventional and nuclear; revisions in military doctrine that place greater emphasis on the employment of nuclear weapons, including first use; military campaigns against neighboring states; the first annexation of European territory by military force since World War II; increasing military-oriented incursions in U.S., Canadian, European and Japanese air space; arms control noncompliance; and increasing domestic repression and authoritarianism.

The December 2014 edition of Russia's military doctrine identified the United States and NATO as the top threat to Russia.¹ The President of Estonia, Toomas Ilves, described the current situation in Europe: "Everything that has happened since 1989 has been predicated on the fundamental assumption that you don't change borders by force, and that's now out the window."² Russian hostility and expansionist goals have been manifest at least since Russia's 2008 military action against Georgia, which reportedly was backed by an alert of Russian nuclear forces.³ More recent Russian military actions include the annexation of Crimea, the support of pro-Russian rebels in Eastern Ukraine with elements of the Russian army, and unprecedented military operations in Syria.

These developments have created the potential for escalating political-military crises in Europe and may be more dangerous than were Soviet Cold War policies and behavior. In particular, as is explained herein, contemporary Russian nuclear strategy is intended to coerce the West and enforce Moscow's expansionist moves with nuclear first-use threats and planning that go well beyond Soviet Cold War behavior.

Until these most recent developments, the West generally has not considered Russia to be a security threat and there has been very little focus on Russia for two decades. U.S. attention has been elsewhere and the desire to see Russia as only a past threat has been overwhelming. Presidential candidate Mitt Romney was roundly ridiculed when he suggested in 2012 that Russia remained a priority security threat to the West, and in the same year a former Vice Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff asserted confidently that the risk of a nuclear confrontation with Russia "belongs to the past, not the future." And, when Russia occupied Crimea in 2014, the United States was in the process of reducing U.S. military forces in Europe. Russia continues to receive limited attention. Indeed, many still dismiss the potential for an escalating crisis with Russia, 5 and the systematic, integrated character of pertinent Russian policies remains largely unrecognized.

This monograph does not re-create Cold War images of Russia; it seeks instead to identify and understand emerging realities and the various threads of contemporary Russian policy and behavior in the unique context of Russian grand strategy. Such a comprehensive understanding of Russian policy and behavior will be necessary if the West is to formulate an effective counterstrategy and minimize the potential for crises and conflicts that otherwise appear inevitable. Herein are hundreds of references and statements by senior Russian officials. Perhaps the most indicative of Russia's strategic direction is by former Russian Foreign Minister Ivan Ivanov, "great powers...do not dissolve in international unions—they create them around themselves." It has become increasingly clear that the government of Vladimir Putin is willing to use naked force and coercion to that end.

A reappraisal of Russian grand strategy and its elements is long overdue following two decades of confident Western belief in benign relations with Russia, corresponding confident claims about the dwindling value of nuclear deterrence and "hard" power, and naïve expectations of a perpetual "peace dividend." This monograph is intended to provide an initial step in that reappraisal.

I would like to express my great appreciation to the Sarah Scaife Foundation for the generous support that made this monograph possible. I am equally grateful to each of the contributing authors and the Senior Reviewers who have worked diligently to help ensure its integrity, credibility and veracity, and to Amy Joseph and Matt Costlow at National Institute for their exceptionally professional efforts in support of this study's research and publication.

Professor Keith B. Payne, Study Director

¹ Vladimir Isachenkov, "New Russian military doctrine says NATO top threat," *Yahoo News*, December 26, 2014, available at http://news.yahoo.com/russian-military-doctrine-says-nato-top-threat-162432026.html.

² Quoted in Steven Erlanger, "Eastern Europe Frets About NATO's Ability to Curb Russia," *The New York Times*, April 23, 2014, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2014/04/24/world/europe/eastern-europe-frets-about-natos-ability-to-curb-russia.html.

³ Robert Joseph, "Commentary," speech at National Defense University, Washington, D.C., *Deterrence Imperatives: Capabilities and Education*, October 8, 2015. See also Frank Miller, "Keynote Address," U.S. Strategic Command Deterrence Symposium, July 29, 2015, available at

 $https://www.stratcom.mil/speeches/2015/137/Keynote_2015_USSTRATCOM_Deterrence_Symposium/.$

⁴ James Cartwright, et al., *Global Zero U.S. Nuclear Policy Commission Report: Modernizing U.S. Nuclear Strategy, Force Structure and Posture* (Washington, D.C.: Global Zero, May 2012), p. 6, available at http://www.globalzero.org/files/gz_us_nuclear_policy_commission_report.pdf.

⁵ Walter Pincus, "Old Nukes and Old Thinking," *The Washington Post*, November 18, 2014, p. A-17. See also Lawrence J. Korb and Katherine Blakely, "Russia's latest provocations: Business as usual?," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, December 9, 2014, available at http://thebulletin.org/russia%E2%80%99s-latest-provocations-business-usual7850.

⁶ The comprehensive and systematic character of Russian policies is highlighted in, Pavel Felgenhauer, "Preparing for War Against the US on All Fronts—A Net Assessment of Russia's Defense and Foreign Policy Since the Start of 2014," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol 11, No. 183 (October 16, 2014), available at http://www.jamestown.org/programs/edm/single/?tx_ttnews[tt_news]=42962&cHash=da9693dcf73b5d6068df70dc07e 14179#.VIXAs8nisdw.

Chapter 1. Russian Grand Strategy

Introduction

Different elements of Russian policy and behavior typically are examined independently, as if they are unique and unrelated. The elements of contemporary Russian grand strategy under President Vladimir Putin, however, appear to be integrated and underlie much of Russia's defense and foreign policy behavior. Russian moves that may seem disparate, such as the violation of arms control agreements and the occupation of Ukrainian territory, are in fact connected and well-orchestrated to advance the fundamental goals of Russian grand strategy.

Chapter One sets the stage for describing how Russian policies and behaviors are consistent reflections of Moscow's contemporary grand strategy by setting out the basic character of that strategy and the corresponding instruments of Russian power and influence. It explains Russian grand strategy largely in terms of Moscow's drive for authoritarian power domestically and a renewed commitment to expansion in Eurasia that is intended to establish Russian power within the areas of the former Soviet Union.

President Putin once remarked that, "The collapse of the Soviet Union was the greatest geopolitical catastrophe of the century. And for the Russian people, it became a real drama. Tens of millions of our citizens found themselves outside the Russian Federation..." It is now manifestly apparent that the reestablishment of the position, power and centralized, repressive authority of the past Soviet state is at the center of contemporary Russian grand strategy under President Putin. Unfortunately this goal underlying Russian grand strategy, if unmoderated, will mean crises and conflict with the West because pertinent Western states, including Ukraine, Poland, the Baltic states, and other post-Soviet states appear willing to resist this new Russian expansionism. NATO's Secretary General Jens Stoltenberg has stated with regard to the current risk of Russian aggression, "NATO's core task is collective defence. Our commitment to defend each other, enshrined in Article 5 of the Washington Treaty [which established NATO], is as strong and as relevant today as ever before. That is why we are implementing the biggest reinforcement of our collective defence since the end of the Cold War."

This chapter also identifies the instruments of power corresponding to Russia's contemporary grand strategy, including: domestic repression; military capabilities and the direct use of force; Information Warfare (IW); and, Information Operations (IO). These instruments have been particularly apparent in Russia's multidimensional involvement in the on-going crisis in Ukraine. But, as NATO Secretary General Stoltenberg, recently observed: "We cannot look at Russia's aggressive actions in Ukraine in isolation. They are part of a disturbing pattern of Russian behavior that goes well beyond Ukraine."

Subsequent chapters of this monograph will discuss how various elements of Russian defense and foreign policy are a reflection of the underlying Russian grand strategy, including Russia's: use of military threats and force in Moldova, Georgia, and Ukraine; the use of so-called "hybrid warfare" that includes both "hard" and "soft" power; renewed and mounting expressions of threat and hostility toward the West; greatly expanded nuclear and conventional force programs; and, a

pattern of noncompliance with various arms control agreements and commitments. Again, as NATO General Secretary Stoltenberg has observed regarding Russian actions: "These are not random events. They form a bigger picture, which is of great concern. Russia is a global actor that is asserting its military power, stirring up aggressive nationalism, claiming the right to impose its will on neighbors, and grabbing land."

Vladimir Putin appears to be the chief interpreter of Russian national interests and how those interests are served. His many remarks typically include two broad themes: the expectation of conflict and conviction that Russia is surrounded by enemies who pose an existential threat.

For example, in an October 2015 speech Putin observed: "As we analyze today's situation, let us not forget history's lessons. First of all, changes in the world order—and what we are seeing today are events on this scale—have usually been accompanied by if not global war and conflict, then by chains of intensive local-level conflicts." ⁵

In addition, Putin appears convinced that Russia is surrounded by enemies poised to attack. As he stated in April 2014: "There are enough forces in the world that are afraid of our strength, 'our hugeness,' as one of our sovereigns said. So, they seek to divide us into parts, this is a well-known fact." Putin believes that the West will go so far as to create a crisis for the purpose of harming Russia: "I'm sure that if these events [in Ukraine] had never happened ... if none of that had ever happened, they [Western powers] would have come up with some other excuse to try to contain Russia's growing capabilities, affect our country in some way, or even take advantage of it. The policy of containment was not invented yesterday. It has been carried out against our country for many years, always, for decades, if not centuries. In short, whenever someone thinks that Russia has become too strong or independent, these tools are quickly put into use." Correspondingly, Putin sees developments in Europe as a zero-sum game and has characterized U.S. missile defense in Europe as, "... no less, and probably even more important, than NATO's eastward expansion."

These perceptions appear to underlie Putin's rationale for including the use of military force and other coercive tactics as tools to revise the post-Cold War settlement—to the shock and consternation of many Western leaders who had come to assume benign relations with Russia were the norm.

Elements of Russian Grand Strategy Under Putin

Russia's aggression in Ukraine illustrates the point that territorial aggrandizement, revisionism and war are elements of the Putin regime's grand strategy. Putin's autocracy in Russia reproduces the critical elements of the Tsarist and Soviet states. In these states the leadership effectively owns the state and national economy. There is little concept of leadership accountability (other than to higher authorities), civic rights or property rights under law. Ownership of property or control of it is conditional, based on loyalty and service to the state. From much of the Russian elite's standpoint, this state—the only one they have ever known—is inconceivable other than as an authoritarian hegemon.⁹ Correspondingly, Russian leaders view democracy and market economies in the former Soviet space as an intolerable danger and threat.

Russian elites believe that Russia is the natural hegemon of Europe based on history, economic power, and contemporary power relations, and that those factors should be determinative. Moscow's stated objective of recovering its past hegemonic position and power entails the goal of Russian domination of the former Soviet bloc. Russian makes clear that the sovereignty and territorial integrity of states from the former Soviet space are contingent, disposable, and a matter of expediency. For example, well before 2014, Moscow questioned the validity of Ukraine's (and by implication other states') sovereignty. Russian ambassadors and officials have also repeatedly denigrated the sovereignty of former Soviet republics while their ambassadors in Eastern Europe frequently express similar views concerning the territorial integrity and sovereignty of their host countries. In June 2015 the Russian Chief Prosecutor's Office announced that it was examining whether the Soviet Union acted legally when it recognized the independence of Baltic states in 1991.

Moscow's current approach to the Commonwealth of Independent States (CIS) and desire to revise European security, arrest European integration, and fracture the Transatlantic alliance date back to Boris Yeltsin, although in a milder form. It was then more aspiration than sustainable policy objective. Now it is established policy given the increase in Russia's economic capabilities since 2000 and military capabilities following 2008. Enhanced economic capabilities largely derive from petrodollars and energy sales while improved military capabilities follow from the defense reforms instituted after the 2008 war with Georgia. The future of Russia's economic capabilities is open to question; the nature of its grand strategy aspirations is not.

Russia keeps its military threats, including nuclear threats, primarily on the table, complemented by constant forms of non-military pressure. Military power always has been and remains present as part of a larger and more comprehensive, multi-dimensional strategy. The wars with Georgia and Ukraine demonstrate this strategy in action as do the cyber strikes against Estonia in 2007, Russian efforts to undermine the Ukrainian elections of 2004, and Moscow's unrelenting multi-dimensional pressure on the CIS and Eastern Europe.

In 2008, Putin warned President George W. Bush that Ukraine was not a state; its territory, i.e. Crimea, was a gift from Russia; and Russia would "dismember Ukraine" if it moved toward NATO. Similarly, the Russian historian Vladimir Degoev wrote in 2006 that not only must the West acknowledge Russia's vital interests in the Transcaucasus but he also stated, "If in the Caucasus, Russia will have as southern neighbors the European Union and NATO, then in this region there will never be the hoped for peace." In 2008, Putin threatened Ukraine with nuclear weapons if it elected to have a U.S. missile defense network in its country. More recently, Russian officials threatened Denmark with a nuclear strike and Sweden with force if it should join NATO. Similar threats have also been made regularly against Poland for hosting U.S. military defenses. The continuous and ongoing series of threats, probes, and displays of advanced weaponry all testify to the fact that Russia operates on the basis of intimidation, i.e. concede or suffer the consequences. Indeed, occasionally Russian spokesmen openly express the threat of war, including nuclear war.

This expansionist strategy is by no means restricted to the CIS; it applies to all of Central and Eastern Europe. Russia deems that creation of a continental bloc of former Soviet republics and satellites is an effective tool for sustaining the regime and obtaining Western acknowledgement of Russia's expansive sphere of influence. This drive for hegemony is a fundamental Russian

objective. The regime's goals of retaining power internally and increasing power externally are inseparable from this drive.

With the invasion of Ukraine, Putin's Russia now threatens states from the Baltic to the Black Sea and the Balkans. Putin also has invested considerable effort and resources to exploit Balkan rivalries and conflicts, stall conflict resolution in the former Yugoslavia, fracture European integration, and use energy sales to dominate Balkan states and their politics.²⁰ The conquest or de facto control of Ukraine would facilitate Putin's goal of re-establishing Russian dominance in Central and Eastern Europe.²¹

President Putin's expansionist goals and actions are seen as essential for legitimizing the regime, and have become especially prominent since his return to the presidency in 2012. The mobilization or permanent semi-militarization of the country on the basis of supposed external and internal threats appear inherent in Putin's political agenda. External conflict, as in Ukraine, as many have noted, represents an effort to ensure domestic legitimacy. In fact, no greater threat could be imagined than a democratic and flourishing Ukraine that therefore must be prevented from emerging.²² Indeed, one may categorize Russian strategy as a containment strategy designed to prevent the spread of democracy into the former Soviet Union, especially Russia, and to force the West to guarantee that the Putin regime will be forever immunized against this virus that it allegedly spreads to weaken Russia.²³

Unfortunately, the Russian quest for domination in Europe and Eurasia means at least a semipermanent state of siege towards Russia's neighbors and interlocutors, and likely conflict. Russian strategy to regain dominion over the CIS is intended also to compel other governments to acknowledge Russia's position as a superpower and hegemon in the former Soviet space. Russia's strategy utilizes multiple instruments of power, including diplomacy, information, economics, and military means.²⁴ Several of these will be discussed in this chapter. The incitement and subsequent exploitation of ethnic conflicts along Russia's peripheries using these instruments of power is an integral part of this strategy.

Russian spokesmen have long maintained that Russia's strategy is indirect, asymmetrical, and primarily non-military. Yet, the use of Russia's military directly and indirectly for coercive purposes always is visible, and is now underway in Ukraine and Syria. Russia has crossed a threshold with regard to its willingness to use military force directly to change territorial boundaries in Europe.

Russian strategy is also long-term. Many Western commentators in and out of government appear to believe that the invasion of Ukraine was an improvised decision. That belief, however, reflects a misunderstanding of Russian strategy. In fact, improvisatory responses to crises through tactical flexibility are inherent in Russia's "asymmetric" strategy, which fully endorses the seizure of opportunities to further the expansive goals described above. More importantly, perhaps, the evidence is overwhelming that both Ukraine and Georgia were long-term planned contingencies, not improvisations. Putin himself acknowledged in 2012 that he began planning the 2008 war with Georgia with the use of separatists in 2006. Similarly, Moscow has been training forces for the seizure of Moldova and Ukraine since at least 2006, if not earlier; all this is a matter of public record.

Components of the Quest for Dominance

Putin's quest for autocracy and domination, if not de jure empire, has several individual components. First is the concentration of domestic power and authority in the Putin regime, and the corresponding repression of domestic opposition. As part of the regime's effort to consolidate its power and authority, it promotes the view that Russia is a besieged fortress under constant threat from the U.S. and the West which seek only to prevent Russia from becoming a great power and reclaiming its role as leader of a continental bloc.²⁷ Russian official statements regularly claim that threats to Russia are multiplying,²⁸ including the threat of major war (even as Russia enjoys visible conventional superiority along its European frontiers and NATO defense spending continues to decline). Threat exaggeration appears to be essential to the Russian policy process. Moreover, the Putin regime simultaneously claims that dissenters are (in classic Leninist fashion) directly tied to foreign governments and "national traitors." This reproduces classic Soviet behavior; it is no surprise that Putin allegedly views opponents either as enemies or betrayers, a classic sign of political paranoia and of the KGB's influence upon his outlook.²⁹

Second, Russia views itself as a multi-regional great power, including in the entire European, Arctic, Caucasus, Central Asian, Middle Eastern and Northeast Asian regions. As such, Russia seeks freedom of action in a continental bloc that it dominates. In Europe, Moscow seeks to revise the 1989-91 settlement that ended the Cold War and the Soviet empire.

Such an arrangement, as envisaged by Moscow, would formalize Western acceptance of Russia's status and power claims, while also facilitating Russian opportunities to use pro-Russian factions or parties in other European countries to subvert those governments or at least exercise constant leverage and influence on their policies to reduce the prospect of a serious response to further Russian territorial aggrandizement. This aggrandizement could be based, at least rhetorically, upon Russia's claim to defend the interests, honor, and rights of Russian speakers. In fact, Russian law since 2009 has allowed the president to send troops abroad to defend those causes without consulting the Duma. The consequences of this license for Russia's neighbors are now visible to all. In accountric state of the serious response to fact the prospect of the serious response to fact the prospect of the serious response to fact the prospect of the serious response to further the prospect of the serious response to fact th

Third, Russia's corresponding objectives in Europe translate into dominating Europe and thwarting or hollowing out the process of European integration that, in its democratic forms expressed by the EU and NATO, represent a perceived threat to Russian security. This means establishing pro-Russian and even anti-democratic beachheads of influence in European governments, consolidating economic-political ties that give Moscow extensive influence in European capitals, arresting progress in democratic government and institutions abroad, severing or severely attenuating the Transatlantic alliance, and disrupting EU or NATO expansion. This also means undermining any independent, democratically elected pro-Western governments in Ukraine and other former Soviet republics.

A decade ago, some European analysts postulated a Russian strategy in the CIS that they called "Russification" which opposes the liberal values inherent in the EU and its movement toward Western market economies.³² In this context, Westernization means movement towards liberal, democratic, transparent market states and societies. Although they were discussing Transnistria (Russia's enclave that it carved out of Moldova) and Abkhazia then, the metaphor and the process equally apply throughout the former Soviet Union and the Balkans. By Russification they meant

not only the integration of targeted states' domestic structures with those of the Russian Federation, but also a process aiming to stall, if not reverse, movement toward democratic governance and the rule of law. President Putin's leadership offers the contemporary version of this model: Putin has established a regime that is authoritarian, if not totalitarian, driven by corruption and the destruction of checks and balances, and is increasingly willing to use repressive force at home to retain power and abroad to gain position. Moscow's strategy of Russification reflects its imperial goals identified above.

Fourth, an essential part of this strategy is the use of energy resources and other ties to influence European governments and to gain influence over their economies, to include a massive expansion of espionage and military threats of war to intimidate European states. This strategy is intended to discourage European governments from taking any action that undercuts Russian influence because their national (or even personal) interests depend upon maintaining good relations with Moscow.

Russia's coercive diplomacy to force its neighbors into its Eurasian Economic Union and Customs Union eliminates any pretense that this integration project is based on cooperation; it is based on what Susan Stewart of Germany's Institute for Science and Politics calls, "an offer that they cannot refuse." Furthermore, Stewart notes that Russia's coercive behavior shows its own nervousness about the viability of this approach and the necessity to coerce other states into accepting them. ³³

In addition, Russia encourages instability and economic weakness among neighboring countries in the belief that such conditions tend to increase Russian influence.³⁴ Other scholars have found this pattern in Central Asia and the Caucasus. With regard to Central Asia, Alexey Malashenko of the Moscow office of the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace has confirmed this point. While listing the goals of Russian policy in Central Asia, Malashenko writes:

This list does not mention stability since that is *not* one of Russia's unwavering strategic demands for the region. Although the Kremlin has repeatedly stressed its commitment to stability, Russia nevertheless finds shaky situations more in its interests, as the inherent potential for local or regional conflict creates a highly convenient excuse for persuading the governments of the region to seek help from Russia in order to survive.³⁵ (Italics in original)

Fifth, in recent years Russia has expanded its efforts to form partnerships or even working alliances with like-minded states, primarily China, to challenge the United States globally across a host of issue areas, e.g., the domination of the dollar and U.S. influence in international economic institutions. Russia, like China, attempts to create new modalities and sources of influence and power in world affairs, expand its influence, and challenge the pillars upon which U.S. power rests by building alternative international alliances and institutions. Currently, in Europe Putin is seeking to break the Western consensus on the sanctions placed upon Russia for its aggression against Ukraine, and thus to gain more freedom of action and leverage abroad.

Finally, Moscow seeks not just hegemony, but territorial expansion to truncate insubordinate states like Georgia and Ukraine. For example, Putin has often stated that Ukrainians and Russians are one blood and one nation and therefore, Ukraine has no right of existence as an independent, sovereign state.³⁶ Russian officials, including Putin himself, have also threatened

other countries: Putin has asserted that Kazakhstan was not a state before 1991;³⁷ and as noted above, Russia's Chief Prosecutor announced that he will investigate the legality of the Supreme Soviet's decision granting the Baltic States independence in 1991.

Instruments of Power

Russia employs multiple instruments of power to support its grand strategy, including the broad Soviet concept of a "correlation of forces." The Russian concept of the correlation of forces includes what Moscow believes is Russia's greater will to suffer, if necessary to prevail, given the passion of its animating strategic vision. Noted Russian journalist, Alexander Golts, has observed that the leadership in Moscow is prepared to demand the suffering necessary for its vision.³⁸

Correspondingly, Russian strategy focuses on psychological factors of will and endurance, including the loyalty of citizens to the regime. As a result, Moscow places importance on its information warfare and information operations at home and abroad. These concepts transcend taking down networks, hacking, and cyber-crime, to include systematic long-term mass information manipulation and shaping on a global scale. With Russia's belief that it is perpetually in a state of conflict with the West, it conducts constant ongoing information operations as part of its strategy, e.g., hacking and propaganda, and cyber-espionage. This explains the great attention given to influencing or controlling the media at home and abroad and to the systematic massive use of propaganda.

Russia also utilizes energy sales and the threat of withholding energy resources to obtain leverage up and downstream in European states, and to impress others with its power and prowess. It also appears to fund foreign political parties, movements and leaders, particularly foreign media conglomerates, to influence Eurasian political leaders, institutions and media. Additionally, Moscow reportedly spends lavishly on IW and IO abroad to buy experts and "talking heads" to advance Russian interests with the patina of expert respectability and arguments for accepting Russia's narratives about its goals and actions.³⁹

Military Instruments

Russian military tools in support of Moscow's strategic goals should be seen in a broad context. Frequently, Russia uses its military to threaten and thereby intimidate and coerce foreign audiences. Talk of war, nuclear strikes and other military rhetoric has been a constant feature of state policy under Putin since 2007.⁴⁰ As the economist and commentator Andrei Illarionov (who formerly advised the Russian government) observed in 2009:

Since its outset, the *siloviki* regime [the Russian name for political leaders drawn from the Russian security and military services] has been aggressive. At first it focused on actively destroying centers of independent political, civil, and economic life within Russia. Upon achieving those goals, the regime's aggressive behavior turned outward beyond Russia's borders. At least since the assassination of the former Chechen President Zelimkhan Yandarbiyev in Doha, Qatar on 14 February 2004, aggressive behavior by SI [Siloviki] in the international arena has become the rule rather than the exception. Over the last five years the regime has waged ten different "wars" (most of them involving propaganda, intelligence operations, and economic coercion rather than open military force) against

neighbors and other foreign nations. The most recent targets have included Ukraine (subjected to a "second gas war" in early 2009), the United States (subjected to a yearslong campaign to rouse anti-American sentiment), and, most notoriously, Georgia (actually bombed and invaded in 2008).

In addition to their internal psychological need to wage aggressive wars, a rational motive is also driving the *siloviki* to resort to conflict. War furnishes the best opportunities to distract domestic public opinion and destroy the remnants of the political and intellectual opposition within Russia itself. An undemocratic regime worried about the prospect of domestic economic, social, and political crises—such as those that now haunt Russia amid recession and falling oil prices—is likely to be pondering further acts of aggression. The note I end on, therefore, is a gloomy one: To me, the probability that Siloviki Incorporated will be launching new wars seems alarmingly high. (Italics in original)⁴¹

Russia's defense spending rose steadily after the year 2000. Since the 2008 war against Georgia, Russia's militarization accelerated and deepened with large-scale comprehensive nuclear and conventional buildups despite challenging economic conditions and growing domestic repression. This has coincided with movement toward a domestic system that combines traditional Russian autocracy with totalitarian behaviors and the intensification of domestic IW to keep the population in a state of perpetual mobilization against foreign and/or domestic enemies.

In the 2014 invasion of Ukraine and subsequent events, Russia used both military threats and the direct employment of military power. Moscow also has used direct force in Moldova and Georgia, as well as waging an unending war in the North Caucasus. In short, the Russian state has been and continues to be forged by both war and the threatened use of force.

Russia also continues to seek expansion of weapon sales and the number of buyer states, often to achieve foreign military bases and/or influence. In general, Moscow openly covets new foreign bases in Latin America, the South China Sea, the Indian Ocean, the Balkans and the Middle East. Russia also uses arms sales to win friends in the CIS and in the Caucasus to perpetuate the frozen conflict in Nagorno-Karabakh. Russian military sales policy thus complements Russian foreign policy throughout the entire post-Soviet space to create and then exploit continuing conflicts and instability for its benefit, a circumstance that could become the future status quo in Ukraine. As

Many analysts have noted Moscow's exploitation of conflicts across the Caucasus and even Central Asia. As Susan Stewart writes:

Russia is more than willing to tolerate instability and economic weakness in the neighboring countries, assuming they are accompanied by an increase in Russian influence. In fact, Russia consciously contributes to the rising instability and deterioration of the economic situation in some, if not all, of these countries.⁴⁴

Richard Giragosian, Founding Director of the Regional Studies Center in Yerevan, observes that in the Caucasus:

Russia is clearly exploiting the unresolved Karabakh conflict and rising tension in order to further consolidate its power and influence in the South Caucasus. Within this context, Russia has not only emerged as the leading arms provider to Azerbaijan, but also continues to deepen its military support and cooperation with Armenia. For Azerbaijan, Russia offers an important source of modern offensive weapons, while for Armenia, both the bilateral partnership with Russia and membership in the Russian-led Collective Security Treaty Organization (CSTO) offers Armenia its own essential security guarantees.⁴⁵

The independent Caucasus-based analyst Eugene Kogan recently reached the same conclusion:

Moscow remains determined to block conflict resolution as conflict resolution would eliminate much of its leverage and pretexts for militarizing the area even though it is increasingly clear that Moscow has not arrested the disintegration of the North Caucasus by these forceful policies.⁴⁶

Other analysts also have reached this conclusion:

In the case of Azerbaijan, the government of Azerbaijan needs to understand that as long as President Putin sees no personal benefits for him and his government in the Nagorno-Karabakh conflict's resolution, Moscow will retain the policy of status quo, which is best for its own interests. The other two parties, namely the co-chairs of the Minsk Group-France and the US – will do nothing to change the situation as long as it cannot change in their favor.⁴⁷

In short, it appears that Russia has an interest in exploiting "shaky situations" in Central Asia to enhance its control.⁴⁸

Moscow views the NATO alliance as a permanent and primary enemy waging a multi-dimensional war against it. The supposed threat envisions NATO drawing closer to block Russia's efforts to recreate a de facto empire in the CIS and thus a "state of siege" exists in Russian relations with NATO and the EU. Given Moscow's view that it has an inherently conflictual relationship with the West, nuclear weapons take priority in Russian procurement policy. Nuclear capabilities are intended to compensate for Russia's inadequacies in conventional capabilities compared to NATO's potential. Nuclear weapons, threats of their use and the threat of their further deployment, e.g. in the Russian Baltic enclave of Kaliningrad, are used to deter, intimidate and coerce Western states.

For example, the many official Russian statements claiming Russia's right to deploy nuclear weapons in Crimea reflects efforts to intimidate the West from acting against Moscow and to convey Moscow's determination to retain Crimea, and thus to deter any action against its overall policies in Ukraine. Russian nuclear weapons and multiplying nuclear threats—including long-range bomber patrols against the United States and Europe—aim to deter any Western action against Russia, and to intimidate the West into accepting Russian conquests as irrevocable faits accompli.

This political use of nuclear weapons is not confined to the present crisis. Similar moves reportedly occurred during the 2008 Georgian war,⁴⁹ affirming Moscow's belief that if it lacked nuclear weapons, the West might intervene against Russian aggression in the CIS. Russia sees its nuclear arsenal, in part, as the instrument that can prevent robust Western responses to its aggression and occupation of neighboring territories. This is a new and fundamentally coercive role for Russian nuclear weapons and does not reflect Western mutual nuclear deterrence notions of the Cold War.

Russian statements about nuclear weapons have moved beyond the clear desire to deter and intimidate the West to include potential operational employment. As the British analyst Roger McDermott has written,

The Russian military understanding of these weapons and reliance on them in certain scenarios suggests that they play a significant role in security thinking, which has grown and may continue to grow until Russia can successfully redress its conventional weaknesses. This is borne out in official statements, as well as in the role assigned to them in operational-strategic exercises.... It is therefore important to understand that Russia regards these weapons differently than the West: for Moscow they do not simply have political value, they play a role in military planning that compensates for conventional weakness, and in certain scenarios are considered to be operational systems.⁵⁰

Thus, Russian nuclear weapons, whether they be strategic or tactical nuclear weapons could, in severe circumstances, be used in combat operations. The apparent Russian willingness to employ nuclear weapons likely contributes to their coercive effect.

Russia also has undertaken a complementary large-scale conventional force buildup since 2008, the purpose of which is to field a potent high-tech military. Those conventional assets, used often in innovative ways, as seen in Ukraine, can occupy territory and also intimidate CIS and European governments, and thus support conventional deterrence as suggested in the 2014 defense doctrine.⁵¹

Russia's military strategy, however, is not just one of deterrence and coercion. It envisages and prepares for periodic military aggression against neighbors to revise post-Cold War status quo boundaries while deterring a NATO response.

Lastly, Russia's espionage and intelligence penetration of Western governments and defense technology have reached the same or exceeded levels of the Brezhnev years that represented the acme of Soviet espionage efforts against the West.⁵² In addition, Spanish prosecutor Jose Grinda reportedly informed the U.S. embassy in Spain that Russia uses organized crime gangs to carry out covert operations on its behalf.⁵³

Information Warfare

As discussed briefly above, Russia employs IW and IO to shape mass consciousness and perceptions for multiple military as well as political purposes. Information warfare is a form of warfare that either attacks or employs information technology to secure tactical, operational, and/or strategic objectives whether they require taking down networks, weapons systems, or the

mass political manipulation of targeted audiences. Information operations are the specific operations using or targeting information networks that are carried out as part of the overall strategic plan.

The first priority for Russia's IW has been saturating Russian domestic media to promote the loyalty of the Russian people to Putin. Russian IW and IO also pay special attention to the global milieu. It includes the recruitment of a huge international network of commentators ("trolls") employed to criticize any media comments in the West that reflect poorly on Moscow, pump out anti-Western propaganda, discredit critics of Russia and Russian policy, and drown out media reporting that criticizes Putin.⁵⁴

IW and IO are also regularly employed in service of other objectives. For example, Russian IW includes a sustained media campaign against the dollar and the alleged perfidiousness of U.S. economic policy to undermine the dollar as the main global currency.⁵⁵

Domestic IO's aim to isolate regime enemies and strengthen public loyalty by creating an atmosphere of quasi-permanent mobilization against all manner of foreign and domestic enemies. Moscow's efforts testify to its belief that popular support is a major center of gravity for its regime and power. These efforts appear to have had considerable success—President Putin has an apparent approval rating within Russia of 89 percent.⁵⁶

Moscow also intends to control the narrative of its actions abroad to help inhibit a forceful Western response to its war in Ukraine and other aggressions. Instead, Moscow's IOs emphasize the need for a new American dialogue with Moscow that acknowledges Russia's spheres of influence. It is very easy to spot this goal in foreign and Russian publications and public meetings with Russian spokesmen, apologists, and defenders. Johnson's *Russia List* (a daily compendium of articles on Russia sponsored by George Washington University's Institute for European, Russian and Eurasian Studies) performs an admirable service in making many of these articles available on a daily basis. The common theme is that current conflicts in Western relations with Russia are America's fault. This charge is bolstered by the ever-present fear that a further breakdown in relations could lead to Russian isolation and potentially war. These examples exemplify the process whereby military threats, IW and IO merge for a common purpose.

Russia's army of "trolls" also serves to overwhelm and discredit critics and critiques of Russia. This effort is intended to shape Western elite thinking in a direction favorable to Moscow. ⁵⁷ Indeed, Peter Pomerantsev of the Legatum Institute in London has argued that the point is to induce cynicism and inaction abroad to prevent action against Russia. ⁵⁸

IW and IO serve other purposes as well in military strategy. There is good reason to conclude that Russia's IO against Georgia in 2008 was intended to provide Moscow with a pretext to destroy Georgian military might and detach South Ossetia and Abkhazia without suffering any serious Western riposte.⁵⁹ Elsewhere, e.g. in Kyrgyzstan and Estonia, Russia reportedly used IW, respectively, to instigate a domestic coup against a regime that Moscow deemed insufficiently trustworthy and subservient and, in 2007, reportedly to conduct a massive cyber-attack on Estonian infrastructure in an apparent attempt to coerce the Estonian government.⁶⁰ In such cases, Russian IW serves as a multi-functional and multi-dimensional weapon usable in diverse environments to control the narrative of politics and conflict, inhibit enemy action, and shape

foreign and domestic thinking, even as it is also used to corrupt, destroy, and take down networks and facilitate espionage.

The Continuing Crisis: Russia's War in Ukraine

Russia's naked aggression in Ukraine represents the first time since World War II that the border of a European state has been changed by external force and arguably is the greatest threat to international order since Saddam Hussein invaded Kuwait in 1990. Displaying innovative tactics that share similarities to the German Anschluss with Austria in 1938 and the Russian occupation and annexation of Crimea in 2014, Russian operations in Ukraine have been called hybrid war.⁶¹

Russia consciously and meticulously planned a takeover of Crimea and launched it when the Ukrainian government of Victor Yanukovych in Kiev fell in February 2014, not as an act of ad hoc improvisation but as a long-planned-for strategic operation in response to the immediate opportunity.⁶²

Subsequently, in the Donbass region of Ukraine, Russia launched a second effort along similar lines, hoping to duplicate the success of the Crimean operation. Here, however, Moscow failed to achieve immediate victory and has encountered staunch Ukrainian resistance and a lack of support on the ground for its expansionist efforts. Although Moscow is utilizing multiple instruments against Ukraine and to thwart Western diplomatic and economic sanctions, the actual military operations are conventional armor and artillery duels and encirclements or threatened encirclements. They involve substantial use of Russian equipment, commanders, the periodic mobilization of about 50,000 Russian troops on the border, and the dispatch of about 9,000 Russian troops. Despite continued Russian denials, the evidence of direct Russian military participation is irrefutable.

Today, there exists the threat of further expansion of the conflict into other areas of Ukraine through Russian offensives, aggressive IW campaigns to blunt Western responses and hide the truth from the Russian population, and unremitting economic and energy pressure on the Ukrainian economy. Some reports suggest Russian support for bombings in Khar'kiv and Odessa. The Russian strategic goal appears to be the creation of an extended belt of territory directly from Russia, along the entire Crimean coast all the way to Transnistria. This goal includes reuniting ethnic Russians, adding to the declining Slavic population cohort in Russia, seizing Ukraine's energy assets in Crimea, destroying an independent pro-Western Ukraine, and establishing control over the Black Sea. 66

These Russified territories would then form a new "state"—Novorossiia (new Russia)—based on an ethnic or Russian-speaking component that Russia could then use to put pressure on states from the Baltic to Tajikistan on the basis of the popular notion of regathering supposedly "holy" Russian lands. The similarity of this strategic goal and its constituent elements to Germany's in the late 1930s is visible in Putin's actions and speeches, most notably his Duma speech on March 18, 2014 after the "referendum" in Crimea. ⁶⁷

At the same time, Russia's aggressive and threatening moves directed at Sweden, Finland, and NATO members continue to the present and appear designed to intimidate Western governments and deter a Western response to Russian aggression. 68 Moscow is also concurrently invoking

the threat of a general European war, including the use of nuclear weapons, to attempt to force NATO and the EU to pursue only very limited responses to Russia's expansionist moves in Ukraine.⁶⁹

Putin's objectives evidently are to preclude the establishment of an independent Ukrainian state that is pro-Western. Noted Russian journalist, Pavel Felgenhauer, has described Putin's fundamental position: "Putin continues to think of Ukraine as an integral part of the Russian World (Russkiy Mir).... A pro-Western Ukraine separate from Russia is an abomination that must be stopped." A corresponding Russian goal appears to be to absorb at least portions of Eastern Ukraine. The addition of these territories would add to the Slavic population that is otherwise in steady decline in Russia, demonstrate NATO's impotence, and by dismembering Ukraine, ensure that Moscow's long tradition of considering itself the sole legitimate heir of the medieval Russian State, *Kievan Rus'* (the capital of which was Kiev), is not undermined by Ukraine's repudiation of Russia. Imperial territorial gains serve multiple domestic purposes for Putin, including buttressing his increasingly coercive and repressive efforts to stay in power by stoking nationalistic sentiment.

At present it is uncertain if Moscow will launch a major new offensive against Ukraine or other Central European targets, but Putin is unlikely to renounce his conquests and, therefore, a renewed state of siege is now the most likely order in Europe. This may not be a new Cold War because Russia is not the USSR and the global order is not bipolar. Neither can Russia seriously challenge with conventional military force a united West that is determined to defend its interests and values. But the current and foreseeable reality cannot be described as peace and stability. Unless and until Russia adopts a more benign grand strategy, the outlook is for crises and protracted conflict occurring in multiple dimensions and theaters.

Conclusions

Russia's domestic political system under Putin is oriented to expansionist policies and is predicated on recasting Russia as a de facto empire. The inherent revisionism of Russian policy and its fundamental anti-liberalism makes anti-Americanism the default option of Russian policy. Cooperation, where possible is tactical and instrumental, not a result of a strategic rapprochement. This applies to arms control accords where Moscow feels free to break inconvenient agreements.

Russia's overall security policies begin with the presupposition of conflict with most of its interlocutors and thus entails a consistent bias toward the militarization of its domestic and foreign policies. Domestic dissent is equated to treason by fifth columnists linked to external enemies and virtually all elements of domestic policy are viewed through this prism.⁷¹

Given these continuing and strongly rooted factors, Russia's conventional and nuclear buildup will continue as long as Russia can afford it and Putin retains power, even if he must ratchet back the level or scope of this buildup as a result of economic pressures. The dangerous threat environment for the West described above will not change unless there are dramatic changes in Russia's expansionist goals and Russia's willingness to use any and all forms of pressure to advance them, i.e., Russia's grand strategy. Absent such a change in Russia's strategic goals, U.S. and NATO conciliatory behavior/actions are likely to present an image of disunity and indecision, and thereby potentially provoke further Russian belligerence.

The usual Western hope that arms control will address threats and relieve it of the need to respond more forcefully appears particularly fanciful now. Putin is little interested in new arms control and is manifestly willing to violate existing agreements. As will be discussed in Chapters Two and Five, Russia has systematically violated the Helsinki Final Act, all the treaties with Ukraine and other CIS governments on the inviolability of borders, and the 1994 Budapest Accord with Washington, London and Kiev on Ukraine's denuclearization; it also has broken the INF treaty, the CFE treaty (Conventional Forces in Europe) and its political promises in the Presidential Nuclear Initiatives.

Unfortunately, abundant evidence points to the continuing mobilization of Russia for a long-term state of siege with the West, if not actual war, as Moscow continues to insist that it is secure only if all its interlocutors are not. A mobilization policy initiated by 2009 has greatly accelerated since 2013. If Russia cannot escape from the Putin regime's anti-Western hostility and insistence upon hegemony, the ensuing state of siege will be a source of crises and conflict for years. Perhaps most dangerous is the fact that Putin is not a magician who can control the nationalism and militarism he has inflamed. As the then-Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, Gen. Martin Dempsey said in July 2014, "If I have a fear about this it's that Putin may actually light a fire that he loses control of." Indeed, crises and conflict are the logical consequences of Putin's expansionist grand strategy.

¹ Andrew Osborn, "Putin: Collapse of the Soviet Union was 'catastrophe of the century," *The Independent*, April 26, 2005, available at http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/putin-collapse-of-the-soviet-union-was-catastrophe-of-the-century-6147493.html.

² Jens Stoltenberg, "Adapting To a Changed Security Environment," *Center for Strategic and International Studies*, May 27, 2015, available at http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/opinions_120166.htm.

³ Ibid.

⁴ Ibid.

⁵ Vladimir Putin, "Meeting of the Valdai International Discussion Club," *Kremlin.ru*, October 24, 2015, available at http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/46860.

⁶ Vladimir Putin, "Direct Line with Vladimir Putin," *Kremlin.ru*, April 17, 2014, available at http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/20796.

⁷ Vladimir Putin, "Presidential Address to the Federal Assembly," *Kremlin.ru*, December 4, 2014, available at http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/47173.

⁸ Ibid.

⁹ Maura Reynolds, "Moscow Has Chechnya Back--Now What?," *Los Angeles Times*, June 19, 2000, available at http://articles.latimes.com/2000/jun/19/news/mn-42556; Boris Rumer, "Central Asia: At the End of the Transition," Boris Rumer, ed., *Central Asia At the End of Transition* (Armonk, NY: M.E. Sharpe & Co. Inc., 2005), p. 47; Dmitry Furman, "A Silent Cold War," *Russia in Global Affairs*, Vol. 4, No. 2 (April-June 2006), p. 73.

¹⁰ See Pavel Felgenhauer, "Preparing for War Against the US on All Fronts—A Net Assessment of Russia's Defense and Foreign Policy Since the Start of 2014," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 11, No. 183 (October 16, 2014), available at http://www.jamestown.org/programs/edm/single/?tx_ttnews[tt_news]=42962&cHash=da9693dcf73b5d6068df70dc07e 14179#.VIXAs8nisdw.

- ¹¹ Ingmar Oldberg, "Russia's Great Power Ambitions and Policy Under Putin," Roger E. Kanet ed., *Russia: Re-Emerging Great Power* (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2007), pp. 13-31; Ingmar Oldberg, "Aims and Means in Russian Foreign Policy," Roger E. Kanet, ed., *Russian Foreign Policy in the 21st Century* (London: Palgrave Macmillan, 2010), pp. 37-41.
- ¹² Oldberg, "Aims and Means in Russian Foreign Policy," op. cit., p. 41; James Sherr, *Hard Diplomacy and Soft Coercion: Russia's Influence Abroad* (London: Chatham House, 2013), pp. 61-62; Agnia Grigas, *Rebuilding the Russian Empire: Compatriots, Information and Hybrid Warfare* (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 2016), forthcoming.
- ¹³ Ibid., Stephen Blank, "The Values Gap Between Moscow and the West: the Sovereignty Issue," *Acque et Terre*, No. 6 (2007), pp. 9-14 (Italian), 90-95 (English).
- ¹⁴ "Russia examines 1991 recognition of Baltic independence," *BBC News*, June 30, 2015, available at http://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-33325842.
- ¹⁵ Vladimir Socor, "Moscow Makes Furious But Empty Threats to Georgia and Ukraine," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 5, No. 170 (April 14, 2008); "Putin Hints at Splitting Up Ukraine," *The Moscow Times*, April 8, 2008, available at http://www.themoscowtimes.com/news/article/putin-hints-at-splitting-up-ukraine/361701.html; "Putin Threatens Unity of Ukraine, Georgia," *Unian*, April 7, 2008, available at http://www.unian.info/world/108308-putin-threatens-unity-of-ukraine-georgia.html.
- ¹⁶ V. Degoev, *Rossiia, Kavkaz I Post-Sovetskii Mir,* (Moscow: Russkaia Panorama, 2006), pp. 245-46, cited in Aldo Ferrari, ed., *Beyond Ukraine: EU and Russia in Search of a New Relation* (Milan: Editions Epoke, 2015), p. 37.
- ¹⁷ Luke Harding, "Putin Issues Nuclear Threat to Ukraine Over Plan to Host US Shield," *The Guardian*, February 13, 2008, http://www.theguardian.com/world/2008/feb/13/russia.putin.
- ¹⁸ Julian Isherwood, "Russia warns Denmark its warships could become nuclear targets," *The Telegraph*, March 21, 2015, available at http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/europe/denmark/11487509/Russia-warns-Denmark-its-warships-could-become-nuclear-targets.html; Thomas Barrabi, "Russia Threatens Sweden With Military 'Consequences' If It Joins NATO Alliance, Report Says," *International Business Times*, June 18, 2015, available at http://www.ibtimes.com/russia-threatens-sweden-military-consequences-if-it-joins-nato-alliance-report-says-1973905.
- ¹⁹ Maria Tsvetkova, "Putin says Russia beefing up nuclear arsenal, NATO denounces 'saber-rattling,'" *Reuters*, June 16, 2015, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/06/16/us-russia-nuclear-putin-idUSKBN0OW17X20150616; Damien McElroy, "Russian general says Poland a nuclear 'target,'" *The Telegraph*, August 15, 2008, available at http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/europe/georgia/2564639/Russian-general-says-Poland-a-nuclear-target-as-Condoleezza-Rice-arrives-in-Georgia.html; Elisabeth Braw, "Sweden and Finland's Awkward NATO Tango," *Politico.eu*, August 24, 2015, available at http://www.politico.eu/article/sweden-finland-natorussia-defense-nordic-military/.
- ²⁰ Stephen Blank, "Russia's New Greek Project: The Balkans in Russian Policy," Jamestown Foundation, forthcoming.
- ²¹ Stephen Blank, "Russia's Vladimir Putin Clearly Wants to Dominate All of Europe," *The Washington Times*, December 29, 2014, available at http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2014/dec/28/stephen-blank-vladimir-putin-ukraine-objective-is-/.
- ²² Stephen Blank, "No Need to Threaten Us, We Are Frightened of Ourselves: Russia's Blueprint for a Police State," in Stephen J. Blank and Richard Weitz, eds., *The Russian Military Today and Tomorrow: Essays in Memory of Mary Fitzgerald* (Carlisle Barracks, PA: Strategic Studies Institute, U.S. Army War College, 2010), pp. 19-150; Mikhail Dmitiriev, Evgeny Gontmakher, Lev Gudkov, Sergei Guriev, et al., "Putin's Russia: How It Rose, How It Is Maintained, and How It Might End," Washington, D.C., American Enterprise Institute, May 14, 2015, available at https://www.aei.org/events/putins-russia-how-it-rose-how-it-is-maintained-and-how-it-might-end/.
- ²³ Ivan Krastev, "Russian Mistakes and Western Misunderstandings," *Financial Times*, June 18, 2015, available at http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/6b79c31a-14fb-11e5-9509-00144feabdc0.html#axzz3jMd9yl6L; Christopher Walker, "The New Containment: Undermining Democracy," *World Affairs* (May-June 2015), pp. 42-51.
- ²⁴ Grigas, Rebuilding the Russian Empire, op. cit.

- ²⁵ Pavel Felgenhauer, "Putin Confirms the Invasion of Georgia Was Preplanned," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 9, No. 152 (August 9, 2012), available at
- http://www.jamestown.org/programs/edm/single/?tx_ttnews%5Btt_news%5D=39746&cHash=1..#.VgQwW8u6fcs.
- ²⁶ Reuben F. Johnson, "The Expansion Process Has Begun," *The Weekly Standard*, Vol. 12, No. 4 (October 10, 2006); Mikhail Barabanov, "Hard Lessons Learned: Russian Military Reforms Up to the Georgian Conflict," Colby Howard and Ruslan Pukhov, eds., *Brothers Armed: Military Aspects of the Crisis in Ukraine* (Minneapolis, MN: East View Press, 2014), p. 78; Mikhail Barabanov, "Changing the Force and Moving Forward After Georgia," Howard and Pukhov, eds., *Brothers Armed: Military Aspects of the Crisis in Ukraine*, op. cit., pp. 91-123.
- ²⁷ Putin, "Presidential Address to the Federal Assembly," 2014, op. cit.
- ²⁸ Russian Federation, *The Military Doctrine of the Russian Federation*, February 5, 2010, *Kremlin.ru*, translation available at http://carnegieendowment.org/files/2010russia_military_doctrine.pdf.
- ²⁹ Anna Nemtsova, "Confessions of Moscow's Last Independent Radio Newsman," *The Daily Beast*, June 15, 2015, available at http://www.thedailybeast.com/articles/2015/06/15/confessions-of-moscow-s-last-independent-radio-newsman.html.
- ³⁰ Grigas, *Rebuilding the Russian Empire*, op. cit; Ronald D. Asmus, *A Little War That Shook the World* (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2010); Vladimir Putin, "Address by President of the Russian Federation," *Kremln.ru*, March 18, 2014, available at http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/20603.
- ³¹ Yuri E. Fedorov, *Medvedev's Amendments to the Law on Defence: The Consequences For Europe* (Helsinki, Finland: Finnish Institute of International Affairs, Briefing Paper No. 47, November 2009, available at http://www.fiia.fi/en/publication/94/medvedev_s_amendments_to_the_law_on_defence/.
- ³² Bruno Coppieters, Michel Huysseune, Michael Emerson, Nathalie Tocci, Marius Vahl, "European Institutional Models as Instruments of Conflict Resolution in the Divided States of the European Periphery," *CEPS Working Document*, No. 195, 2003, available at http://www.isn.ethz.ch/Digital-Library/Publications/Detail/?lang=en&id=10776; Franco Frattini, "Foreword," Federiga Bindi and Irina Angelescu, eds., *The Frontiers of Europe: A Transatlantic Problem?* (Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution Press, 2011), p. 12.
- ³³ Susan Stewart, "The EU, Russia and Less Common Neighborhood," *SWP Comments*, Stiftung Wissenschaft Und Politik, January, 2014, pp. 2-3, available at http://www.swp-berlin.org/fileadmin/contents/products/comments/2014C03_stw.pdf.
- 34 Ibid.
- ³⁵ Alexey Malashenko, *The Fight for Influence: Russia in Central Asia* (Washington, D.C.: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2013), p. 3.
- ³⁶ For a recent example see, Ryan Chilcote, "Putin: Ukrainians, Russian One People, One Ethnic Group," *Bloomberg.com*, June 19, 2015, available at http://www.bloomberg.com/news/videos/2015-06-19/putin-ukrainians-russian-one-people-one-ethnic-group.
- ³⁷ Farangis Najibullah, "Putin Downplays Kazakh Independence, Sparks Angry Reaction," *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, September 3, 2014, available at http://www.rferl.org/content/kazakhstan-putin-history-reaction-nation/26565141.html; BBC News, "Russia Examines 1991 Recognition of Baltic Independence," op. cit.
- ³⁸ Alexander Golts, "Putin's Fortress Mentality Infects Russian Law," *The Moscow Times*, July 6, 2015, available at http://www.themoscowtimes.com/opinion/article/putins-fortress-mentality-infects-russian-law-op-ed/525165.html.
- ³⁹ Thus lobbyists in the U.S. approached the author to join a Russian television project in 2009.
- ⁴⁰ Andrei Illarionov, "The Siloviki in Charge," *Journal of Democracy*, Vol. 20, No. 2 (April 2009), p. 72.
- 41 Ibid
- ⁴² Stephen Blank and Edward Levitzky, "Geostrategic Aims of the Russian Arms Trade in East Asia and the Middle East," *Defence Studies*, Vol. 15, No. 1 (2015), pp. 1-18.
- ⁴³ Stephen Blank, "US Policy, Azerbaijan, and the Nagorno-Karabakh Conflict," *Mediterranean Quarterly*, Vol. 26, No. 2 (June 2015), pp. 99-114.

- ⁴⁴ Stewart, "The EU, Russia and Less Common Neighborhood," op. cit., pp. 2-3.
- ⁴⁵ Richard Giragosian, "Cause for Concern: The Shifting Balance of Power in the South Caucasus," *RSC Special Analysis*, Regional Studies Center, June 25, 2013, p. 1, available at http://www.regional-studies.org/en/publications/analytical/238-250613.
- ⁴⁶ Eugene Kogan, "The South Caucasus Countries and Their Security Dimension," *International Security Network*, November 5, 2013, available at http://www.isn.ethz.ch/Digital-Library/Articles/Detail/?id=171907.
- ⁴⁷ Ibid.
- ⁴⁸ Malashenko, *The Fight for Influence*, loc. cit.
- ⁴⁹ Dmitri Trenin, "Russian Perspectives on the Global Elimination of Nuclear Weapons," Barry Blechman, ed., *Russia and the United States* (Washington, D.C.: Stimson Center, 2009), p. 3.
- ⁵⁰ Roger N. McDermott, *Russia's Conventional Military Weakness and Substrategic Nuclear Policy* (Ft. Leavenworth, KS: Foreign Military Studies Office, 2011), p. 4, available at http://fmso.leavenworth.army.mil/Collaboration/international/McDermott/Russia-NuclearPolicy.pdf.
- ⁵¹ Russian Federation, *Military Doctrine of the Russian Federatio*n (Moscow: Kremlin, December 2014), available at http://news.kremlin.ru/media/events/files/41d527556bec8deb3530.pdf.
- ⁵² Edward Lucas, *The New Cold War: Putin's Russia and the Threat to the West* (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, Third Updated Edition, 2014); Edward Lucas, *Deception: The Untold Story of East-West Espionage Today* (New York: Bloomsbury Today, 2013).
- ⁵³ Tom Porter, "Vladimir Putin Allies Named As 'Key Associates of Russian Gangsters' by Spanish Prosecutors," *International Business Times*, June 30, 2015, available at http://www.ibtimes.co.uk/vladmir-putin-allies-named-key-allies-russian-gangsters-by-spanish-prosecutors-1508620.
- ⁵⁴ Keir Giles, "Information Troops'—A Russian Cyber Command?," 2011, 3rd International Conference on Cyber Conflict, available at https://www.academia.edu/703465/_Information_Troops_a_Russian_Cyber_Command; Stephen Blank, *Information Warfare A la Russe*, paper presented at GSPIA-SSI Conference on Information Warfare, University of Pittsburgh, PA, November 1-2, 2012.
- ⁵⁵ Ray Finch, "The Kremlin's Economic Checkmate Maneuver," *Problems of Post-Communism*, Vol. 62, No. 3 (May-June 2015), pp. 187-191.
- ⁵⁶ Michael Birnbaum, "Putin's Approval Ratings Hit 89 Percent, the Highest They've Ever Been," *The Washington Post*, June 24, 2015, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2015/06/24/putins-approval-ratings-hit-89-percent-the-highest-theyve-ever-been/.
- ⁵⁷ In the United States, this can be seen in the 24-hour programming of RT (formerly Russia Today), a Moscow-controlled cable TV channel that broadcasts in multiple major U.S. media markets.
- ⁵⁸ Peter Pomerantsev, *Nothing Is True and Everything Is Possible: The Surreal Heart of the New Russia* (New York: Public Affairs, 2014); Peter Pomerantsev and Michael Weiss, *The Menace of Unreality: How the Kremlin Weaponizes Information, Culture and Money*, A Special Report presented by *The Interpreter*, a Project of the *Institute of Modern Russia*, 2014, available at http://www.interpretermag.com/the-menace-of-unreality-how-the-kremlin-weaponizes-information-culture-and-money/.
- ⁵⁹ Timothy L. Thomas, "Russia's Reflexive Control Theory and the Military," *Journal of Slavic Military Studies*, Vol. 17, No. 2 (2004), pp. 237-256; Damien Sharkov, "Putin Scores Highest Ever Poll Rating," *Newsweek*, June 25, 2015, http://europe.newsweek.com/vladimir-putins-popularity-reaches-historic-high-among-russians-329277.
- ⁶⁰ Stephen Blank, "Moscow's Fingerprints in Kyrgyzstan's Storm," *Central Asia Caucasus Analyst*, April 14, 2010, available at http://cacianalyst.org/publications/analytical-articles/item/12033; Stephen Blank, "Web War I: Is Europe's First Information War a New Kind of War?," *Comparative Strategy*, Vol. 27, No. 3 (2008), pp. 227-47.
- ⁶¹ This may be a misreading of what is going on, but the term has taken on a life of its own. However, the Chinese concept of "Unrestricted Warfare" may be more applicable. For both concepts see, Frank G. Hoffman, "Future Threats and Strategic Thinking," *Infinity Journal*, Vol. 1, No. 4 (Fall 2011), pp. 17-21; Frank G. Hoffman, "Complex

Irregular Warfare: The Next Revolution in Military Affairs," *Orbis*, Vol. 50, No. 2 (Summer 2006), pp. 395-411; Frank G. Hoffman, "Hybrid Threats': Neither Omnipotent Nor Unbeatable," *Orbis*, Vol. 44, No. 3 (Summer 2010), pp. 441-455; Frank G. Hoffman, "Hybrid Threats: Reconceptualizing the Evolving Character of Modern Conflict," *Strategic Forum*, No. 240 (April 2009); Frank G. Hoffman, "Hybrid Warfare and Challenges," *Joint Forces Quarterly*, No. 52 (2009), pp. 34-39; Qiao Liang and Wang Xiangsui, *Unrestricted Warfare* (Beijing: PLA Literature and Arts Publishing House, February 1999).

- ⁶² The Crimean operation is discussed in subsequent chapters.
- ⁶³ James Miller, Pierre Vaux, Catherine A. Fitzpatrick, and Michael Weiss, *An Invasion by Any Other Name: The Kremlin's Dirty War in Ukraine* (New York: Institute of Modern Russia, 2015), available at http://www.interpretermag.com/wp-content/uploads/2015/11/IMR_Ukraine_final_links_updt_02_corr.pdf.
- ⁶⁴ Associated Press, "US General: Russian Military Presence in Ukraine Irrefutable," *The New York Times*, June 24, 2015, available at http://www.nytimes.com/aponline/2015/06/24/world/europe/ap-eu-austria-ukraine-us.html.
- ⁶⁵ Taras Kuzio, "Ukraine Reignites: Why Russia should Be added to the State Sponsors of Terrorism List," *Foreign Affairs*, January 25, 2015, available at https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/russian-federation/2015-01-25/ukraine-reignites.
- ⁶⁶ Stephen Blank, "The Black Sea and Beyond: Naval and Strategic Consequences of Russia's Invasion of Ukraine," *Proceedings*, forthcoming.
- ⁶⁷ Putin, "Address by President of the Russian Federation," 2014, op. cit.
- ⁶⁸ Dave Shaver, "Is the Russian military saber-rattling or preparing for war?" *PostBulletin.com*, July 6, 2015, available at http://www.postbulletin.com/opinion/david-shaver-is-the-russian-military-saber-rattling-or-preparing/article_88503265-1ef5-522e-8d3b-b257ecd9f8a7.html.
- ⁶⁹ Ian Johnston, "Russia threatens to use 'nuclear force' over Crimea and the Baltic states," *The Independent*, April 2, 2015, available at http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/russia-threatens-to-use-nuclear-force-over-crimea-and-the-baltic-states-10150565.html.
- ⁷⁰ Pavel Felgenhauer, "A Defensive Posture and a Feeling of Threat Prevail in Both Moscow and Brussels," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 12, No. 119 (June 25, 2015), available at http://www.jamestown.org/programs/edm/single/?tx_ttnews%5Btt_news%5D=44077&cHash=c6dd47e166bfe38be71 22d7fda4b6388#.VdYAYfm6fcs.
- ⁷¹ Edwin Bacon, Bettina Renz, Julian Cooper, *Securitizing Russia: The Domestic Politics of Russia* (Manchester: Manchester University Press, 2006), p. 16.
- ⁷² Claudette Roulo, "Dempsey: Russian Attacks Change Europe's Security Landscape," *DoD News*, July 25, 2014, available at www.defense.gov/News-Aarticle-View/Article/602942.

Chapter 2. Continuity in Russian Strategy: The Wars Against Moldova, Georgia and Ukraine

Introduction

Russia's actions against its neighbors for more than a decade demonstrate that a hallmark of Russian policy in the former Soviet area is expansion, domination and coercion. Russia's coercive operations exemplify new trends in warfare actively directed against other countries' civilian infrastructures. Indeed, Russia's war in Ukraine (Crimea, the Donbass and Luhansk) is an exercise in cross-domain coercion, including the threatened use of nuclear weapons to send coercive signals and messages to the West.

Russia's operations and policies reflect a comprehensive strategy employing all instruments of power.¹ They also reflect a fundamental continuity of objectives from the 1990s to the present as well as a steady refinement and maturation of Russian capabilities and tactics for achieving those objectives. The use of IW or IO, intelligence subversion of politicians and political institutions, the threat of invasion and nuclear coercion—when combined with the use of the ethnic card regarding compatriots abroad and the direct use of military force—represents a potentially lethal form of warfare designed to destabilize a state. This combination may serve as a paradigm for what is increasingly called hybrid war, which NATO is now preparing to counter.²

Russia's expressed rationale for military intervention in neighboring areas goes back over a decade. In 2003, speaking about Russia's then-recently released white paper on military policy, Defense Minister Sergei Ivanov observed that Moscow could use preventive force in cases where a threat is growing and is "visible, clear, and unavoidable." Ivanov added that military force could be used, "If there is an attempt to limit Russia's access to regions that are essential to its survival, or those that form an important [area], from an economic or financial point of view." Russia's operations are not restricted to direct force, but also assume economic, informational, and diplomatic forms depending on the targets and circumstances at any given time.

Moscow's wars against its neighbors reflect two other trends: first, the steady increase in Russia's capabilities (not just military) after 2000, and second, the steadily hardening Russian belief that the United States and the West are determined to undermine Russia by sponsoring so-called color revolutions in states like Georgia, Ukraine, and Moldova, as well as in Russia itself. The apparent perception of Vladimir Putin and his team is that the survival of Russia demands the suppression of democratic and pro-Western trends.

As discussed in Chapter One, several principles of Russian policy and behavior are apparent in Russia's expansionism. First, Russia's definition of itself as a "great power" entitled to dominate these territories is intrinsic to Putin's overall goal to stay in power and legitimize his rule by successfully invoking an imperial and authoritarian tradition. Although this self-conception long predates Vladimir Putin, he has embraced and strengthened it. Thus, in then-Prime Minister Putin's 1999 official submission to the EU of Russia's strategy for relations with that organization, the Russian government stated that:

As a world power situated on two continents, Russia should retain its freedom to determine and implement its foreign and domestic policies, its status and advantages of a Euro-Asian state and largest country of the [Commonwealth of Independent States] CIS... The development of partnership with the EU should contribute to consolidating Russia's role as the leading power in shaping a new system of interstate political and economic relations in the CIS area.⁴

Similarly, in 2003, Deputy Foreign Minister Ivan Ivanov stated:

Our country is not in need of affiliation with the EU. This would entail loss of its unique Euro-Asian specifics, the role of the center of attraction of the re-integration of the CIS, independence in foreign economic and defense policies, and complete restructuring (once more) of all Russian statehood based on the requirements of the European Union. Finally great powers (and it is too soon to abandon calling ourselves such) do not dissolve in international unions -- they create them around themselves.⁵

The Russian political scientist Egor Kholmogorov has observed that:

'Empire' is the main category of any strategic political analysis in the Russian language. Whenever we start to ponder a full-scale, long-term construction of the Russian state, we begin to think of empire and in terms of empire. Russians are inherently imperialists.⁶

Russian political scientist Alexander Savkin similarly observes, "Russia's unique capacity to integrate other peoples and cultures has enabled it to be [the] centrally formative element on the Eurasian continent for three centuries."⁷

This mode of thought has seized the Russian analytical community and logically leads to the second observable principle. If Russia wishes to dominate the post-Soviet space, NATO or EU membership of the former Soviet republics or even of Russia's erstwhile satellites in Eastern Europe becomes a zero-sum loss and a threat to Russian sovereignty. Indeed, Russia's new maritime doctrine states that it is unacceptable for NATO to enhance its capabilities in countries near Russia's borders. Moscow appears committed to the view that Russia's neighbors do not possess the sovereign right to choose an independent course that is seen in Moscow as a threat to Russia.

A third and related principle is that neighboring states, principally nearby CIS countries, must defer to Russia as the organizing great power. The inadmissibility of those states as part of the West and NATO is connected to this point—their sovereignty and territorial integrity must yield to Russian demands for security. Indeed, the sovereign freedom to choose the West is deemed a threat to the foundations of the Russian state, therefore, and must be suppressed.

In short, under Putin all Russia's neighbors must accede to the old Brezhnev principle of Soviet times that other members of the Soviet bloc must accept a diminished sovereignty vis-à-vis the Soviet Union—Moscow alone has the capability, right and duty to intervene, including by force, in furtherance of Russian security interests. Indeed, according to Alexander Golts, prior to the 2008 Russian war with Georgia, Moscow distributed Russian "passports to the people of Abkhazia and

South Ossetia" because "when interstate crises reach a boiling point, they must be resolved through war."9

Finally, the fourth principle of contemporary Russian policy is that to achieve these objectives Russia will incite or exploit post-Soviet ethnic rivalries in these territories to help block further Western integration around democratic principles.

A major part of this exploitation of ethnic conflicts pertains to the issue of the Russian diaspora abroad that remained in former Soviet republics when the Soviet state collapsed in 1991. The Russian Foreign Ministry recently announced that it is formulating legislation to confer Russian citizenship on all former Soviet residents, giving Russia the domestic legal right to intervene throughout the entire former Soviet territory. This builds on a 2014 law to grant citizenship to all "who speak Russian, and have at least one ancestor who was a permanent resident of any state within the borders of the current Russian Federation." The attempt to claim a special privilege or right for Russia to defend this Russian diaspora predates Putin. What has changed is Russia's willingness and capacity to assert that right regardless of opposition.

On August 31, 2008, immediately following war with Georgia, Russian President Dmitry Medvedev enunciated foreign policy principles that gave Russia license to intervene militarily in other states where a Russian minority allegedly was at risk. And, in 2009, Russia promulgated a law that gave the president sole discretion to use armed forces to invade neighbors if the "honor and dignity" of Russians abroad was violated. Thus, the legislative basis for the war in Ukraine preceded the conflict by years and reflected the principles invoked by Putin in his justifications of the invasion of first Crimea and then the Donbass.

A 2009 analysis by noted foreign policy analyst Yuri Fedorov accurately forecast the consequences of this law. Fedorov observed that:

The new Russian legislation has radically expanded the range of circumstances under which Moscow considers it legitimate to deploy troops abroad, as well as the list of states in which Russia may station armed forces in accordance with the law.¹²

This law radically altered the security situation in the CIS because it provided Russia a seeming domestic legal platform for justifying its unilateral intervention into any of the other members' territory.

Medvedev freed himself and his successors from any constraint of consultation with Russian legislative bodies over this decision. In other words, a Russian president could send troops abroad under vague pretexts without accountability. As noted Russian defense journalist Pavel Felgenhauer observed, this law represented a constitutional coup. 4

Meanwhile, Moscow also assiduously fans the flames of ethnic issues throughout the former Soviet Union even where the ethnic groups involved are not Russians. Thus, in addition to supporting Bessarabian and Carpathian movements for autonomy in Ukraine, Russia reportedly supports the Talysh and Javakhetian minorities in Azerbaijan, the Karakalpaks in Uzbekistan, Latgalians in Latvia, and the Gagauz in Moldova. Moscow appears to support these movements in order to break up these states or at least keep them under constant pressure. Consequently,

and given the long-standing Tsarist and Soviet tendencies to utilize this tactic, virtually every government in Eastern Europe and the former USSR sees Russian calls for federalism as calls for much weaker governments or for their dissolution.¹⁵

Indeed, it appears that the original Russian military objective of the Ukrainian campaign was to carve out a belt of Russian territory embracing Donetsk and Luhansk provinces in Ukraine, Ukraine's entire Crimean coast, and Crimea itself all the way to Transnistria. This would destroy any basis for Ukrainian independent statehood, amputate its territory, and create a new jurisdiction which, as mentioned in Chapter One, Putin has labeled "Novorossiia." Yet, as Professor Patricia Herlihy of Brown University observes, these areas are not really populated by ethnic Russian majorities. 17

Experts have long stated that Russia rejects the idea that its neighbors have full sovereignty and territorial integrity despite the many treaties to which they are parties. James Sherr of Chatham House has written that:

While Russia formally respects the sovereignty of its erstwhile republics, it also reserves the right to define the content of that sovereignty and their territorial integrity. Essentially Putin's Russia has revived the Tsarist and Soviet view that sovereignty is a contingent factor depending on power, culture, and historical norms, not an absolute and unconditional principle of world politics.¹⁸

Sherr correspondingly wrote that, "For 20 years the Russian Federation has officially—not privately, informally or covertly, but officially—equated its own security with the limited sovereignty of its neighbors." ¹⁹

In short, Putin's gambits in Moldova, Georgia, and now Ukraine are not improvisations or anomalies. Rather they stand at the center of Russian policy vis-à-vis its neighbors. These three cases are discussed below to further illustrate this point.

Moldova and Transnistria: The First lesson of Russian Policy; Playing the Ethnic Card and Using the Army, Trade, and Energy

The political contest between ethnic Moldovans and Russians in Transnistria (which originally joined with Moldova when it left the USSR) originated as a move by local Russian and Communist elites to break with Moldova and to win the support of Russian forces which independently seized Transnistria in 1992.²⁰ Subsequent Russian policy aimed to freeze that conflict in place in order to preserve permanent pressure on Moldova.

Soon after becoming President in 2000, Putin revealed his thinking about Moldova in terms that strikingly prefigure his policies on Ukraine in 2014. Putin invoked the Russian diaspora and other ethnic minorities in an effort to gain more influence over Moldova and its frozen conflict. Subsequently in 2003-2004, Putin sponsored a plan crafted by Deputy Prime Minister Dmitri Kozak, and rebuffed by Moldova, leading to perpetual tension between Moldova and Moscow. An assessment of the Kozak plan observed that its:

Institutional features were designed to provide Transnistria a veto over any legislation that would threaten the leadership. Ultimately these multiple loci of vetoes would make it impossible for the federal government to operate. In addition, the Kozak Memorandum included clauses that could be interpreted to easily dissolve the federation. For example, the Kozak Memorandum allowed for subjects of the federation to have the right "to leave the federation in case a decision is taken to unite the federation with another state and (or) in connection with the federation's full loss of sovereignty. --- [thus] Moldovan integration with international organizations such as the EU could be used as a basis for the dissolution of the federation under this clause.²¹

It is not lost on Ukrainian lawmakers that these terms are similar to Putin's current demands upon Ukraine. Indeed, the Kozak plan reads like an original draft for Putin's current demands for Ukrainian federalization and the granting of veto rights over foreign and trade policy to Donetsk and Luhansk provinces in order to make Ukraine permanently ungovernable and vulnerable to Russian pressure and takeover. In 2015, Putin made these objectives very clear:

First is the amendment to the Ukrainian Constitution providing autonomous rights to these territories, or, as the official representatives in Kiev prefer to say, resolving the issue of the so-called decentralisation of power.

Second is adopting the Ukrainian law on amnesty for many individuals in the Donetsk and Luhansk republics.

Third is implementing the law on the special status of Donbass: Luhansk and Donetsk.

Fourth is adopting the Ukrainian law on local government and holding those elections; and,

Fifth is ending the economic embargo against these territories.²²

There is a striking consistency in Putin's policies since 2000. The difference from then to now is the balance of forces, or to use a Soviet concept, the "correlation of the forces" involved. It is not surprising that possible EU and U.S. intervention at the last hour to block the Kozak Plan apparently enraged Putin and the Kremlin, demonstrating that their idea of partnership with the West, which assumed a free hand to reorganize Eurasia, was incompatible with the interests and values of Brussels and Washington.²³ One particular sticking point was the refusal of the Russian government to withdraw its armed forces from Transnistria.

Having established a military occupation of Transnistria and the precedent of military intervention on behalf of Russians there, Putin continues to exploit those factors and add a panoply of economic pressures on Moldova to consolidate gains there and establish (as Putin tried to do in 2014) the basis for further advances. Thus, Russia has frequently cut off energy supplies or launched trade embargoes on key Moldovan and then Georgian products such as wine, mineral water, meat, fruits, and vegetables.²⁴ And, as noted above, since 2013 there have been increased signs of Russian interest in annexing Transnistria to Russia in conjunction with Moscow's objectives concerning Ukraine.

In the winter of 2013, Russian Deputy Prime Minister Dmitry Rogozin demanded that Moldova reject an Association Agreement with the EU.²⁵ When Moldova refused, Rogozin responded that he hoped Moldova would have a warm winter—an obvious threat to curtail Russian gas supplies. Moldova initialed an Association Agreement with the EU at Vilnius in November 2013 despite Russian threats.²⁶ Russia has periodically albeit unsuccessfully imposed sanctions, blockades, oil and gas shortages, and price hikes to force Moldova to renounce its European choice. Moscow may desist from moving further against Moldova militarily, but it has clearly created a climate of fear and alarm there and in neighboring Romania, and Russia reportedly retains the military power to initiate an operation against Moldova like that mounted in Ukraine.²⁷

Georgia: The Sequence of Events leading to War

In Georgia, both before and after the 2008 war with Russia, Moscow used and expanded the same basic tactics used in Moldova. Indeed, Putin admitted in 2012 that he had preplanned the Russo-Georgian war of 2008 as early as 2006 with the deliberate cultivation of separatists.²⁸ He said, "the Russian General Staff drew up a plan for a war against Georgia in late 2006 and early 2007."²⁹ General Yury Baluyevski echoed the point.³⁰

Moscow's tactics in advance of the 2008 war followed the script first worked out for Moldova and later refined in Ukraine.³¹ Here, too, those measures combined multiple instruments of power at Moscow's disposal—diplomatic and political pressure, economic warfare, systematic information attacks, and lastly, albeit more dramatically, military force in 2008.

In Georgia, Moscow had several apparent objectives, including: prevent the expansion of NATO or the EU to Georgia; demonstrate that these organizations could not and would not protect Georgia; and, reassert Russian domination by demonstrating Russia's ability to take Georgian territory in South Ossetia and Abkhazia. Russia sought to demonstrate that any effort to join Western security organizations would carry a price and could bring about a change of government in Georgia. In this context, Russian Foreign Minister Sergei Lavrov's 2007 declaration that Moscow would not allow Georgia to join NATO indicates that he and his government viewed Georgia not as a sovereign state, but, as noted above, one whose sovereignty and integrity depended on Russia's assessment of its own interests. 33

Again, the foundation for this approach was established in the 1990s, as Russia's presence in Georgia grew out of its so-called peacekeeping mission there to quell ethnic wars between Tbilisi and its rebellious provinces in Abkhazia and South Ossetia. In 1995, Russian Foreign Minister Kozyrev argued that no international organization or group of states could substitute for Russia's peacekeeping efforts in "this specific post-Soviet space." Thus, Russia's foreign minister suggested the prerogatives of Russian power and authority in the former Soviet Union.

In 2002, then-Colonel General Yury Baluyevski claimed Russian license to "pursue armed gangs on Georgian territory in the event gunmen attempt to enter Russia and to hide in Georgia..." Russian relations with Georgia steadily deteriorated as Russia's determination to suppress Georgian independence increasingly collided with Georgia's nationalism and comparable determination to assert that independence and move closer to the West (as expressed in the Rose Revoluion of 2003 that brought Mikhail Sakaashvili to power in Georgia).

Sakaashvili's determination to restore Georgian rule in South Ossetia and Abkhazia soon clashed with Putin's resolve to prevent Georgia's westernization and to retain Russian influence in South Ossetia and Abkhazia. Although, in 2005, Moscow announced that it would vacate its bases in Georgia by 2008, it reportedly reinforced its positions in Abkhazia and South Ossetia and took control of local administration; moreover, in 2006 Moscow reportedly began to upgrade its espionage activities in Georgia. Predictably, Russia initiated sanctions against the export of key Georgian commodities, namely Georgian wine, just as it has periodically done to Moldova. Russia conducted this economic warfare in tandem with intensifying information, political, and military pressures against Georgia in advance of the 2008 war.

By 2007, Russian newspapers were openly speculating about the upcoming war with Georgia and Russian military provocations became routine; Moscow's clients in Abkhazia and South Ossetia were now working steadily with Moscow, agitating for independence from Georgia. Moscow's suspension of its observance of the Conventional Forces in Europe Treaty (CFE) also allowed its military buildup in the Caucasus, increased exercises and training to continue unobserved.³⁸ Also during this period, Moscow accelerated its policies to hand out Russian passports to Abkhazians and South Ossetians in order for them to lay claim to Russian citizenship and Moscow's protection.

In 2008, four months before the war with Georgia, Chief of the General Staff Baluyevski publicly stated that Russia would not accept the expansion of NATO to include Ukraine and Georgia and, unlike previous NATO expansions, this would be met with sanctions.³⁹ In a meeting with President George Bush, Putin reportedly "warned that if Georgia and Ukraine moved toward NATO membership, Russia might respond by recognizing Abkhazia and South Ossetia's secession from Georgia and by instigating a partition of Ukraine."⁴⁰ He also reportedly threatened to take military measures in response.⁴¹

That Moscow was preparing for a war was apparent by the sequence of events leading to the 2008 outbreak of open conflict. Pavel Felgenhauer, who predicted in advance the August 2008 war, stated that the war was "prepared long ago," exercised a month before the war broke out, and "would have happened regardless of what the Georgians did." Former U.S. ambassador to Ukraine, Steven Pifer, has stated that Russia's decision to go to war may have been encouraged by NATO's failure in 2008 to go forward with the admission of Georgia and Ukraine to NATO.43

Moscow undertook a graduated program of reinforcement of the North Caucasus Military district, increased exercises, and rail and other road construction to give Moscow a direct route into Georgia. It also appears to have maneuvered the impatient Georgian government into a situation that could later be claimed as instigating a war against so-called Russian citizens in August 2008. Moscow's forces were not ready for the Georgian offensive on August 7-8, 2008, probably because it came sooner than anticipated and earlier planning proved inadequate. However, there is little doubt that Moscow planned and initiated this war. As noted Russian commentator Anton Layrov writes:

Russia, meanwhile, was well aware of the Georgian plans for an attack against South Ossetia. The only crucial detail it did not know was the precise date of the operation. The political decision to protect the vulnerable republic in the event of a Georgian offensive

was therefore made well in advance. There was a clear possibility of the entire South Ossetian territory being occupied within days: its territory was small, its armed forces weak, and its capital very vulnerable, being located right on the border with Georgia. The large Georgian enclaves with the republic were another factor in Georgia's favor. The Russian military command therefore made certain preparations so as to be able to come to the aid of South Ossetia as soon as possible once the Georgian offensive began.⁴⁶

Although Russia's military performance was quite poor, it quickly overwhelmed the Georgian forces—validating its strategy of using the ethnic card and the orchestration of combined military and non-military pressures to assert itself, undo Western policies, augment the territory under its control, and strive to revise the post-Cold War territorial settlement. Immediately after this war, Moscow launched a major military reform effort, the fruits of which can now be seen in Ukraine.⁴⁷

To date, Moscow has all but taken over Abkhazia and South Ossetia, and incorporated them into Russia. Pavel Felgenhauer has stated that a 2013 Russian military exercise, supposedly related to protecting the Olympics, was actually "connected to a possible large-scale regional conflict in the Caucasus, which may begin as a conflict between Russia and Georgia..." During the summer of 2015, Russian forces unilaterally annexed more Georgian territory—apparently to threaten pipelines that connect Georgia to the West. 49

Ukraine: Russia Refines Its Tactics, 2005-2014

Moscow's aggression against Ukraine has its roots in the war with Georgia. That earlier war confirmed that Moscow could advance its agenda against the West in the CIS by using force in combination with other levers of power in its arsenal, that the West would not intervene, that the costs of such warfare were bearable even if it was preferable not to use force, and that Moscow could play the ethnic card of claiming to protect Russian citizens, foreign citizens of Russian ethnic origin, or Russian language speakers.

Russian planning to subordinate Ukraine appears to have begun almost a decade before the actual Russian attack in 2014—once the effort to subvert Ukraine's 2004 presidential election failed, triggering the Orange Revolution. These events hardened the Russian leadership's convictions that the West was deliberately engineering such color revolutions abroad to destroy Russia's prospects of recovering as a great power and, therefore, that these revolutions had to be suppressed. Following the 2008 war with Georgia, Russia pursued major reforms of its armed forces and the enhancement of Russian capabilities, including innovative tactical, operational, and strategic-military concepts for conflict. Conflict in Ukraine is neither the first nor likely the last scenario in what promises to be a long, drawn-out multi-dimensional conflict between Russia and the West.⁵¹

Russian military reforms implemented immediately after war with Georgia made its army much more fit for short notice combat, particularly on the periphery of Russia, and provided Moscow with conventional superiority on those peripheries, including the Baltic and now the Black Sea.⁵² Moscow also reportedly reformed and increased its types of Special Forces to carry out operations on the periphery.⁵³ Predictably, these military capabilities turned up in conjunction with the war in Ukraine.

Moscow also redoubled its claim to the right to protect Russians by force in the aforementioned legislation of 2009: justification for territorial expansion and the use of force to defend ethnic Russians or Russian speakers was firmly in the lexicon of Russian leaders in the 2014 annexation of Crimea and invasion of the Donbass.⁵⁴

The Russian program to undermine the integrity and sovereignty of Ukraine accelerated and intensified after 2008, when the Ukrainian government led by Viktor Yushchenko vocally supported Georgia in the war with Russia. Moscow's anger immediately manifested itself in a massive expansion of propaganda that the West was behind the so-called color revolutions and was trying to undermine Russia's return to great power status. Repression at home intensified as did the search for new instruments, in addition to military measures, with which to teach Ukraine (and all neighbors) a lesson.

The energy crises between Russia and Ukraine, in which Moscow turned off the gas at the start of both 2006 and 2009, reflected Putin's determination to punish Yushchenko for surviving, winning, and defying Moscow through his policies, and then supporting Georgia in 2008. The fact of early strategic planning for what became the annexation of Crimea and invasion of the Donbass does not mean that war was Russia's preferred option; it was, however, early considered a possible contingency.

Moscow has never come to terms with Ukraine's independence and sovereignty. Disputes over control of Crimea and the Russian Black Sea Fleet began immediately upon the dissolution of the Soviet Union. The initial idea of invading Ukraine to keep it in the Soviet Union apparently came from Gorbachev's staff in the fall of 1991. Putin frequently has stated publicly that Russia and Ukraine are one people, i.e., Ukraine has no independent existence outside Russia. At the Bucharest NATO summit in 2008, he reportedly warned President Bush, "Do you understand, George, that Ukraine is not even a state!" Putin further claimed that most of its territory was a Russian gift in the 1950s. Furthermore, he reportedly added, if Ukraine did enter NATO, Russia would then dismember Ukraine and graft its parts onto Russia. Thus Ukraine would cease to exist as a state. Indeed, in 2008 Putin threatened Ukraine by identifying it as a prospective Russian nuclear target should it join NATO or host elements of U.S. missile defenses.

By 2005, non-military moves toward the subversion, if not destruction, of Ukraine's independence, integrity and sovereignty had begun. Specifically, Moscow reactivated its support for Crimean independence movements from Ukraine, began a systematic program of informational takeover of Crimea so that its largely ethnic Russian population would have no source of information other than Russian media, intensified efforts to influence Ukrainian politics through energy and other connections, and launched major energy wars against Ukraine in 2006 and 2009 to isolate it from Europe and, if possible, take over domestic distribution networks there. These moves complemented non-military efforts to set Crimea up for "secession." 60

Russian intelligence penetration of Ukraine's security services also reportedly intensified around this time. ⁶¹ And, in 2010, as a result of Russian pressure, Moscow secured a treaty giving it control over the naval base at Sevastopol in Crimea through 2042. ⁶²

In 2005, Moscow also apparently started recruiting Ukrainians (as well as Russians residing in the Baltic states) to its youth camps. This recruitment was part of a larger Russian effort to set

up youth organizations loyal to Russia to help prevent an outbreak of color revolutions in Russia as occurred in Georgia and Ukraine. Recruitment of foreign youth, including Russians from the diaspora, is part of Putin's domestic youth policy dating back to 2004-2005; it reflects his efforts to create a supportive cadre abroad by using ethnic Russian activists. These activities reportedly continue to the present.⁶³

Concurrent with these economic, informational, and political activities, other political and military pressures were added to Russian policy vis-à-vis Ukraine. In 2006, Putin offered Ukraine unsolicited security guarantees in return for permanently stationing the Black Sea Fleet on its territory, a superfluous but ominous gesture since Russia had already guaranteed Ukraine's security through the Tashkent treaty of 1992 and the 1994 Budapest Memorandum to denuclearize Ukraine. Putin hinted that Ukrainian resistance to Russian limits on its freedom of action might encounter a Russian backed "Kosovo-like" scenario of a nationalist uprising in Crimea to which Russia could not remain indifferent. Defense correspondent, Reuben Johnson, wrote:

Moscow has the political and covert action means to create in the Crimea the very type of situations against which Putin is offering to "protect" Ukraine if the Russian Fleet's presence is extended. Thus far such means have been shown to include inflammatory visits and speeches by Russian Duma deputies in the Crimea, challenges to Ukraine's control of Tuzla Island in the Kerch Strait, the fanning of "anti-NATO" – in fact anti-American – protests by Russian groups in connection with planned military exercises and artificial Russian-Tatar tensions on the peninsula. 66

In short, Russian military, economic, informational, ideological, and other forms of penetration of the Crimea in anticipation of an overall nullification of Ukraine's sovereignty over the area were long-standing and well known.⁶⁷

Further deterioration of relations became evident when, on August 11, 2009, President Medvedev published an open letter lambasting Ukraine's policies, and announcing that Russia would withhold sending its new ambassador to Ukraine. Medvedev also called upon the Ukrainian people to elect a new pro-Russian president.⁶⁸ Medvedev specifically charged that:

The leadership in Kiev took an openly anti-Russian stand following the military attack launched by the Saakashvili regime against South Ossetia. Ukrainian weapons were used to kill civilians and Russian peacekeepers. Russia continues to experience problems caused by a policy aimed at obstructing the operations of its Black Sea Fleet, and this on a daily basis and in violation of the basic agreements between our countries. Sadly, the campaign continues to oust the Russian language from the Ukrainian media, the education, culture and science. The Ukrainian leadership's outwardly smooth-flowing rhetoric fits ill with the overt distortion of complex and difficult episodes in our common history, the tragic events of the great famine in the Soviet Union, and an interpretation of the Great Patriotic War as some kind of confrontation between two totalitarian systems.

Our economic relations are in a somewhat better situation and are developing, but we have not yet succeeded in tapping their full potential. Again, the problem is that Russian companies frequently face open resistance from the Ukrainian authorities. Bypassing

Russia, Ukraine's political leaders do deals with the European Union on supplying gas—gas from Russia—and sign a document that completely contradicts the Russian-Ukrainian agreements reached in January this year.⁶⁹

Medvedev's statement reiterated Putin's assessment of Ukraine's sovereignty and the sovereignty of other CIS governments. It made clear that what angered Russia was the idea that Ukraine might exercise the prerogatives of an independent state and demand that Russia not interfere in its politics and elections. Implicitly, Russia warned that if Ukraine is not at least neutral vis-à-vis the West, it would come under Russian assault.⁷⁰

The 2010 election of Viktor Yanukovych gave Russia a Ukrainian leader susceptible to Moscow's persuasions. In the mistaken belief that Russian pressure would subsequently ease, as noted above, Yanukovych signed a new treaty with Russia in 2010 giving Moscow control over the naval base at Sevastopol through 2042 and a favorable energy deal. Moscow got what it wanted, a government in Ukraine that essentially refused to join the West and gave Moscow greater license in Crimea.

By 2013, Ukraine's crisis of governance was in full swing as it attempted to navigate between signing an Association Agreement with the EU and Russian pressure. Russia successfully pressured Ukraine to suspend signature of an agreement with the EU via the threat of crippling trade sanctions.⁷¹ Moscow intensified its ongoing operations throughout Ukraine and outlined a policy of coercing and influencing key sectors of the Ukrainian population and government. An apparently leaked Russian government paper in August 2013 laid out:

A plan for achieving three key goals: preventing Ukraine from signing an EU Association Agreement, creating an "influential network" of pro-Russian organizations capable of preventing the government from "undertaking actions that are not beneficial for Russia," and bringing Ukraine into the Russia-led Eurasian Customs Union and Single Economic Space by 2015.⁷²

This document presented a systematic plan for coercing and influencing key sectors and threatening economic elites with sanctions, including trade wars, even as it called for systematic large-scale propaganda efforts to influence Ukrainian opinion.⁷³ This document and the policies it advocated embodied the economic-political-informational side of Russian policy. Simultaneously, the military concept for a future operation against Ukraine was being formulated.

In 2013, Chief of the General Staff, General Valery Gerasimov published a seminal article outlining the kind of war that Moscow attributed to the West, but would also plan to fight. Gerasimov highlighted the advent of a new kind of war that involved "nonmilitary methods to achieve political and strategic goals." Indeed, military force per se played a limited, if necessary, and potentially decisive role.

The emphasis in methods of struggle is shifting toward widespread use of political, economic, informational, humanitarian, and other nonmilitary measures, implemented through the involvement of the protest potential of the population. All this is supplemented by covert military measures, including implementation of measures by information struggle and the actions of special operations forces. Overt use of force, often under the guise of

peacekeeping and crisis management occurs only at a certain stage, primarily to achieve definitive success in the conflict.⁷⁴

Gerasimov's thesis reliably summarized Russian strategy in the so-called "near abroad" and accurately reflected the nature of Moscow's impending war with Ukraine. This was an "opening shot" in the effort to define a new comprehensive "whole of government" strategy for Russia. As Gerasimov said in 2014, a "comprehensive" strategy has "been planned... based on political-diplomatic and foreign economic measures, which are closely interrelated with military, informational, and others." These measures, according to Gerasimov, are aimed at "persuading potential aggressors that any forms of pressure on the Russian Federation and allies have no prospects." These measures are considered to the result of the result o

Under severe Russian pressure, Yanukovych backed away from the EU agreement.⁷⁶ In doing so, he triggered the eruption of revolutionary demonstrations in Ukraine known as the Euro-Maidan (Euro Square), which began in November 2013. Throughout this period, Moscow reportedly kept the pressure on Yanukovych to intensify the use of repression, but his efforts to use force were ineffective, indecisive and, ultimately, backfired. Moscow responded by shifting into high gear to plan the direct takeover of Crimea.

By February 2014, Moscow had assembled many of the cards it would play through the systematic use of economic sanctions, preferences, manipulation of trade with Ukraine, particularly involving energy; it also had honed its military instrument. By February, in advance of Yanukovych's departure on February 22, the operation had begun. Russia indirectly acknowledged this by striking medals awarded to Russian soldiers who participated in Crimea and Donbass operations with an inscription that operations began on February 20, 2014—which indicates that the medals were awarded for actions taken prior to the start of armed conflict.⁷⁷ Putin's contention that he launched the operation on February 22 just *after* Yanukovych's departure appears to be false.⁷⁸

Russia's Crimean and Donbass actions can be understood in the light of these preparations and subsequent operations. They represent the coordinated work of many, if not all, of the disparate parts of the Russian state apparatus, and reflect prior planning.⁷⁹ The GRU (Russian military intelligence) forces, followed by Airborne and Naval Infantry and Special Operations Forces, reportedly took the lead in Crimea, while in the Donbass the Federal Security Service (FSB) and Russian military personnel from Moscow's multiple military formations took the lead.⁸⁰ Moscow's media and "trolls" simultaneously mounted a sustained barrage of attacks in the Russian and international media against the allegedly fascist, anti-Semitic junta in Kiev.

Ukraine has become something of a "live-fire exercise" for the Putin leadership.⁸¹ It is a training ground wherein the elements of contemporary "hybrid" warfare were/are developed, monitored, and refined for potential further use. Those elements include playing the ethnic card and the invocation of Russia's right and duty to intervene coercively and forcefully on behalf of supposedly endangered ethnic Russians or Russian speakers. Ukraine also appears to be a testing ground for a long-term, multi-dimensional war of attrition in multiple theaters against the West. The Putin leadership confronts the West with a comprehensive, adaptable and mature strategy, not simply strategic improvisation.

Emerging Military Operations in Syria

In September 2015, Russia became increasingly involved militarily in Syria in direct support of the Assad regime, including reported ground combat. Indeed, Israel has stated publicly that Russia is sending troops into Syria. Moscow apparently is building a military air base and deploying long-range strike aircraft, close air support aircraft and air-dominance fighter aircraft. In addition, Russia reportedly is building a base for 1,000 ground force troops near the existing Russian naval supply base. Its troops also reportedly will man advanced Russian SA-22 surface-to-air missiles being sold to Syria. These weapons are obviously not aimed at ISIS—which has no aircraft. *TASS*, the main official Russian news agency, has reported that Secretary of State John Kerry raised the issue of Russian involvement in Syria with Foreign Minister Sergei Lavrov, but Lavrov apparently was unwilling to discuss the matter. The State Department has said that Kerry told Lavrov that, "if such reports were accurate, these actions could further escalate the conflict, lead to greater loss of innocent life, increase refugee flows and risk confrontation with the anti-ISIL coalition operating in Syria."

Russian actions in Syria risk a confrontation between U.S. and/or allied forces and Russian forces either on land or in the air. Indeed, Lavrov has warned the United States against "unintended incidents." Russian pilots recently "buzzed" the U.S. aircraft carrier Ronald Reagan in the Mediterranean Sea, and four armed U.S. F/A-18 Hornets were scrambled to respond.⁹⁰

At this time, eighty percent of Russian air strikes reportedly have not been targeted against ISIS, but rather against anti-Assad insurgents, ⁹¹ and high-intensity Russian bombing has mainly used "dumb bombs" which can produce considerable collateral damage. ⁹² Russian aircraft reportedly have entered Turkish air space. ⁹³ In addition, the Russian use of conventionally-armed but nuclear-capable *Kalibr* cruise missiles against targets in Syria appears to be a message to the U.S. ⁹⁴

Russia appears to be supporting a former Soviet client state and solidifying an anti-U.S. alliance with Iran. Moscow may hope that demonstrating a willingness to use force and accept casualties will influence European attitudes concerning ending sanctions against Russia over Ukraine, although Russian involvement in Syria will increase the already considerable strain of the Ukrainian conflict on the Russian economy. Simultaneously, Moscow also is trying to minimize internal domestic perceptions of its involvement in Syria, presumably because of concern that this intervention ultimately could prove to be unpopular.

Alexander Golts has suggested that Putin's motive in Syria relates to diverting attention from the Ukraine. Pavel Felgenhauer has written that, "Putin seeks a new world order, based on an anti-Islamic State (anti-terrorist) 'broad coalition' that would include the United States and other Western countries. For Putin, an overall understanding founded on facing a common enemy must include the termination of sanctions imposed by Western countries on Russia for the annexation of Crimea and engagement in fighting in eastern Ukraine."99

More broadly, reports Aleksei Malashenko of the Carnegie Moscow Center, "Putin dreams of the restoration of Russian power everywhere, not just in the former Soviet space. The activity in Syria and around Syria means Russia is able to come back to the Middle East, not as a superpower, but as something that can balance the power of the West and the United States." ¹⁰⁰ If so, the

geographical arena in which Russia seeks to play a pivotal role, and in which Putin will act militarily, is not limited to former Soviet republics and members of the Warsaw Pact. A recent discussion of Syria in the Russian-state sponsored news service, *Sputnik International*, certainly suggests that this broader Russian goal underlies Russia's military intervention in Syria. It quotes with approval the explanation that in the Middle East, "Putin has sought to fill the vacuum left by the United States, and is influencing every country which has lost American support, in whole or in part." Commentary from a "think tank" sponsored by the Russian Foreign Ministry adds that, "the decision to intervene in Syria allows us to make several conclusions about Russian foreign policy beyond the Middle East. The most important of them is that Moscow is not afraid of making bold decisions." And, "Moscow's courage includes its military capabilities and its readiness to use them." This situation continues to evolve, but it is clear at this point that Putin sees unprecedented license to move militarily.

Russian Military Operations and Lessons Learned

As of today, Ukraine remains a paradigmatic example of Russian hybrid warfare tactics, which may be repeated elsewhere. Military operations are ongoing and escalating. ¹⁰³ In late August 2015, Ukraine stated that 35,000 Russian troops had entered Donbass. ¹⁰⁴ By August 2015, Putin's aggression had cost the Ukrainian Army 2,100 dead and 7,020 wounded. ¹⁰⁵ And, according to a possibly inadvertent Russian report, 2,000 Russian troops have been killed in fighting in Eastern Ukraine while reportedly 3,200 have been wounded. ¹⁰⁶ In February 2015, German intelligence reportedly estimated the civilian death toll at 50,000. ¹⁰⁷ Russia announced in August 2015 that it had absorbed one million refugees from the war. ¹⁰⁸

Moscow has moved from the outright annexation of Crimea by military means, to its new accords with Abkhazia and South Ossetia in Georgia, which presage a gradual, de facto annexation. From Georgia to Ukraine, Russia has steadily improved its capability for executing this kind of war. Moscow, however, clearly has miscalculated popular support and rebel capability in the Donbass and has thus been obliged to invest much more directly there and has incurred Western sanctions. Despite this setback, Russia continues to speak and act belligerently, thereby increasing the possibility of further confrontation and escalation of conflict.

These case studies, including Moldova, Georgia and Ukraine, demonstrate a consistent defining and driving goal of the Putin regime. Indeed, recognition of this reality is crucial to an understanding of contemporary Russian goals and strategy. Following are fundamental elements of Russian expansionism:

- Playing the Russian ethnic card;
- Exploitation of ethnic conflicts to gain a military foothold in targeted countries;
- Use of conventional military forces to invade and partition targeted areas;
- Use of nuclear first-use threats to prevent forceful Western opposition;
- Employment of economic sanctions and economic warfare on trade to coerce targeted states;
- Creation of energy dependencies and corruption of energy and other economic sectors;
- Intelligence penetration and subversion of key security and other sectors; and,
- Attempts to take over local media.

Post-2008 Russian military reforms apparently have succeeded in their primary purpose of generating a force that can win limited wars on Russia's peripheries, provide coercive nuclear threats, and maintain a significant military superiority along its frontier with smaller neighbors. This trend, if unopposed, will give Russia flexible options for limited wars and/or coercion in its neighborhood.¹⁰⁹

Nuclear Coercion

There are reports by former U.S. senior officials that Russia put its nuclear forces on alert during the 2008 war with Georgia. Putin publicly stated that Russia was prepared for a nuclear alert when he launched the Crimean operation in February 2014. Since then, Russian officials repeatedly have stated that because Crimea is now part of Russia, Moscow has the right to station nuclear weapons there. 111 Clearly, Russia aims to prevent NATO from even contemplating a military response in this theater. After taking Ukrainian territories, Russian military leaders have publicly raised the issue of a limited Russian nuclear escalation should NATO intervene in response to Russian aggression in the Crimea. 112

Russia appears to be building a spectrum of nuclear capabilities that will provide it with a range of flexible nuclear options throughout the entire European theater from the Arctic to the Black Sea. Beyond those potential operational vistas, moreover, the record of nuclear rhetoric, exercises, and signaling since the onset of the Ukrainian crisis demonstrates that Moscow regards its nuclear weapons as essential elements of its overall strategy and as a screen behind which it can deploy its conventional and non-military assets in a synchronized strategy to transform the post-Cold War order.

Subsequent chapters will examine how Russian threats, including nuclear threats, its robust nuclear force modernization program, and its pattern of violating arms control agreements—particularly the 1987 Intermediate Nuclear Forces (INF) Treaty—appear to be integral elements in the broad Russian grand strategy identified in Chapter One and demonstrated here in Chapter Two.

¹ Douglas Mastriano and Derek O'Malley, eds., *Project 1704: A U.S. Army War College Analysis of Russian Strategy in Eastern Europe, an Appropriate U.S. Response, and the Implications for U.S. Landpower* (Carlisle Barracks, PA: Strategic Studies Institute, U.S. Army War College, 2015); Jeffrey V. Dickey, Thomas B. Everett, Zane M. Galvach, Matthew J. Mesko and Anton V. Solis, *Russian Political Warfare: Origin, Evolution, and Application* (Monterey, California: Naval Postgraduate School, 2015), available at https://calhoun.nps.edu/handle/10945/45838?show=full.

² Reuters, "NATO, EU Agree to Cooperate to Fight Crimean-Style 'Hybrid' Warfare," *The Moscow Times*, May 15, 2015, available at http://www.themoscowtimes.com/news/article/nato-eu-agree-to-cooperate-to-fight-crimean-style-hybrid-warfare/520812.html.

³ Sophie Lambroschini, "Russia: Moscow Struggles To Clarify Stance On Preemptive Force," *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, October 14, 2003, available at www.rferl.org/ncafeatures/2003/10/14102 203171155.asp.

⁴ Russian Federation, *Medium-Term Strategy for Development of Relations Between the Russian Federation and the European Union 2000-2010*, presented at the Helsinki-EU-Russia Summit, 1999, available at http://eulaw.edu.ru/english/legislation/docum/rustr.htm.

- ⁵ Quoted in Michael Emerson, "From an Awkward Partnership to a Greater Europe: A European Perspective," Dana Allin and Michael H. Emerson, eds., *Readings in European Security*, Vol. III (London: Center for European Policy Studies and International Institute for Security Studies, 2005), p. 19.
- ⁶ Boris Rumer, ed., Central Asia At the End of Transition (Armonk, NY: M.E. Sharpe & Co. Inc., 2005), p. 47.
- ⁷ Alexander Savkin, "Russia: Go Home Or Go Away," *Rosbalt*, September 9, 2008, quoted in Marlene Laruelle, *Beyond the Afghan Trauma: Russia's Return to Afghanistan*, (Washington, D.C.: Jamestown Foundation, 2009), p. 31.
- ⁸ "Morskaya Doktrina Russkoi Federatsii," *Kremlin.ru*, July 26, 2015 available at http://kremlin.ru/events/president/trips/50168.
- ⁹ Alexander Golts, "The Failure of Realpolitik," *The Moscow Times*, August 12, 2008, available at http://www.themoscowtimes.com/article/1016/42/369738.htm.
- ¹⁰ "Lavrov: 'My Rabotayem Nad Tem, Chtobyi Dat' Grazhdantstvo RF Zhitelyam Byveshego SSSR," *Narodnye Novosti*, July 15, 2015, available at http://nation-news.ru/2015-07-15/127005-lavrov-myi-rabotaem-nad-tem-chtobyi-dat-grazhdanstvo-rf-zhitelyam-byivshego-sssr/.
- ¹¹ "New Citizenship Shortcut for Russian-speakers of Soviet, Imperial Ancestry," *RT*, April 21, 2014, available at http://www.rt.com/politics/russian-citizenship-ancestors-language-764/.
- ¹² Yuri E. Fedorov, *Medvedev's Amendments to the Law on Defence: The Consequences For Europe* (Helsinki, Finland: Finnish Institute of International Affairs, Briefing Paper No. 47, November 2009, available at http://www.fiia.fi/en/publication/94/medvedev_s_amendments_to_the_law_on_defence/.
- ¹³ Nick Amies, "Medvedev's Push for Control of Russian Military Unsettles Caucasus" *Deutsche Welle*, November 12, 2009, available at http://www.dw.com/en/medvedevs-push-for-control-of-russian-military-unsettles-caucasus/a-5004308.
- ¹⁴ Pavel Felgenhauer, "Russia Removes Constitutional Constraints on Military Intervention Abroad," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 6, No. 227 (December 10, 2009), available at http://www.jamestown.org/single/?tx_ttnews [tt_news]=35815&no_cache=1#.VeHCrZd-loQ.
- ¹⁵ Agence France-Presse, "Angela Merkel and Francois Hollande Urge Ukraine Leader To Give Rebels Self-Rule," *The Telegraph*, July 10, 2015, available at http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/Europe /ukraine/11733025/Angela-Merkel-and-Francois-Hollande-urge-Ukraine-leader-to-give-rebels-self-rule.html.
- ¹⁶ Nick Robins-Early, "Here's Why Putin Calling Eastern Ukraine 'Novorossiya' Is Important," *The Huffington Post*, April 18, 2014, available at http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2014/04/18/putin-novorossiya-ukraine_n_51 73559.html.
- ¹⁷ Patricia Herlihy, "What Vladimir Putin chooses not to know about Russian history," *Los Angeles Times*, May 1, 2014, available at http://www.latimes.com/opinion/op-ed/la-oe-herlihy-russia-ukraine-odessa-20140501-story.
- ¹⁸ James Sherr, *Hard Diplomacy and Soft Coercion: Russia's Influence Abroad* (London: Chatham House, 2013), pp. 61-62.
- ¹⁹ Quoted in Brian Whitmore, "Fighting the Long War," *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, June 16, 2015, available at http://www.rferl.org/content/fighting-the-long-war/27075499.html.
- ²⁰ William H. Hill, *Russia, The Near Abroad, and the West: Lessons From the Moldova-Transdniestria Conflict* (Washington, D.C.: Woodrow Wilson Center Press and Johns Hopkins University Press, 2012).
- ²¹ Steven D. Roper, "Federalization and Constitution-Making as an Instrument of Conflict Resolution," *Demokratizatsiia*, Vol.12, No. 4 (Fall, 2004), p. 536.
- ²² "Joint News Conference With President of Finland, Sauli Niinisto," *Kremlin.ru*, June 16, 2015, available at http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/transcripts/49714.
- ²³ Alexei K. Pushkov, "Missed Connections," *The National Interest*, No. 89 (May-June 2007), pp. 52-55.
- ²⁴ Hill, Russia, The Near Abroad, and the West, op. cit., pp. 174-176.

- ²⁵ Deborah Matvienko, "Russia to Moldova: Winter is coming," *The World Outline*, November 7, 2013, available at http:// the worldoutline.com/2013/11/russia-moldova-winter-coming/.
- ²⁶ Trevor Cooper, "Moldova to Defy Russia on E.U. Trade Deal," *Time*, November 27, 2013, available at http://world.time.com/2013/11/27/moldova-to-defy-russia-on-e-u-trade-deal/.
- ²⁷ Ibid.
- ²⁸ Pavel Felgenhauer, "Putin Confirms the Invasion of Georgia Was Preplanned," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 9, No. 152 (August 9, 2012), available at
- http://www.jamestown.org/programs/edm/single/?tx_ttnews%5Btt_news%5D=39746&cHash=1..#.VgQwW8u6fcs.
- ²⁹ Boris Sokolov, "Admission of Aggression," *Grani.ru*, translated by *BBC Monitoring of the Former Soviet Union*, August 16, 2012, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- 30 Ibid.
- ³¹ Agnia Grigas, *Rebuilding the Russian Empire: Compatriots, Information and Hybrid Warfare* (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 2016), forthcoming.
- 32 Ibid.
- ³³ Ruth Deyermond, *Security and Sovereignty in the Former Soviet Union* (Boulder, Colorado: Lynne Rienner Publishers, 2008), p. 198.
- ³⁴ Thorndike Gordadze, "Georgia-Russian Relations in the 1990s," in Svante E. Cornell and S. Frederick Starr, eds., *The Guns of August 2008: Russia's War in Georgia* (New York: Routledge, 2009), p. 34.
- ³⁵ "Russian liberal radio accuses military of plotting provocation against Georgia," *BBC Monitoring Former Soviet Union Political*, September 16, 2002, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ³⁶ Tucker Reals, "Georgia, Russia Spar Over Spy Charges," *CBS News*, September 29, 2006, available at http://www.cbsnews.com/news/georgia-russia-spar-over-spy-charges/.
- ³⁷ Andrei Illarionov, "The Russian Leadership's Preparation for War, 1999-2008," Cornell and Starr, eds., *The Guns of August 2008*, op. cit., pp. 56-64.
- ³⁸ Ibid., pp. 64-66.
- ³⁹ "Russian pundit plays down Baluyevskiy's Ukraine comments," *BBC Monitoring Former Soviet Union*, April 12, 2008, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ⁴⁰ Vladimir Socor, "Moscow Makes Furious But Empty Threats to Georgia and Ukraine," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 5, No. 70 (April 14, 2008), available at
- $http://www.jamestown.org/single/?tx_ttnews\%5D=33544\&no_cache=1\#.VfHkfRG6fcs.$
- ⁴¹ Ibid.
- ⁴² Brian Whitmore, "Did Russia Plan Its War In Georgia?," *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, August 15, 2008, available at http://www.rferl. org/content/Did_Russia_Plan_Its_War_In_Georgia__/1191460.html.
- 43 Ibid.
- ⁴⁴ Anton Lavrov, "Timeline of Russian-Georgian Hostilities in August 2008," Ruslan Pukhov, ed., *The Tanks of August* (Moscow: Center for Analysis of Strategies and Technologies, 2010), p. 41.
- ⁴⁵ Illarionov, "The Russian Leadership's Preparation for War, 1999-2008," op. cit., pp. 66-76.
- ⁴⁶ Ibid., p. 43.
- ⁴⁷ Roger McDermott, *The Reform of Russia's Conventional Armed Forces: Problems, Challenges & Policy Implications* (Washington, D.C.: Jamestown Foundation, 2012).
- ⁴⁸ "Felgenhauer: Russia-Georgia War Possible within Weeks," *Georgia Online*, September 24, 2012, available at http://georgiaonline.ge/interviews/1348528632.php.

- ⁴⁹ Maia Otarashvili, "Russia's Quiet Annexation of South Ossetia," *FPRI E-Notes*, 2015, available at http://www.fpri.org/articles/2015/02/russias-quiet-annexation-south-ossetia; Vasili Rukhadze, "Russia Annexes Additional Georgian Lands, Closing in on the Strategic East-West Highway," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 12, No. 135 (July 20, 2015), available at
- $http://www.jamestown.org/programs/edm/single/?tx_ttnews\%5Btt_news\%5D=44186\&cHash=f255b24dfc8454a922aaaf57b402c6a4\#.VfboDBG6fcs.$
- ⁵⁰ Fiona Hill and Clifford G. Gaddy, *Mr. Putin: Operative in the Kremlin* (Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution Press, 2012).
- ⁵¹ Ibid., pp. 227-397; Stephen Blank, "No Need to Threaten Us, We Are Frightened of Ourselves: Russia's Blueprint for a Police State," in Stephen J. Blank and Richard Weitz, eds., *The Russian Military Today and Tomorrow: Essays in Memory of Mary Fitzgerald* (Carlisle Barracks, PA: Strategic Studies Institute, U.S. Army War College, 2010), pp. 19-150.
- ⁵² This last point was confirmed in public speeches at the Center for Strategic and International Studies in Washington, D.C. in 2014 by both the Norwegian and Estonian Defense Ministers. See Ine Eriksen Søreide, "Writing NATO's Next Chapter: The View from Norway," Washington, D.C., Center for Strategic and International Studies, January 9, 2014, available at http://csis.org/files/attachments/140109_nato_speech.pdf; and, Urmas Reinsalu, "Ten Years in NATO (North Atlantic Treaty Organization); Twelve Years in Afghanistan: An Estonian Perspective on the Future of NATO," Washington, D.C., Center for Strategic and International Studies, January 6, 2014, available at http://www.c-span.org/video/?317012-1/estonian-defense-minister-future-nato. More recently it was confirmed by U.S. Army officers interviewed by the author, Wiesbaden, Germany, July 28-29, 2015.
- ⁵³ Mikhail Barabanov, "Hard Lessons Learned: Russian Military Reforms Up to the Georgian Conflict," Colby Howard and Ruslan Pukhov, eds., *Brothers Armed: Military Aspects of the Crisis in Ukraine* (Minneapolis, MN: East View Press, 2014), p. 78; Barabanov, "Changing the Force and Moving Forward After Georgia," *Brothers Armed: Military Aspects of the Crisis in Ukraine* (Minneapolis, MN: East View Press, 2014), p. 91-123.
- ⁵⁴ Sarah de Geest, "Russian Intervention in Ukraine: R2P Limits and reclaiming the Concept and Narrative," *Human Security Centre*, April 11, 2015, available at http://www.hscentre.org/russia-and-eurasia/russian-intervention-ukraine-r2p-limits-reclaiming-concept-narrative/.
- ⁵⁵ Stephen Blank, *Proliferation and Nonproliferation in Ukraine: Implications for European and U.S. Security* (Carlisle Barracks, PA: Strategic Studies Institute, U.S. Army War College, July 1994); Stephen Blank, *Russia, Ukraine, and European Security* (Carlisle Barracks, PA: Strategic Studies Institute, U.S. Army War College, June 1993).
- ⁵⁶ Serhii Plokhy, The Last Empire: The Final Days Of the Soviet Union (New York: Basic Books, 2014), pp. 258-259.
- ⁵⁷ "Putin Hints at Splitting Up Ukraine," *The Moscow Times*, April 8, 2008, available at http://www.themoscowtimes.com/news/article/putin-hints-at-splitting-up-ukraine/361701.html.
- ⁵⁸ Ibid., Socor, "Moscow Makes Furious But Empty Threats to Georgia and Ukraine," op. cit.; "Putin Threatens Unity of Ukraine, Georgia," *Unian*, April 7, 2008, available at http://www.unian.info/world/108308-putin-threatens-unity-of-ukraine-georgia.html.
- ⁵⁹ Luke Harding, "Putin issues nuclear threat to Ukraine over plan to host US shield," *The Guardian*, February 13, 2008, available at http://www.theguardian.com/world/2008/feb/13/russia.putin.
- ⁶⁰ Stephen Blank, "Putin Lies Again," *Interpretermag.com*, March 27, 2015, available at http://www.interpretermag.com/putin-lies-again/.
- ⁶¹ Christopher Miller, "Ukraine's top intelligence agency deeply infiltrated by Russian spies," *Mashable.com*, December 30, 2014, available at http://mashable.com/2014/12/30/russian-vs-ukrainian-spies/#6wpGSLEtjZkW.
- ⁶² Maciej Falkowski, Russia's Policy in the Southern Caucasus and Central Asia (Warsaw, Poland: Centre for Eastern Studies, 2006), p. 56, available at http://www.isn.ethz.ch/Digital-Library/Publications/Detail/?id=105367; William Varretoni, "Sweetness of the Status Quo: Strategic Patience and the Technology of Russia's Capture of Crimea," Paper Presented to the Annual Convention of the Association for the Study of Nationalities, Columbia University, New York, April 15, 2010; Lada Roslycky, The Soft Side of Dark Power: A Study in Soft Power, National Security and the Political-Criminal Nexus With a Special Focus on the Post-Soviet Political-Criminal Nexus, the Russian Black Sea

Fleet and Separatism in the Autonomous Republic of Crimea (Groningen, Netherlands: University of Groningen, 2011).

- ⁶³ Claire Bigg, "Here Comes the Sun For Putin's Patriotic Youth," *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, July 20, 2005, available at http://www.rferl.org/content/article/1060055.html; Vsevolod Pulya, "Seliger Brings Together 800 Foreign Youth in Russia," *Russia Beyond the Headlines*, July 31, 2013, available at http://rbth.com/society/2013/07/31/seliger_brings_together_800_foreign_youth_in_russia_28533.html; "Security Police report warns of threat to Latvian security," *The Baltic Times*, May 21, 2014, available at http://www.baltictimes.com/news/articles/34872/.
- ⁶⁴ Vladimir Socor, "Putin Offers Ukraine 'Protection' for Extending Russian Black Sea Fleet's Presence," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 3, No. 200 (October 30, 2006), available at http://www.jamestown.org/single/?tx_ttnews%5Dt_news%5D=32184#.VfcJJhG6fcs.
- 65 Ibid.
- ⁶⁶ Reuben F. Johnson, "The Expansion Process Has Begun," *The Weekly Standard*, Vol. 12, No. 4 (October 10, 2006).
- ⁶⁷ Falkowski, *Russia's Policy in the Southern Caucasus and Central Asia*, loc. cit.; Varretoni, "Sweetness of the Status Quo," op. cit; Roslycky, *The Soft Side of Dark Power*, op. cit.
- ⁶⁸ "Relations between Russia and Ukraine: a New Era Must Begin," *Kremlin.ru*, August 11, 2009, available at http://archive.kremlin.ru/eng/text/speeches/2009/08/11/0832_type207221_220745.shtml.
- 69 Ibid.
- ⁷⁰ Dmitri Trenin, *Post-Imperium: A Eurasian Story* (Washington, D.C.: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2011), p. 29.
- ⁷¹ David M. Herzenhorn, "Facing Russian Threat, Ukraine Halts Plans for Deals with E.U.," *The New York Times*, November 21, 2013, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2013/11/22/world/europe/ukraine-refuses-to-free-ex-leader-raising-concerns-over-eu-talks.html.
- ⁷² "O Komplekse Mer Po Vovlecheniiu Ukrainy v Evraziiski Integratsionnyi Protsess," *Gazeta.zu.ua*, August 16, 2013, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login; "Russia's Plan For Ukraine: Purported Leaked Strategy Document Raises Alarm," *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, August 20, 2013, available at http://www.rferl.org/content/russia-ukraine-leaked-strategy-document/25081053.html.
- 73 Ibid.
- ⁷⁴ Valery Gerasimov, "Tsennost' Nauki I Predvidenie (The Value of Science and Foresight)," *Voyenno-Promyshlennyi Kur'yer* (Military-Industrial Courier) February 27-March 5, 2013, available at http://vpk-news.ru/sites/default/files/pdf/VPK_08_476.pdf.
- ⁷⁵ "Russian armed forces' general staff plans set of strategic deterrence measures," *Interfax-AVN*, January 27, 2014, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ⁷⁶ "Why did Ukraine's Yanukovych give in to Russian pressure on EU deal?," *PBS News Hours*, December 2, 2013, available at http://www.pbs.org/newshour/bb/world-july-dec13-ukraine2_12-02/.
- ⁷⁷ Will Cathcart, "Putin's Crimean Medal of Honor, Forged Before the War Even Began," *The Daily Beast*, April 25, 2014, available at http://www.thedailybeast.com/articles/2014/04/25/putin-s-crimean-medal-of-honor-forged-before-the-war-even-began.html#.
- ⁷⁸ "Putin Crimea to prosecute Poroshenko over reintegration remarks," *Presstv.ir*, February 23, 2014, available at http://www.presstv.ir/Detail/2015/02/23/398832/Crimea-to-put-Poroshenko-on-trial; "Putin Reveals Secrets of Russia's Crimea Takeover Plot," *BBC News*, March 9, 2015, available at h http://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-31796226.
- 79 Blank, "Putin Lies Again," op. cit.

- ⁸⁰ "Russian Special Forces Storm Crimea Base," *Skynews*, March 23, 2014, available at http://news.sky.com/story/1230212/russian-special-forces-storm-crimea-base; "Donbas militias are 'units of the army,' says Babchenko," *Euromaidan Press*, July 24, 2015, available at http://euromaidanpress.com/2015/07/24/donbas-militias-are-units-of-the-russian-army-says-babchenko/.
- ⁸¹ This specific term was uttered by the British expert Andrew Monaghan of Chatham House at the U.S. Army Europe Senior Leadership Forum, Wiesbaden, Germany, July 29, 2015. Hill and Gaddy see things similarly; see, Hill and Gaddy, *Mr. Putin: Operative in the Kremlin*, op. cit., pp. 339-341.
- 82 "Troops Join Combat In Syria sources," Reuters, September 9, 2015, available at http://mobile.reuters.com/article/idUSKCN0R91H720150909; "Russian troops 'fighting alongside Assad's army against Syrian rebels," The Telegraph, September 2, 2015, available at http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/syria/11840713/Russian-troops-fighting-alongside-Assadsarmy-against-Syrian-rebels.html.
- ⁸³ Josef Federman and Vladimir Isachenkov, "Russian Troops Already in Syria, Israel Says," *ABC News*, September 10, 2015, available at http://abcnews.go.com/International/wireStory/russia-planes-carrying-military-goods-syria-33653118.
- ⁸⁴ Agence France-Presse, "Russia deploys 28 combat planes in Syria: US officials," *Yahoo News*, September 21, 2015, available at http://news.yahoo.com/russia-deployed-28-combat-aircraft-syria-us-officials-173419582.html.
- ⁸⁵ Josh Rogin, "Russia's Syrian Air Base Has U.S. Scrambling for a Plan," *Bloomberg View*, September 10, 2015, available at http://www.bloombergview.com/articles/2015-09-10/russia-s-syrian-air-base-has-u-s-scrambling-for-a-plan; "Russia 'is building military base in Syria' American intelligence," *nzherald.co.nz*, available at http://www.nzherald.co.nz/ world/news/article.cfm?c_id=2&objectid=11508956.
- ⁸⁶ "Russia involvement shows Assad worried: U.S.," *The Daily Star*, September 12, 2015, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ⁸⁷ "Lavrov tells Kerry discussing Russia's participation in operations in Syria premature," *TASS*, September 7, 2015, available at http://tass.ru/en/russia/819232.
- ⁸⁸ Michael R. Gordon, "U.S. Warns Russia Over Military Support for Assad," *The New York Times*, September 5, 2015, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2015/09/06/US/politics/john-kerry-russia-syria.html?_r=0.
- ⁸⁹ Christian Lowe and Julia Edwards, "Russia to U.S.: talk to us on Syria or risk 'unintended consequences," *Reuters*, September 11, 2015, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/09/11/us-mideast-syria-russia-idUSKCN0RB0ZD20150911.
- ⁹⁰ David Larter, "Russian bombers buzz carrier Reagan amid exercise," *Defense News*, October 29, 2015, available at http://www.defensenews.com/story/military/2015/10/29/russia-bear-overflight-carrier-reagan/74805130/.
- ⁹¹ Jack Stubbs, "Four-fifths of Russia's Syria strikes don't target Islamic State: Reuters analysis," *Reuters*, October 9, 2015, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/10/21/us-mideast-crisis-syria-russia-strikes-idUSKCN0SF24L20151021#8X6tYtlGrsT69Wyi.97.
- ⁹² James Rosen, "Why is Russia using 'dumb bombs' in Syria?," *Miami Herald*, October 6, 2015, available at http://www.miamiherald.com/news/nation-world/world/article37968804.html.
- ⁹³ Andrew V. Pestano, "Turkish F-16s intercept Russian aircraft after violating airspace," *UPI*, October 5, 2015, available at http://www.upi.com/Top_News/World-News/2015/10/05/Turkish-F-16s-intercept-Russian-aircraft-after-violating-airspace/4011444040079/.
- ⁹⁴ Andrew Roth and Erin Cunningham, "Syrian forces begin ground offensive backed by Russia air power and sea power," *The Washington Post*, October 7, 2015, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/syrian-activists-russian-air-strikes-pound-rebel-zones-in-latest-blows/2015/10/07/fb3be168-5cf3-4e38-98f3-f6b75ed53871_story.html.
- ⁹⁵ Jennifer Griffin and Lucas Tomlinson, "Russian build-up in Syria part of secret deal with Iran's Quds Force leader," *foxnews.com*, September 11, 2015, available at http://www.foxnews.com/politics/2015/09/11/russian-build-up-in-syria-part-secret-deal-with-irans-quds-force-leader/.

- ⁹⁶ Pavel Felgenhauer, "Moscow Ups the Stakes in the Syrian Conflict," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 12, No. 162 (September 10, 2015), available at http://www.jamestown.org/single/?tx_ttnews [tt_news]=44355&no_cache=1#.VfRID5d-IoQ.
- 97 Ibid.
- ⁹⁸ Alexander Golts, "Will Putin Get Embroiled in Second War?," *The Moscow Times*, September 14, 2015, available at http://www.themoscowtimes.com/opinion/article/will-putin-get-embroiled-in-second-war-op-ed/530599.html.
- ⁹⁹ Pavel Felgenhauer, "Moscow Still Calling on West to Join 'Broad' Anti-IS Coalition, but Patience Is Running Thin," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 12, No. 196 (October 29, 2015), available at http://www.jamestown.org/single/?tx_ttnews%5Btt_news%5D=44533&no_cache=1#.Vjuvj2eFO70.
- ¹⁰⁰ Quoted in, Neil MacFarquhar and Andrew Kramer, "Putin Sees Path to Diplomacy Through Syria," *The New York Times*, September 27, 2015, p. A-14.
- ¹⁰¹ "Support for Syria Turning Russia into a 'Diplomatic Superpower,'" *Sputnik News*, September 20, 2015, available at http://sputniknews.com/analysis.20150920/1027264147.html.
- ¹⁰² Nikolay Pakhomov, "What Does Russia Really Want in Syria," *The National Interest*, November 18, 2015, available at http://nationalinterest.org/feature/what-does-russia-really-want-syria-14375.
- ¹⁰³ Daniel Wiser, "Russia Seizes More Territory in Ukraine, Eastern Europe with 'Incremental' Strategy," *The Washington Free Beacon*, August 17, 2015, available at http://freebeacon.com/national-security/russia-seizes-more-territory-in-ukraine-eastern-europe-with-incremental-strategy.
- ¹⁰⁴ "Ukrainian NSDC secretary alleges presence of two Russian army corps, up to 35,000 troops in Donbas," *Interfax*, August 27, 2015, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ¹⁰⁵ "Ukraine's 'war for independence' continues president," *BBC Monitoring Former Soviet Union*, August 24, 2015, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ¹⁰⁶ Michael Segalov, "Russia 'accidentally reveals' number of its soldiers killed in eastern Ukraine," *The Independent*, April 26, 2012, available at http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/the-number-of-russian-troops-killed-or-injured-fighting-in-ukraine-seems-to-have-been-accidentally-published-10472603.html.
- ¹⁰⁷ "50,000 casualties in Ukraine? German intel calls Kiev's 6k toll 'not credible,'" *RT*, February 8, 2015, available at http://www.rt.com/news/230363-ukraine-real-losses-german-intelligence/.
- ¹⁰⁸ "Russia accepted over 1mn Ukrainian refugees forced out of homes by Donbass war," *RT*, August 28, 2015, available at https://www.rt.com/politics/313692-russia-accepted-over-1mn-ukrainian/.
- ¹⁰⁹ Ibid.
- 110 Robert Joseph, "Commentary," speech at National Defense University, Washington, D.C., Deterrence Imperatives: Capabilities and Education, October 8, 2015. See also Frank Miller, "Keynote Address," U.S. Strategic Command Deterrence Symposium, July 29, 2015, available at
- https://www.stratcom.mil/speeches/2015/137/Keynote_2015_USSTRATCOM_Deterrence_Symposium/.
- ¹¹¹ Sergei L. Loiko, "Russia says it has a right to put nuclear weapons in Crimea," *Los Angeles Times*, December 15, 2014, available at http://www.latimes.com/world/europe/la-fg-russia-nuclear-crimea-20141215-story.html.
- 112 Damien Sharkov, "Russia Has Threatened Nuclear Attack, Says Ukraine Defence Minister," *Newsweek*, September 1, 2014, available at http://www.newsweek.com/russia-has-threatened-nuclear-attack-says-ukraine-defence-minister-267842; Ben Hoyle, "Putin: try to take Crimea away and there'll be a nuclear war: Secret meeting of Kremlin elite and US top brass reveals Russian threat to West," *The Times (London)*, April 2, 2015, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login; Zachary Keck, "Russia Threatens Nuclear Strikes Over Crimea," *The Diplomat*, July 11, 2014, available at http://thediplomat.com/2014/07/russia-threatens-nuclear-strikes-over-crimea/.
- ¹¹³ Harrison Menke, Master's of Science Degree Thesis, Graduate Department of Defense and Strategic Studies, *Examining Russia's Nuclear Strategy As It Applies to Europe And Its Implications for NATO* (Springfield, MO: Missouri State University, 2015).

Chapter 3. Russian Expressions of Hostility

Introduction

Russia's foreign and defense policies are driven by its perception of world events and threats to its security. Russia's attitudes toward the West reflect a combination of Soviet-era hostility, lingering resentment and a desire to reassert its status as a great power in global affairs—consistent with the goals and objectives of Russia's foreign policy described in Chapter One. As Moscow's public posturing has become increasingly anti-American and anti-Western, its foreign and defense policies have become more threatening. This growing hostility toward the West, including Russia's military posturing toward Japan, increases the potential for conflict.

The Russian worldview appears to be based on the premise that the United States seeks to: 1) destroy Russia; 2) dismember it; and 3) steal its natural resources, and that the United States may attack at any time. This alleged Western hostility serves as a justification for current Russian aggression against its neighbors and the suppression of democracy within Russia itself. It is symptomatic of a Russian worldview that often is characterized as paranoid. As well-known Russian journalist Alexander Golts has observed, "Fifty years from now historians will no doubt wonder why President Vladimir Putin was preparing to use force against his own people at a time when he enjoyed a nearly 90 percent approval rating."

In January 2011, the chairman of the State Duma's International Affairs Committee, Konstantin Kosachev, wrote that Russian military strategists believe that the chief (and maybe the only) threat to Russia, as in Soviet times, is posed by a possible U.S. nuclear strike.³

Senior Russian leaders often express their perceptions of a West that is nefarious and hostile toward Russia. Such expressions likely appear wholly unrealistic to knowledgeable Western audiences, but they are the norm among Russian civilian and military leaders, with many speaking openly of a major war over the country's natural resources.⁴ For example, in October 2014, the Secretary of the Russian National Security Council, Nikolai Patruschev, accused the U.S. of trying to create a sphere of influence in the Black Sea area, the Caucasus, and the Caspian area, arguing that "American strategists" were bent on "completely destroying the governance system and then dismembering our country."⁵ Patruschev stated that the U.S. believes Russian "natural resources are distributed unfairly and that other states should have free access to them" and, to this end, the United States was creating a "collation...to support relevant claims on our country in the future."⁶ He also declared that NATO military exercises in response to Russian aggression in Ukraine and threats to Russia's neighbors "look more like provocations" than military maneuvers.⁷ In fact, Russia blames the Ukraine situation on the U.S, arguing that Kiev is a U.S. puppet.

Moscow sees pro-democracy movements in Russia and the former Soviet republics as a direct threat to Russian national security, attributes them to Western intelligence organizations, and is prepared to oppose them by force. Again, to quote Patruschev: For the past quarter of a century this activity has been directed towards completely separating Ukraine and the other republics of the former USSR from Russia and totally reformatting the post-Soviet space to suit American

interests. The conditions and pretexts were created for colour revolutions, supported by generous state funding."9

In November 2014, President Putin declared that a color revolution in Russia must be prevented. ¹⁰ Earlier this year, in comments that the *Washington Post* characterized as reflecting "deep-seated paranoia," ¹¹ he stated, "Western special services continue their attempts at using public, nongovernmental and politicized organizations to pursue their own objectives, primarily to discredit the authorities and destabilize the internal situation in Russia. They are already planning their actions for the upcoming election campaigns of 2016-18." ¹² In 2014, Russian Defense Minister and General of the Army Sergei Shoigu said, "Color revolutions are increasingly taking on the form of warfare and are developed according to the rules of warcraft." ¹³ Dr. Dmitry Gorenburg, an expert on Russia at Harvard University, has suggested, "Perhaps the Kremlin thinks that U.S. policy is aimed at destabilizing opposing regimes because such activities are a standard part of their own policy toolkit." ¹⁴

Russia seeks to reestablish the position, power and centralized repressive authority of the past Soviet state in order to achieve a "gathering of Russian people," by force if necessary, and seeks the creation of a Eurasian alliance dominated by Moscow. According to respected Russian journalist Alexander Golts, Putin's world is one "...of 19th century Realpolitik, when contradictions between 'major powers' were resolved with the aid of warfare." Correspondingly, there is concern, particularly in Central and Eastern Europe, about the possibility of a Russian attack. Putin has been quoted as saying, "If I wanted, Russian troops could not only be in Kiev in two days, but in Riga, Vilnius, Tallinn, Warsaw or Bucharest, too." (Tellingly, five of these are capitals of NATO countries.) In the context of its continued war against Ukraine, Russia is applying threats and pressure not only against vulnerable NATO states, but against neutral countries like Sweden and Finland. This saber rattling is taken seriously by NATO's senior military leadership. For example, Deputy NATO Commander Lieutenant General Sir Adrian Bradshaw has expressed concern about the possibility of a rapid Russian assault on smaller NATO states backed by Russian nuclear threats against the alliance if it comes to their aid. 19

The Soviet Legacy and Russian Hostility

Legacy Soviet attitudes toward the West have always been a major factor in Russian foreign and defense policy.²⁰ While the communist ideology is gone, the hostility it spawned toward the West continues. Russia's immediate post-Cold War public line expressed by then-President Boris Yeltsin that Russia had no enemies was replaced by the Putin view that the U.S., NATO and Japan are Russia's enemies and that Russia is preparing to fight them. Russian hostility toward the U.S. and NATO was made increasingly clear in the 2010 and 2014 versions of the *Military Doctrine of the Russian Federation*.²¹

Even when U.S.-Russian relations appeared to have improved early in the George W. Bush administration, legacy Soviet hostility simmered. Putin blamed the West for the 2004 Beslan terrorist atrocity that killed hundreds of schoolchildren and other hostages. He said, "Some want to cut off a juicy morsel from us while others are helping them. They are helping because they believe that, as one of the world's major nuclear powers, Russia is still posing a threat to someone, and therefore this threat must be removed. And terrorism is, of course, only a tool for achieving these goals." In 2006, Putin compared the U.S. to a ravenous wolf. 23

Russian hostility toward the West has long been reflected in official statements about large-scale war and even nuclear war. Since 2007, senior Russian generals have made repeated nuclear threats, statements about border nuclear wars, nuclear wars over natural resources or the Arctic Ocean's energy resources, as well as countless expressions against U.S. missile defenses.²⁴ In 2011, Chief of the General Staff General Nikolai Makarov stated, "In certain conditions, I do not rule out local and regional armed conflicts developing into a large-scale war, including using nuclear weapons."²⁵ In 2013, Chief of the General Staff General of the Army Valeriy Gerasimov spoke about nuclear war resulting from the struggle for fuel and energy and manpower resources, markets for goods, the natural resources of the Arctic Ocean, and "living space."²⁶ In fact, Russia is now claiming a vast expanse of the Arctic Ocean and is reactivating Soviet-era Arctic military bases to enforce this claim.²⁷ Well-known Russian journalist Pavel Felgenhauer once observed, "...our superiors are potentially ready to burn all of us in nuclear fire because of disputes over ice, rocks or South Ossetia [a province of Georgia occupied by Russia.]"²⁸

In 2014-2015, Russian hostility toward the West reached extraordinary levels with Russia preparing to fight on all fronts, but particularly against the U.S. and NATO.²⁹ In 2014, President Putin stated that NATO was "spreading like a cancerous tumor" and, when asked about the NATO threat to Russia, he said, "We'll strangle all of them ourselves! Why are you so afraid?"³⁰ As discussed below, Russian threats, provocative bomber flights, and military exercises have reached unprecedented levels.

In Asia, Russian-Japanese relations have deteriorated because of aggressive Russian threats and military activities. Russia has displayed increasing hostility toward Japan in recent years, though not on the same scale as toward the United States and NATO. In 2013, the Japanese Defense Ministry reported that Russia had increased military deployments on the Kuril Islands (some of which are claimed by Japan) and was conducting an increased number of military exercises near Japan.³¹ The Kuril Islands, claimed by Russia, have become a significant security issue between Russia and Japan, which considers the southernmost Kurils as its "Northern Territories." In 2013, the *Moscow Times* reported that "Japan scrambled four fighter jets to intercept two Russian fighters it said invaded Japanese airspace near Russia's Kuril Islands...as Japan celebrated a national day of commemoration calling for the disputed archipelago seized in World War II to return to the Japanese."³² In 2014, Russia announced that it would deploy 120 combat vehicles to the Kuril Islands, while acknowledging that since 2011 it had deployed 350 modern military vehicles to these Islands.³³ Russia also indicated that it would build 150 military facilities on the Islands by 2016.³⁴ In June 2015, Russia said it had accelerated military construction on the Kuril Islands, including on Iturup, one of the islands claimed by Japan.³⁵

An Anti-Western Nuclear Doctrine

Contemporary Russian nuclear doctrine reportedly was developed mainly by Vladimir Putin when he was Secretary of the Russian National Security Council and he signed it into law when he was acting Russian President in 2000.³⁶ This doctrine reflects strong hostility to the West and allows for the first use of nuclear weapons in conventional wars. The details of this doctrine are discussed in the next chapter, but it is important to underscore that the doctrine is deliberately threatening to the West—apparently to influence Western policy decisions on a variety of issues, the most important of which relates to Russia's desire for dominance in Europe.

In 1999, Colonel General (later General of the Army) Vladimir Yakovlov, then-Commander of the Strategic Missile Troops, noted: "Russia, for objective reasons, is forced to lower the threshold for using nuclear weapons, extend the nuclear deterrence to small-scale conflicts and openly warn potential opponents about this." He further said, "The need for Russia's orientation toward expanded nuclear deterrence, which means including not only nuclear and wide-scale conventional wars, but also regional and even local military conflicts [is] in the sphere of interests of the RVSN [the Russian ICBM force] and Strategic Nuclear Forces as a whole..." **38**

Aleksei Arbatov, then-Deputy Chairman of the Russian Duma Defense Committee, and Duma Deputy Petr Romashkin suggested that under Putin's nuclear doctrine, Russian first use of nuclear weapons would be appropriate in response to contingencies like NATO's past military action in Kosovo.³⁹ Then-Russian Atomic Energy Minister Viktor Mikhaylov reportedly urged the development of precision low yield nuclear weapons because of their enhanced credibility to "deter NATO expansion, the attacks on Iraq, the war in the Balkans..." Thus, a key driver behind Putin's nuclear doctrine was not only the desire to deter attack on Russia—which previous Russian nuclear doctrinal formulations certainly did—but to return Russia to superpower status by employing the threat of nuclear strikes, including nuclear weapons use in circumstances where no Western nation would likely consider using nuclear weapons. This expanded formulation appears to have been integrated into Russian defense planning.

In December 2009, Lieutenant General Andrey Shvaychenko, then-Commander of the Russian Strategic Missile Troops, described the function of his nuclear forces in conventional war this way: "In a conventional war, they ensure that the opponent is forced to cease hostilities, on advantageous conditions for Russia, by means of single or multiple preventive strikes against the aggressors' most important facilities." This is what Russia refers to as nuclear "de-escalation" of a conflict, a concept which Deputy Secretary of Defense Robert Work and Admiral James Winnefeld, then-Vice Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, have recently characterized as "playing with fire."

The Putin nuclear first-use doctrine was announced at a time when no other European state believed there was a serious possibility of a major European war, much less a nuclear war. The declassification of the Warsaw Pact war plan by several former Warsaw Pact states confirmed that Putin's nuclear doctrine was actually an evolution of the earlier Soviet nuclear doctrine, which reportedly allowed for the large-scale first use of nuclear weapons in a major conventional war.⁴³

The implications of Russia's nuclear first-use doctrine were articulated in July 2014 when Russian Foreign Minister Sergei Lavrov made an implied nuclear threat against NATO over Crimea. He said, "If it comes to aggression against Russian territory, which Crimea and Sevastopol are parts of, I would not advise anyone to do this....We have the doctrine of national security, and it very clearly regulates the actions, which will be taken in this case." Minister Lavrov's statement is consistent with Russia's doctrine, which the state-run *RT* (formerly *Russia Today*) and the independent *Interfax* news agencies both report allows for nuclear weapons first use "...if the sovereignty and territorial integrity of the Russian Federation are under threat." (Emphasis in the original). This is a much more permissive formulation than the public version of the doctrine. And as Deputy Prime Minister Dmitri Rogozin stated, if Russia were subject to a conventional

attack, "we will certainly resort to using nuclear weapons in certain situations to defend our territory and state interests." ⁴⁶ (Emphasis in the original).

Russian nuclear doctrine does not focus explicitly on Japan, probably because Japan has very limited offensive capabilities. In addition, it is not in Russia's interest to scare Japan, a country with the third largest economy in the world, into developing or acquiring its own nuclear weapons. Nonetheless, Russia's nuclear doctrine envisions the first use of nuclear weapons when the security of the Russian Federation is perceived to be at risk—an ambiguous construct that could apply to Japan given Japanese claims on Kuril Islands and Japan's mutual security treaty with the United States.

Russian Nuclear Sabre-Rattling: A Tool of Military and Political Intimidation

Russia employs nuclear threats not only to highlight its significant military capability, but to buttress its political clout against the West. Since Russia today likely lacks the economic power, the manpower, and conventional military power to defeat NATO in a protracted conventional war, nuclear weapons are seen as the most important tool in the Russian arsenal for advancing both political and military objectives. Nuclear weapons are perceived as able to defeat advanced conventional weapons in wartime, thus offsetting U.S. advantages in these weapons.⁴⁷ Russian nuclear threats are a way of advertising this capability. Russia has adopted the view that fear of nuclear war can be exploited to help advance the Russian agenda of creating a sphere of influence over former Soviet and former Warsaw Pact states by coercing them into acceptance of Russian domination and rejection of both Western democracy and integration into the European Union.

In 2007, Russian military and civilian officials began threatening to target nuclear missiles against U.S. missile defense sites located in NATO Europe (several of these threats were made by Putin himself) and these threats have continued to this day. The commander of the Russian ICBM force made the first public nuclear missile threat against Poland and the Czech Republic in the event of a U.S. missile defense deployment. In April 2007, then-Chief of the General Staff General Yury Baluyevski, also threatened to target U.S. missile defense facilities in Europe: "If we see that these facilities pose a threat to Russia, these targets will be included in the lists of our planners—strategic, nuclear or others. The latter is a technicality." President Putin also made several threats involving the targeting of nuclear missiles against U.S. allies. For example, in a face-to-face meeting with the President of Poland, Putin declared, "If it [European missile defense] appears, we will be forced to respond appropriately—we will have to re-target part of our systems against those missiles." For example, in a face-to-face meeting with the President of Poland, Putin declared, "If it [European missile defense] appears, we will be forced to respond appropriately—we will have to re-target part of our systems against those missiles."

In 2009, the press spokesman of the Russian Defense Ministry, Colonel General Anatoly Nogovitsyn threatened Poland with nuclear attack, declaring: "Poland is making itself a target. This is 100 percent certain." He further noted that Russia's nuclear doctrine would allow for the use of nuclear weapons "against the allies of countries having nuclear weapons if they in some way help them." In December 2011, Colonel General Sergei Karakayev, the Commander of the Strategic Missile Troops, said Russian ICBMs can be promptly targeted against elements of the U.S. strategic missile defense system in Europe. In March 2015, Russia's Ambassador to Denmark, Mikhail Vanin said, "if Denmark joins the American-led missile defense shield....then Danish warships will be targets for Russian nuclear missiles." In June 2015, Deputy Secretary

of the Russian Security Council, Yevgeny Lukyanov threatened that the Baltic republics would become "targets" if they supported missile defense deployment. In July 2015, Russian Ambassador to Sweden Viktor Tatarintsev threatened a harsh response if Sweden joined NATO. He said, "Putin pointed out that there will be consequences, that Russia will have to resort to a response of the military kind and re-orientate our troops and missiles." (Emphasis in the original)⁵⁴ This was followed by a number of Russian targeting threats, including one by Putin concerning the targeting of his "modern attack weapons on the territories from which the threat originates."

Senior Russian officials have also threatened preemptive nuclear strikes. In 2003, then Defense Minister Sergei Ivanov suggested that Russia had plans for preemptive nuclear strikes. In 2008, General Baluyevski was explicit, stating, "...all our partners must realize that for protection of Russia and its allies if necessary armed forces will be used, including preventively, including with the use of nuclear weapons." In 2009, Patruschev reiterated this: "It [Russian nuclear doctrine] does not rule out a nuclear strike targeting a potential aggressor, including a preemptive strike, in situations critical to national security." ⁵⁸

During 2014-2015, Russian nuclear threats of various types escalated, causing growing consternation among senior U.S. and NATO officials. In May 2015, NATO Secretary General Jens Stoltenberg observed:

...Russia's recent use of nuclear rhetoric, exercises and operations are deeply troubling, as are concerns regarding its compliance with the Intermediate Nuclear Forces Treaty.... Russia's nuclear saber-rattling is unjustified, destabilizing and dangerous.... Russian officials announced plans to base modern nuclear-capable missile systems in Kaliningrad. And they claim that Russia has the right to deploy nuclear forces to Crimea. This will fundamentally change the balance of security in Europe.⁵⁹

This view has been echoed by senior U.S. officials. According to Secretary of Defense Ashton Carter, "Moscow's nuclear saber-rattling raises questions about Russia's commitment to strategic stability and causes us...to wonder whether...they share the profound caution...that world leaders in the nuclear age have shown over decades to the brandishing of nuclear weapons." Deputy Secretary of Defense Robert Work and then-Vice Chair of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, Admiral James Winnefeld told the House Armed Services Committee the U.S. must deter Russian "escalatory threats."

Nuclear Threats Against the Backdrop of the European Security Crisis of 2014-2015

The year 2014 was a major turning point in post-Cold War history when Russia invaded and annexed Crimea and engaged in an expanded war in Eastern Ukraine with the objective of extending Russian control and possibly creating a land bridge to Crimea. As noted previously, President Toomas Ilves of Estonia has pointed out, "Everything that has happened since 1989 has been predicated on the fundamental assumption that you don't change borders by force, and that's now out the window." 62

It was also a turning point in the Russian use of nuclear threats. In 2014 and 2015, Russia injected nuclear weapons into the Ukraine crisis, threatening a nuclear response in the event of a NATO counter attack. As Deputy Secretary of Defense Work has observed, "...senior Russian officials

continue to make irresponsible statements regarding Russia's nuclear forces, and we assess that they are doing it to intimidate our allies and us."63

In his August 2014 Yalta speech on Ukraine, Putin referenced Russia's large and growing nuclear capabilities, and warned that NATO should not "mess" with Russia. In September 2014, then-Ukrainian Defense Minister Colonel General Valeriy Heletey said that Russia threatened on several occasions across unofficial channels to use tactical nuclear weapons against Ukraine. In a March 2015 "documentary" marking the one year anniversary of the Russian annexation of Crimea, Putin said he was willing to put Russian nuclear forces on alert during the invasion. Colonel (ret.) Vladimir Yevseyev, Director of the Center for Social and Political Research wrote, "Putin is saying that under certain conditions, Russia will be ready to use nuclear weapons to defend Crimea.

Putin reportedly has made nuclear threats through unofficial channels over Crimea and the Baltic republics. According to the London *Times*, Russian generals present at a meeting in Germany who said they were speaking for the Russian government indicated that "any military move by the West on Crimea would trigger a Russian response, possibly involving nuclear force. 'The United States should also understand it would also be at risk," the generals reportedly said, and the paper noted that "President Putin is using the threat of a nuclear showdown over the Baltic states to force NATO to back away from Russia's border."⁶⁸

The fundamental difference in these statements and past Russian nuclear threats is that Russia is now talking about the first use of nuclear weapons in support of Russian aggression and expansion, not only in response to an attack on Russia. This is an important shift. As Lieutenant General Sir Adrian Bradshaw, Deputy NATO military commander, has noted, Eastern European NATO states face the risk of a Russian conventional attack backed by the threat of nuclear "escalation" which would be used to prevent "re-establishment of territorial integrity."

Such overt manifestations of hostility support the foreign policy goals of restoring Russia's position as a military force to be reckoned with, expanding Russian dominance in Europe, and creating opportunities for dissension within the NATO alliance.

Nuclear Bomber Patrols

In 2007, Putin announced the start of bomber "patrols," stating, "Combat alert has begun today. Twenty strategic missile carriers are taking part in it. The planes that have scrambled will be in the air for 20 hours with refueling and in interaction with the Navy." These patrols continue to this day and Russian nuclear-capable bombers are deliberately being flown into the air defense identification zones of the U.S., Canada, NATO Europe, and Japan.

The intent of these flights is clearly to intimidate.⁷¹ In July 2015, *Sputnik News*, a Russian staterun news agency, stated the Tu-95 heavy bomber "is capable of striking the United States with nuclear bombs," and the purpose of the flights was to "survey the skies around Russian borders reminding everyone that Russia is a power to be reckoned with."⁷²

In May 2015, NATO Secretary General Stoltenberg declared, "Russia has also significantly increased the scale, number and range of provocative flights by nuclear-capable bombers across

much of the globe. From Japan to Gibraltar. From Crete to California. And from the Baltic Sea to the Black Sea."⁷³ He revealed that NATO had to intercept Russian military aircraft 400 times in 2014, twice the number that took place in 2013.⁷⁴ Sweden has reported "unprecedented' Cold War-era levels of activity by Russian military bombers and fighter aircraft over the Baltic Sea area."⁷⁵ UK Defense Minister Michael Fallon said Russia was playing a "provocative and dangerous" game that could result in the destruction of an airliner over the UK.⁷⁶ Russia has even said it will send nuclear-capable bombers to patrol the Gulf of Mexico.⁷⁷ These flights have become a serious threat to air navigation safety because the aircraft reportedly fly without notification or transponders functioning.⁷⁸

In April 2015, there was a particularly serious bomber incident. The UK press reported that two Russian Tu-95 bombers flying over the English Channel were carrying at least one "nuclear warhead-carrying missile, designed to seek and destroy a Vanguard [strategic ballistic missile] submarine."⁷⁹ The UK protested this flight, reportedly over the threat it posed to air navigation.⁸⁰

On July 4, 2015, two Russian Tu-95 bombers reportedly flew within 40 miles of the U.S. and taunted the U.S. pilots saying, "Good morning American pilots, we are here to greet you on your Fourth of July Independence Day."⁸¹

Since 2013, there has been a significant increase in threatening flights by nuclear-capable bombers against Japan, including a reported over-flight of a Japanese island. In 2015, *Reuters* reported that the Japanese Air Force announced that "Russian bombers and patrol planes often enter Japan's air space close to Japan's northern Hokkaido island and close to four smaller islands which are claimed both by Japan and Russia," and that Japanese fighter scrambles against Russia and Chinese aircraft had returned to peak Cold War levels. These flights are indicative of an increasingly hostile and provocative posture toward both the West and Japan, intended to strengthen Russia's political and military standing in support of Moscow's national objectives.

Russian Nuclear Exercises

While Russian nuclear exercises are discussed in more detail in the next chapter, their increasing frequency and aggressiveness is a reflection of growing hostility toward the West. They also demonstrate Russian views concerning the linkage of nuclear weapons to Russia's expansionism and war planning.

Russian exercises, which mainly focus on fighting the U.S., NATO and Japan, appear to emphasize nuclear warfighting, starting with Russian first use of a small number of nuclear weapons and escalating to general nuclear war.⁸⁴ The Russians routinely stage major strategic nuclear exercises and theater war exercises simulating the use of nuclear weapons.⁸⁵ In addition to the normal training role these exercises serve, they likely are intended to influence the actions of NATO states through the intimidating effect they create. The unusual high-profile publicity given to nuclear exercises in Russia appears designed to reinforce this effort at intimidation. According to NATO Secretary General Stoltenberg, "Russia's recent use of nuclear rhetoric, exercises and operations are deeply troubling."⁸⁶ Moreover, he noted that Russia has avoided reporting on these exercises as required by the Vienna Document, agreed to by the Organization

for Security and Cooperation in Europe, and intended to enable confidence-building measures that reduce the risk of hazardous incidents that can lead to inadvertent conflict. ⁸⁷

In the same year that the draft Russian nuclear doctrine was made public, Russia conducted the *Zapad* [West]-1999 theater war exercise, in which then-Russian Defense Minister Marshal Igor Sergeyev said Russia simulated the first use of nuclear weapons: "Our Army was forced to launch nuclear strikes first which enabled it to achieve a breakthrough in the theater situation." Alexander Golts wrote that "the enemy looked just exactly like NATO did in Yugoslavia." Russian press accounts stated that Russia responded with limited nuclear strikes using cruise missiles launched from Tu-95 and Tu-160 bombers "against countries from whose territories the offensive was launched."

The use of strategic bombers with nuclear cruise missiles was repeated in later *Zapad* exercises. ⁹¹ In 2009, the London *Daily Telegraph* reported, "The [Russian] armed forces are said to have carried out 'war games' in which nuclear missiles were fired and troops practiced an amphibious landing on the country's [Poland's] coast." ⁹² In this case, the weapon reportedly used was a tactical nuclear weapon. ⁹³ A senior NATO official told *Reuters* that Russia's *Zapad* exercise in 2013 was "supposed to be a counter-terrorism exercise but it involved the (simulated) use of nuclear weapons." ⁹⁴

The Russians have also reportedly simulated first use of nuclear weapons in the *Vostok* [East] exercises and in exercises conducted in the Indian Ocean.⁹⁵ Russian strategic nuclear exercises have become larger and, since 2012, have been presided over personally by President Putin. In 2013, while Putin hosted a meeting of the G-20 Presidents and Prime Ministers at St. Petersburg, Russia announced it was conducting a large ICBM force exercise—the timing of which was hardly coincidental.⁹⁶

The simulated first use of nuclear weapons is consistent with Russian concepts of conflict "deescalation," which was part of the theoretical basis of Putin's nuclear first-use doctrine. ⁹⁷ Writing in May 1999, Major-General V.I. Levshin, Colonel A.V. Nedelin, and Colonel M. Ye Sergeyev described the concept of "de-escalation of military operations" as follows: "Fulfilling the deescalation concept is understood to mean actually using nuclear weapons both for showing resolve as well as for the immediate delivery of nuclear strikes against the enemy....It seems to us that the cessation of military operations will be the most acceptable thing for the enemy in this case."

The 2014-2015 European security crisis triggered by the Russian invasion of the Ukraine has resulted in a dramatic increase in both nuclear and conventional Russian military exercises. Russian exercises and what Russia calls "snap drills" reportedly will reach astounding levels in 2015 (an announcement of 4,000 planned in 2015, including 120 involving the ICBM force). ⁹⁹ The senior U.S. Army general in Europe, Lt. General Ben Hodges, says Russia has demonstrated the capability to deploy 30,000 troops and 1,000 tanks "really fast." ¹⁰⁰

Early in the Ukraine crisis, in March 2014, the Russian Strategic Missile Troops conducted a nuclear exercise which reportedly involved a "massive" nuclear strike. In May 2014, Russia announced a very large strategic nuclear exercise involving live launches of tactical and strategic nuclear missiles and missile and bomber defense interceptors. Russia again said the exercise—

in which a number of Commonwealth of Independent States (CIS) Presidents participated—ended in a "massive" nuclear strike. ¹⁰² In February 2015, Russia conducted what was characterized as the largest ICBM exercise ever, ¹⁰³ involving 30 ICBM regiments operating in six regions of Russia. ¹⁰⁴ In March 2015, Russia conducted "snap drills" involving strategic nuclear missile submarines, strategic bombers, and the forward deployment of nuclear-capable *Iskander* missiles to Kaliningrad. Noted Russian journalist, Pavel Felgenhauer, wrote that the exercise was intended to send "a clear message: Moscow is not ready to stand down and is threatening the use of force, including nuclear weapons." ¹⁰⁵

Russia's theater exercises with simulated nuclear weapons use have also threatened Japan. The Russian *Vostok* [East]-2010 exercise reportedly simulated the use of tactical nuclear weapons and, in part, was fought in the Kuril Islands claimed by Japan. Despite Japan's protest, the *Vostok*-2014 exercise, also reportedly involved fighting in the Kuril Islands and was a nuclear exercise. Russia did not even try to hide the fact that the exercise was directed against the U.S. and Japan. Russian sources called it the largest exercise in Russian history. Despite Japan.

These types of exercises go beyond simple defensive military training. The extent of the simulated use of nuclear weapons is unprecedented and the geographical reach of these exercises is clearly designed to send a strong message to the West and Japan.

Forward Deployment of Nuclear-Capable Systems

Russian officials have frequently made threats to forward deploy nuclear-capable *Iskander* missiles to Kaliningrad (a Russian enclave on the border with Poland). For example, President Dmitry Medvedev threatened to do so the day after Barack Obama was elected U.S. President. Russia appears to believe that the forward deployment of nuclear systems makes the threat more credible and, thus, enhances Russian political and military leverage with the states that are threatened. The likely goal is to convince these states that defending themselves against a Russia willing to employ nuclear weapons to attain its foreign policy objectives is a losing proposition and that accommodation with Russia is the better part of valor.

In fact, Russia reportedly already has deployed nuclear-capable delivery vehicles to Crimea, including Backfire bombers and *Iskander* missiles. Russia's most modern nuclear-capable fighter bomber, the Su-34, also appears to have been deployed near Crimea. And, it is possible that Russian nuclear weapons have also already been deployed there—the Secretary of Ukraine's National Security Council has stated that Russia is in the process of doing so. Earlier this year, Russia's nuclear weapons handling organization, the 12th Main Directorate of the General Staff, announced that Russia is deploying a nuclear weapons handling unit to Crimea.

Additionally, according to Russian press accounts, Russia is deploying advanced nuclear-armed equipment to Kamchatka, the area of the Russian mainland nearest Japan, including the new *Borei* class nuclear ballistic missile submarine and the S-400 advanced air defense weapon.¹¹⁵

The Russian Military Buildup

The growing militarization of Russia is a manifestation of its growing hostility toward the West. Russian expatriate Alexei Bayer notes that Russia today is "bursting with negative energy, hatred

of the outside world and enthusiasm for confrontation."¹¹⁶ Confrontation requires military capability, and Moscow is channeling a significant amount of resources and energy toward investing in and building up this capability, with military expenditures now reported to be nine percent of Russian GNP.¹¹⁷ According to former Duma member, Vladimir Ryzhkov, the Russian media "promotes the idea that Russia exists in a hostile environment, that it is locked in a confrontation with the United States and the West—because of which the country must remain on the constant war footing of a 'besieged fortress,' arm itself against foreign aggressors and crack down on domestic enemies ranging from the intelligentsia to ordinary discontents."¹¹⁸

Russian modernization and expansion of its conventional and nuclear capabilities (described in Chapter Four) enhance Russia's ability to implement its provocative threats, particularly in light of the defense spending reductions that have been underway in the United States and virtually every NATO state. This situation is more ominous in light of the asymmetry in approaches to nuclear weapons and the West's lack of emphasis on nuclear deterrence.

In 2005, then-Chief of the Russian General Staff General Baluyevski stated, "at present and in the foreseeable future the threat to Russia's security from abroad is fairly small," and hence, he added, Russia would not "increase the number of our deployed missiles and the weapons they carry" because "this would have taken us nowhere..." That policy was reversed by 2011. Russia is now expanding its strategic nuclear forces both quantitatively and qualitatively. This force buildup appears intended to support Russian expansionism via nuclear coercion, not the West's Cold War concept of stable mutual deterrence.

Arms control policies, which are discussed in Chapter Five, have contributed to the feasibility and the intimidation potential of the Russian nuclear buildup. The New START Treaty has made it economically possible for the Russians to match and then exceed U.S. strategic nuclear capabilities in numeric terms. As former Vice Chairman of the Duma Defense Committee, Aleksei Arbatov has observed, "It is essentially a treaty on limiting the American strategic forces....If we want our strategic nuclear forces—as the basis of the country's defense capability and of its status in the world—to have equality with the United States and if parity is important to us, then the new START Treaty makes it much easier for us to maintain it." As is detailed in Chapter Five, Russia has used arms control and arms control noncompliance to help obtain nuclear capabilities that underpin Russian coercive nuclear threats.

As the U.S National Intelligence Council observed in a December 2012 report, not only is Russia expanding and modernizing its strategic and tactical nuclear forces, but Russia is "pursuing new concepts and capabilities for expanding the role of nuclear weapons in its security strategy," while the U.S. is going in the opposite direction. Among these concepts reportedly are precision low-yield nuclear weapons and special low collateral damage weapons. These are the types of weapons that Russia reportedly will have a monopoly, or near-monopoly on, and which are well suited to Russia's strategy of nuclear intimidation. 126

A now-declassified CIA report in 2000 links Russian nuclear doctrine to its new nuclear weapons: "Moscow's military doctrine on the use of nuclear weapons has been evolving and probably has served as the justification for the development of very low-yield, high-precision nuclear weapons." It also noted that the potential use of subkiloton nuclear weapons by Russia "could include artillery, air-to-air missiles, ABM weapons, satellite weapons, or multiple rocket launchers

against tanks or massed troops."¹²⁸ In 1998, Russian journalists Vladimir Kucherenko and Aleksey Podymov reported the Russian Atomic Energy Ministry was working to "create highly accurate 'clean' third-generation nuclear weapons...which can be very compact by containing the equivalent of several dozen or hundreds of metric tons of TNT."¹²⁹ There are now reports by well-known Russian journalists concerning Russian deployment of such weapons on its new strategic nuclear missiles.¹³⁰ In April 2009, Vice Admiral Oleg Burtsev, Deputy Chief of the Naval Staff, stated, "There is no longer any need to equip missiles with powerful nuclear warheads....We can install low-yield warheads on existing cruise missiles."¹³¹ And in 2014, Russian Defense Minister General of the Army Sergei Shoigu said, "Given the role and significance of long-range precision weapons in strategic deterrence, the number of precision-weapon delivery vehicles is expected to increase fourfold before 2021."¹³²

Such capabilities are *not* inherently destabilizing, but they are likely to be so when used to buttress Russian nuclear first-use threats and efforts to coerce neighbors into accepting a renewed Russian-dominated sphere of influence. ¹³³

Russia appears to believe it can exploit the West's fear of war, particularly nuclear war, to force Eastern Europeans to accept Russian dominance and "Russification" with Western Europe's coerced acceptance. Correspondingly, the abrogation of arms control agreements and the development and deployment of new weapons, both nuclear and conventional, appear intended to intimidate. Russia, for example, has recently given considerable publicity to the claimed capabilities of its new *Armata* tank and new infantry combat vehicles which were recently shown in the Moscow Victory Day parade. Large displays of modern Russian military equipment are made in the annual Victory Day military parades, and there is constant reporting in the Russian state-run media on new and supposedly unmatched Russian weapons capabilities, including a new long-range, underwater drone weapon armed with a large-yield nuclear warhead. The July 2015 Russian disclosure that "more than eighty warships and support vessels of various classes" were on duty at sea is another example of this type of signaling.

Conclusion

Moscow's confrontational approach toward the West, including Japan, is a manifestation of Russia's overall grand strategy as outlined in Chapter One and its expressed threat perceptions. The aim of this policy is to recover the great power status of the Soviet Union by creating a Russian sphere of domination over former Soviet territory. Mounting Russian hostility toward the West is reflected in increasing Russian suppression of democracy, the Russian nuclear and conventional military buildup, its constant military threats, its nuclear threats and exercises, its military aggression in Ukraine, and its intensifying pressure on smaller states and neutrals.

Russia seeks to exploit the Western fear of war, particularly nuclear war, by a variety of nuclear threats, doctrinal statements about the first use of nuclear weapons, predictions of war, including nuclear war, well-publicized military exercises involving first use of nuclear weapons against the United States and its allies, threatened and actual forward deployment of nuclear systems, threats to deploy new types of super weapons, threats to abrogate arms control agreements, and actual Russian violations of existing agreements. The upgrading of Russian military power and the advertisement of its capabilities by publicity, military exercises, provocative aircraft flights, and military threats are a key part of this strategy. In light of current Russian economic and

conventional military weakness, nuclear weapons and nuclear threats play a central role in this Russian strategy of intimidation. The potential for miscalculation, crises, and conflict are fully apparent in this combination of Russian goals and strategies.

¹ Pavel Felgenhauer, "Russia Prepares for War with the US and NATO, While Lacking Resources," *The Eurasian Daily Monitor*, Vol. 10, No. 48 (March 14, 2013), available at http://www.jamestown.org/single/?no_cache=1&tx_ttnews[tt_news]=40592&tx_ttnews[backPid]=7&cHash=9c0a4ba1 22e825a3b7688c4cf5f210cc#.ValOM_n-loQ.

² Alexander Golts, "Russia's Top Brass Preparing to Battle Dissent (Op-Ed)," *The Moscow Times*, June 2015, available at http://www.themoscowtimes.com/opinion/article/russia-s-top-brass-preparing-to-battle-dissent-op-ed/524619.html.

³ Konstantin Kosachev, "Christmas Vigils," *Ekho Moskvy*, January 8, 2011, available at available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.

⁴ Felgenhauer, "Russia Prepares for War with the US and NATO, While Lacking Resources," op. cit.

⁵ "U.S. had hand in USSR breakup, treating Russia in Cold War style - Russian Security Council secretary," *Interfax*, October 15, 2014, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.

⁶ "World, West Eyeing Russia's Natural Resources – Russian Security Council Secretary," *Interfax*, October 15, 2014, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.

⁷ Daniel Mihailescu, "Some NATO Exercises Aimed to Taunt, Organized Under Pretexts – Official," *Sputnik News*, June 22, 2015, available at http://sputniknews.com/military/20150622/1023671150.html.

⁸ Pavel Felgenhauer, "Russian Military and Paramilitary Forces Preparing to Suppress Internal Dissent," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 12, No. 66 (April 9, 2015), available at http://www.jamestown.org/single/?tx_ ttnews[tt_news] =43771&no_cache=1#.VaqCdfn-l0Q.

⁹ "Russian security official sees return to cold war in US foreign policy," *BBC Monitoring Former Soviet Union,* October 16, 2014, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.

¹⁰ Darya Korsunskaya, "Putin says Russia must prevent 'color revolution," *Reuters*, November 20, 2014, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/11/20/us-russia-putin-security-idUSKCN0J41J620141120.

¹¹ "After the Fall of the Soviet Union, the U.S. Tried to Help Russians," *The Washington Post*, May 4, 2015, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/after-the-fall-of-the-soviet-union-the-us-tried-to-help-russians/2015/05/04/cc4f7c20-f043-11e4-8666-a1d756d0218e_story.html.

¹² Alexander Golts, "Kremlin Nukes Every Spark of Revolution," *The Moscow Times*, March 30, 2015, available at http://www.themoscowtimes.com/opinion/article/nuclear-medicine-against-color-revolutions/518251.html.

¹³ Alexander Golts, "Are Color Revolutions a New Form of War?," *The Moscow Times*, June 2, 2014, available at http://www.themoscowtimes.com/opinion/article/are-color-revolutions-a-new-form-of-war/501353.html.

¹⁴ Dmitry Gorenburg, "Kremlin Paranoia Cooks Up New Threats," *The Moscow Times*, June 8, 2014, available at http://www.themoscowtimes.com/opinion/article/kremlin-paranoia-cooks-up-new-threats/501717.html.

¹⁵ Michael Birnbaum, "Putin's Eurasian Economic Union starts in 2015 with curtailed ambitions," *The Washington Post*, December 23, 2014, available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/world/europe/putins-eurasian-economic-union-starts-in-2015-with-curtailed-ambitions/2014/12/23/313e7864-8a1b-11e4-ace9-47de1af4c3eb_story.html.

¹⁶ "Russia: Liberal commentator says Putin is fomenting military confrontation," *BBC Monitoring Former Soviet Union*, November 1, 2014, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.

¹⁷ "Statement of General Philip Breedlove, Commander U.S. Forces Europe," House Armed Services Committee, 114th Congress, February 25, 2015, p. 5, available at

http://docs.house.gov/meetings/AS/AS00/20150225/103011/HHRG-114-AS00-W state-Breedlove USAFP-20150225.pdf.

- ¹⁸ "Moscow troops could be in five NATO capitals in two days, boasts Putin: Leader boasted to Ukrainian president about Russian power," *The Daily Mail*, November 18, 2014, available at http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-2761195/Moscow-troops-five-NATO-capitals-two-days-boasts-Putin-Leader-boasted-Ukrainian-president-Russian-power.html.
- ¹⁹ Adrian Bradshaw, "The latest security challenges facing NATO," Royal United Services Institute, February 30, 2015, available at http://www.rusi.org/go.php?structureID=videos&ref=V54E7621089708#.VTFlcJN4d0T.
- ²⁰ Mark Schneider, *The Nuclear Forces and Doctrine of the Russian Federation* (Fairfax, VA: National Institute Press, 2006), p. 1, available at http://www.nipp.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/12/Russian-nuclear-doctrine-NSF-for-print.pdf.
- ²¹ Agence France-Presse, "New Russian Military Doctrine Labels NATO as Main Threat," *Defense News*, December 27, 2014, available at http://www.defensenews.com/story/defense/international/europe/2014/12/28/new-russian-military-doctrine-labels-nato-main-threat/20966651/; Russian Federation, *Military Doctrine of the Russian Federation* (Moscow: Kremlin, December 2014), available at http://news.kremlin.ru/media/events/files/41d527556bec8deb3530.pdf; Russian Federation, *The Military Doctrine of the Russian Federation*, February 5, 2010, *Kremlin.ru*, translation available at http://carnegieendowment.org/files/2010russia_military_doctrine.pdf.
- ²² Sergei Medvedev, "'Juicy Morsels' Putin's Beslan Address and the Construction of the New Russian Identity," *Program on New Approaches to Research and Security in Eurasia*, PONARS Policy Memo 334, November 2004, p. 1, available at http://www.ponarseurasia.org/sites/default/files/policy-memos-pdf/pm_0334.pdf.
- ²³ "Putin takes swipe at hungry America's 'Comrade Wolf,'" *The Times*, May 10, 2006, available at http://www.thetimes.co.uk/tto/news/world/europe/article2602032.ece.
- ²⁴ Mark Schneider, "The Future of the U.S. Nuclear Deterrent," *Comparative Strategy*, Vol. 27, No. 4 (October 31, 2008), p. 349, available at http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/01495930802358539.
- ²⁵ "Russia's borders with Europe, warns Kremlin commander," *The Daily Mail*, November 18, 2011, available at http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-2062865/Nikolai-Makarov-Nuclear-war-erupt-Russias-borders-Europe.html.
- ²⁶ Valeriy Gerasimov, "The Future Is Being Laid Today: Armed Forces Force Structure Theory Must Correspond to the Nature of Future Wars to the Maximum Extent Possible," *VPK Voyenno-Promyshlennyy Kuryer Online*, March 19, 2013, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login; "Gerasimov Speaks," *Russian Defense Policy*, February 13, 2013, available at http://www.Russiandefpolicy.wordpress.com/Defense Priorities; Pavel Felgenhauer, "Russia Preparing for Global Resource War," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 10, No. 205 (November 14, 2013), available at http://www.jamestown.org/single/?no_ cache=1&tx_ttnews[tt_news] =41631#.UoYZPeKcsdw.
- ²⁷ Andrew E. Kramer, "Russia Stakes New Claim to Expanse in the Arctic," *The New York Times*, August 4, 2015, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2015/08/05/world/europe/kremlin-stakes-claim-to-arctic-expanse-and-its-resources.html?_r=0. Also see "UN Commission to Consider Russian Bid for Arctic Shelf Only in 2016," *Sputnik News*, August 5, 2015, available at http://sputniknews.com/russia/20150805/1025401178.html.
- ²⁸ "Pavel Felgenhauer and Novaya Gazeta," *Esiweb.org*, June 9, 2011, available at http://www.esiweb.org/index.php?lang=en&id=281&story_ID=26&slide_ID=15esiweb.org.
- ²⁹ "Russia Prepares to Repel United States on All Fronts," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 11, No. 169 (September 25, 2014), available at http://www.jamestown.org/single/?tx_ttnews[tt_news]=42869&no_cache=1#.Vap_qvn-l0Q.
- ³⁰ "Direct Line with Vladimir Putin," Kremlin.ru, April 17, 2014, available at http://eng.kremlin.ru/news/7034.
- ³¹ Defense of Japan 2013 (Tokyo: Japanese Defense Ministry, 2013), p. 55, available at http://www.mod.go.jp/e/publ/w_paper/pdf/2013/12_Part1_Chapter1_Sec4.pdf.
- ³² Ivan Nechepurenko, "Jets Scramble on Japan's Northern Territories Day," *The Moscow Times*, February 8, 2013, available at http://www.themoscowtimes.com/news/articles.jets-scramble-on-japans-northern-territories-day/475246.html.

- ³³ "Russia builds up, modernizes military on disputed Kuril Islands," *RT*, April 19, 2014, available at http://www.rt.com/news/kuril-islands-military-revamp-572/.
- ³⁴ "Russia to Build 150 Military Facilities on Kuril Islands," *Sputnik News*, April 18, 2014, available at http://sputniknews.com/russia/20140418/189255401.html.
- ³⁵ Gabriela Baczynska, "Russia orders quicker build-up of military facilities in Kurile Islands," *Reuters*, June 8, 2015, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/06/08/us-russia-japan-islands-idUSKBN0OO23E20150608.
- ³⁶ Schneider, The Nuclear Forces and Doctrine of the Russian Federation, op. cit., p. 20.
- ³⁷ Ibid., p. 21.
- 38 Ibid.
- 39 Ibid.
- ⁴⁰ Ibid., p. 24.
- ⁴¹ "Russia may face large-scale military attack, says Strategic Missile Troops chief," *ITAR-TASS*, December 16, 2009, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ⁴² "Statement of Robert Work, Deputy Secretary of Defense, and Admiral James Winnefeld, Vice Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff," House Armed Services Committee, 114th Congress, June 25, 2015, p. 4, available at http://docs.house.gov/meetings/AS/AS00/20150625/103669/HHRG-114-AS00-Wstate-WorkR-20150625.pdf.
- ⁴³ Peter Huessy and Mark B. Schneider, "The Cato Institute Minimum Deterrence Report," *Family Security Matters*, October 22, 2013, available at http://www.familysecuritymatters.org/publications/detail/the-cato-institute-minimum-deterrence-report; "Soviets Planned Nuclear First Strike to Preempt West, Documents Show Warsaw Pact Allies Resented Soviet Dominance and 'Nuclear Romanticism," *The National Security Archive*, May 13, 2005, available at http://www2. gwu.edu/~nsarchiv/NSAEBB/NSAEBB154/.Z; William E. Odom, "Comment on the 1964 Warsaw Pact War Plan (Remembering just how dangerous the Cold War was)," *Free Republic*, June 16, 2004, available at http://www.freerepublic.com/focus/f-news/1154719/posts; "Secret Plan for Nuclear War in Europe 1964 Warsaw Pact Plan Aimed at Taking Lyon in 9 Days," Wilson Center, May 23, 2000, available at http://www.wilsoncenter.org/article/secret-plan-for-nuclear-war-europe; "Parallel History Project on NATO and the Warsaw Pact (PHP) Taking Lyon on the Ninth Day? The 1964 Warsaw Pact Plan for a Nuclear War in Europe and Related Documents," (Washington, D.C. / Zurich: PHP Publications Series, May 2000), available at http://mercury.ethz.ch/serviceengine/Files/ISN/108642/ipublicationdocument_singledocument/e598bb26-046b-4c00-bf3e-8fb01d72547f/en/warplan_dossier.pdf.
- ⁴⁴ Zachary Keck, "Russia Threatens Nuclear Strikes Over Crimea," *The Diplomat*, July 11, 2014, available at http://thediplomat.com/2014/07/russia-threatens-nuclear-strikes-over-crimea/.
- ⁴⁵ "Preemptive nuclear strike omitted from Russia's new military doctrine reports," *RT*, December 10, 2014, available at http://rt.com/politics/213111-russia-nuclear-preemptive-strike/; "Updated Russian military doctrine has no preemptive nuclear strike provision source," *Interfax*, December 10, 2014, available at http://www.interfax.com/newsinf.asp?pg=6&id=558118.
- ⁴⁶ "Russia will use nukes in case of a strike official," *RT*, December 12, 2013, available at http://rt.com/politics/nuclear-strike-attack-rogozin-053/.
- ⁴⁷ Schneider, *The Nuclear Forces and Doctrine of the Russian Federation*, op. cit., p. 22.
- ⁴⁸ "General says Russia may target missile defence sites in Eastern Europe," *BBC Monitoring Former Soviet Union*, February 19, 2007, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ⁴⁹ Schneider, "The Future of the U.S. Nuclear Deterrent," op. cit., p. 349.
- ⁵⁰ As quoted in, "Putin threatens to retarget missiles," *UPI*, February 14, 2008, available at http://www.upi.com/Top_News/2008/02/15/Putin-threatens-to-retarget-missiles/UPI-76031203057018.

- ⁵¹ Damien McElroy, "Russian general says Poland a nuclear 'target," *The Telegraph*, August 15, 2008, available at http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/europe/georgia/2564639/Russian-general-says-Poland-a-nuclear-target-as-Condoleezza-Rice-arrives-in-Georgia.html.
- ⁵² "Russian ICBMs may be targeted at strategic missile defense objects RVSN commander," *Interfax- AVN,* December 16, 2011, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ⁵³ Julian Isherwood, "Russia warns Denmark its warships could become nuclear targets," *The Telegraph*, March 21, 2015, available at http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/europe/denmark/11487509/Russia-warns-Denmark-its-warships-.
- ⁵⁴"Security official warns about dangers of anti-missile shield for Baltic states," *TASS*, June 24, 2015, available at http://tass.ru/en/russia/803499. See also "Russia vows harsh response if Sweden joins NATO," *UNIAN Information Agency*, July 21, 2015, available at http://www.unian.info/world/1102979-russia-vows-harsh-response-if-sweden-joins-nato.html.
- ⁵⁵ Pavel Felgenhauer, "A Defensive Posture and a Feeling of Threat Prevail in Both Moscow and Brussels," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 12, No. 119 (June 25, 2015), available at http://www.jamestown.org/programs/edm/single/?tx_ttnews%5Btt_news%5D=44077&cHash=c6dd47e166bfe38be71 22d7fda4b6388#.VdYAYfm6fcs.
- ⁵⁶ Schneider, *The Nuclear Forces and Doctrine of the Russian Federation*, op. cit., p. 3.
- ⁵⁷ "Army chief: Russia may use nuclear weapons if necessary," *Xinhaua*, January 19, 2008, available at http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2008-01/19/content_7452157.htm.
- ⁵⁸ "Russia's New Military Doctrine Does Not Rule Out Possible Nuclear Strike Patrushev," *Interfax*, November 20, 2009, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ⁵⁹ Jens Stoltenberg, "Adapting to a changed security environment," Center for Strategic and International Studies, Washington, D.C., May 27, 2015, available at http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/opinions_120166.htm.
- ⁶⁰ Keith B. Payne, "Putin Wields the Nuclear Threat—and Plays with Fire," *National Review*, June 30, 2015, available at http://www.nationalreview.com/article/420510/russias-nuclear-strategy-coercion-and-intimidation.
- ⁶¹ "Statement of Robert Work, Deputy Secretary of Defense, and Admiral James Winnefeld, Vice Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff," op. cit., p. 3.
- ⁶² John R. Bolton, "NATO Is Still the Answer," *The Weekly Standard*, May 5, 2014, available at http://www.weeklystandard.com/articles/nato-still-answer_787373.html.
- ⁶³ Cheryl Pellerin, "Work: Strong Nuclear Deterrence is Critical to National Security," *DoD News*, June 25, 2015, available at http://www.defense.gov/news/newsarticle.aspx?id=129142.
- ⁶⁴ "Putin Threatens Nuclear War Over Ukraine," *The Daily Beast*, August 31, 2014, available at http://www.thedailybeast.com/articles/2014/08/31/putin-threatens-nuclear-war-over-ukraine.html.
- ⁶⁵ Damien Sharkov, "Russia Has Threatened Nuclear Attack, Says Ukraine Defence Minister," *Newsweek*, September 1, 2014, available at http://www.newsweek.com/russia-has-threatened-nuclear-attack-says-ukraine-defence-minister-267842.
- ⁶⁶ "Ukraine conflict: Putin 'was ready for nuclear alert," *BBC News*, March 15, 2015, available at http://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-31899680.
- 67 Ibid.
- ⁶⁸ Ben Hoyle, "Putin: try to take Crimea away and there'll be a nuclear war: Secret meeting of Kremlin elite and US top brass reveals Russian threat to West," *The Times (London)*, April 2, 2015, available at http://search.proquest.com/ professional/login.
- ⁶⁹ Sam Jones, "General tells NATO: Expect A Russian Attack," *Financial Times*, February 19, 2015, available at http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/204ecbb8-b913-11e4-a8d0-00144feab7de.html#axzz3mUhho2cm.
- ⁷⁰ Schneider, "The Future of the U.S. Nuclear Deterrent," loc. cit., p. 349.

- ⁷¹ Agence France-Presse, "Danger in the skies as Russia, NATO play cat-and-mouse," *Defence Talk*, December 19, 2014, available at http://www.defencetalk.com/danger-in-the-skies-as-russia-nato-play-cat-and-mouse-61181/#ixzz3MjvFNkvk; Agence France-Presse, "Scandinavian jet 'nearly crashed into Russian warplane," *Yahoo News*, November 10, 2014, available at http://news.yahoo.com/scandinavian-jet-nearly-crashed-russian-warplane-155542744.html;_ylt=A0LEVjGrmBJ

 VxsMAn2QlnIlQ;_ylu=X3oDMTEzM2pkdDNiBHNIYwNzcgRwb3MDMQRjb2xvA2JmMQR2dGlkA1IIUzAwMl8x.
- ⁷² "Russia's Tu-95 Bear Still Haunts NATO Generals French Media," *Sputnik News*, July 21, 2015, available at http://sputniknews.com/military/20150721/1024872036.html.
- ⁷³ Stoltenberg, "Adapting to a changed security environment," op. cit.
- ⁷⁴ Matthew Bodner, "Russia's Strategic Bomber Fleet on Global Intimidation Drive," *The Moscow Times*, March 19, 2015, available at http://www.themoscowtimes.com/business/article/russias-strategic-bomber-fleet-on-global-intimidation-drive/517749.html.
- ⁷⁵ Gerard O'Dwyer, "Nordics React To 'Unprecedented' Russian Activity In Baltic Sea," *Defense News*, December 18, 2014, available at http://www.defensenews.com/story/defense/air-space/isr/2014/12/18/nordic-russia-baltic/ 2059 2391/.
- ⁷⁶ Jason Groves, "Russia 'could accidentally down a plane over Britain': Defence Secretary warns Putin he is playing 'dangerous' game allowing bombers to fly over UK," *The Daily Mail*, December 14, 2014, available at http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-2873902/Russia-accidentally-plane-Britain-Defence-Secretary-warns-Putin-playing-dangerous-game-allowing-bombers-fly-UK-waters.html.
- ⁷⁷ Aaron Mehta, "NORAD Head: Russian Bombers Send Message," *Defense News*, April 8, 2015, available at http://www.defensenews.com/story/defense/air-space/2015/04/07/norad-russian-bombers-us/25420227/.
- ⁷⁸ Ewen MacAskill, "Close military encounters between Russia and the west 'at cold war levels," *The Guardian*, November 9, 2014, available at http://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/nov/10/close-military-encounters-russia-west-cold-war; Agence France-Presse, "Danger in the skies as Russia, NATO play cat-and-mouse," op. cit.
- ⁷⁹ Marco Giannangeli, "Intercepted Russian bomber was carrying a nuclear missile over the Channel," *Express*, April 24, 2015, available at http://www.express.co.uk/news/uk/555454/Intercepted-Russian-bomber-was-carrying-a-nuclear-missile-over-the-Channel.
- ⁸⁰ Lucy Pawle, Vasco Cotovio, and Jason Hanna, "UK summons Russian envoy after bombers fly over English Channel," *CNN*, January 30, 2015, available at http://www.cnn.com/2015/01/29/world/uk-russia-bombers-intercepted/index.html.
- ⁸¹ Bill Gertz, "Russian Bombers Flew Within 40 Miles of N. California Coast," *The Washington Free Beacon*, July 22, 2015, available at http://freebeacon.com/national-security/russian-bombers-flew-within-40-miles-of-n-california-coast/.
- ⁸² Reuters, "Japan Scrambling Jets at Historic Rate to Deter Russian, Chinese Planes," *The Moscow Times*, April 15 2015, available at http://www.themoscowtimes.com/news/article/japan-scrambling-jets-at-historic-rate-to-deterrussian-chinese-planes/519122.html; Reuters, "Japan scrambled fighter jets against Chinese planes 415 times last year, *Global Post*, April 9, 2014, available at http://www.globalpost.com/dispatch/news/regions/asia-pacific/japan/140409/japan-scrambled-fighter-jets-against-chinese-planes.
- 83 Reuters, "Japan Scrambling Jets at Historic Rate to Deter Russian, Chinese Planes," op. cit.
- 84 Jacob Kipp, *Russia's Nonstrategic Nuclear Weapons* (Fort Leavenworth, KS: The Foreign Military Studies Office, May-June 2001) available at http://fmso.leavenworth.army.mil/documents/russias_nukes/russias_nukes.htm; Simon Saradzhyan, *Russia's Non-strategic Nuclear Weapons in Their Current Configuration and Posture: A Strategic Asset or Liability?* (Cambridge, MA: Harvard Belfer Center, January 2010), p. 18, available at http://belfercenter.ksg.harvard.edu/files/russian-position-NSNWs.pdf; "Four Iskander and Tochka-U missiles fired during surprise check of troops," *Interfax-AVN*, October 29, 2013, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login; *Ria Novosti*, "Putin Checks Readiness of Russia's Nuclear Deterrent," *Sputnik News*, October 30, 2013, available at http://sputniknews.com/military/20131030/184433574.html; "Russia test-fires 'several' ballistic missiles," Agence France-Presse, May 12, 2014, available at http://www.defencetalk.com/russia-test-fires-several-ballistic-missiles-59530/#ixzz31V7J7i8u.

- ⁸⁵ Ibid.; "Russian military practices massive launch-under-attack strike under Putin's supervision (Part 2)," *Interfax*, May 8, 2014, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login; "Russian strategic nuclear forces' exercises," *Kremlin.ru*, October 20, 2012, available at http://eng.kremlin.ru/news/4543; Ilya Kramnik, "Stability-2008: back to the major leagues," *Ria Novosti*, October 7, 2010, available at http://en.rian.ru/analysis/20081007/117536324.html.
- ⁸⁶ Stoltenberg, "Adapting to a changed security environment," op. cit.
- 87 Ibid.
- ⁸⁸ Jacob W. Kipp, "Russia's Nonstrategic Nuclear Weapons," *Combined Arms Center Military Review*, May-June 2004, p. 4, available at http://leavenworth.army.mil/milrev/Englisht/May/kipp.htm.
- 89 Schneider, The Nuclear Forces and Doctrine of the Russian Federation, op. cit., p. 8.
- 90 Kipp, "Russia's Nonstrategic Nuclear Weapons," op. cit.
- ⁹¹ Saradzhyan, Russia's Non-strategic Nuclear Weapons in Their Current Configuration and Posture: A Strategic Asset or Liability?, loc. cit.
- ⁹² Matthew Day, "Russia 'simulates' nuclear attack against Poland," *The Telegraph*, November 1, 2009, available at http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/europe/poland/6480227/Russia-simulates-nuclear-attack-on-Poland.html.
- 93 Ibid.
- ⁹⁴ Adrian Croft, "Russia's nuclear strategy raises concerns in NATO," *Reuters*, February 4, 2015, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/02/04/us-ukraine-crisis-russia-nuclear-insight-idUSKBN0L825C20150204.
- ⁹⁵ Nikolai Sokov, "The Evolving Role of Nuclear Weapons in Russia's Security Policy," *Engaging China and Russia on Nuclear Disarmament*, 2009, available at http://www.isn.ethz.ch/Digital-Library/Publications/Detail/?lang=en&id=98884.
- ⁹⁶ "Russia: Strategic Missile Troops Conduct Large-Scale Command and Staff Exercise, 3-6 September," *Ministry of Defense of the Russian Federation*, September 5, 2013, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ⁹⁷ Jacob W. Kipp, "Ten Years of Anti-NATO Exercises by Russian and the Belarusian Armed Forces," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 6, No. 178 (September 29, 2009), available at http://www.jamestown.org/single/?no_cache =1&tx_ttnews[tt_news]=35552.
- ⁹⁸ Schneider, *The Nuclear Forces and Doctrine of the Russian Federation*, op. cit., p. 20.
- ⁹⁹ "Russia to carry out large-scale military drills in 2015," *Reuters*, December 1, 2014, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/12/01/us-ukraine-crisis-russia-drills-idUSKCN0JF29W20141201; "Russia's Strategic Missile Troops to Conduct 120 drills, Test 12 ICBMs by 2015," *Sputnik News*, June 2, 2014, available at http://sputniknews.com/military/20140602/190295445.html.
- ¹⁰⁰ Joe Gould, "US Plans Show-of-Force Exercise in E. Europe," *Defense News*, March 18, 2015, available at http://www.defensenews.com/story/defense/land/2015/03/18/us-army-dragoon-ride/24903247/.
- ¹⁰¹ Oleg Vladykin, "Readiness for Massive Nuclear Attack; Large-Scale Strategic Missile Troops Exercise," *Nezavisimaya Gazeta*, March 26, 2014, available at http://www.ng.ru/armies/2014-03-26/6_strike.html.
- 102 Ihid
- ¹⁰³ "Russian Strategic Missile Troops end major exercise more," *BBC Monitoring Former Soviet Union*, February 16, 2015, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ¹⁰⁴ "Large-scale military drills held across Russia," *TASS*, March 18, 2015, available at http://tass.ru/en/russia/783450; "Russia's strategic command and staff drills gain momentum," *TASS*, March 19, 2015, available at http://tass.ru/en/russia/783841.
- ¹⁰⁵ Pavel Felgenhauer, "Putin Mobilizes Forces Preparing to Fight With NATO and US," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 12, No. 51 (March 19, 2015), available at http://www.jamestown.org/single/?tx_ttnews[tt_news]=43670&no_cache=1#.VWN6wEb-loQ.

- 106 "Japan against Russian military drills on disputed Kuril island," Sputnik News, July 7, 2010, available at http://sputniknews.com/world/20100707/159717619.html; Pavel Felgenhauer, "Russia Seeks to Impose New ABM Treaty on the US by Developing BMD," Eurasia Daily Monitor, Vol. 7, No. 136 (July 16, 2010), available at http://www.jamestown.org/single/?no_cache=1&tx_ttnews[tt_news]=36624#.Uk69ERCcsdw; Oleg Falichev, "Vostok-2010: Beginning, Culmination, Epilogue: Biggest Russian Armed Forces Exercise Staged for Research Purposes," Voyenno-Promyshlennyy Kuryer Online, July 16, 2010, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login; John W. Parker, "Russia's Revival: Ambitions, Limitations, and Opportunities for the United States," Institute for National Strategic Studies, January 2011, p. 23, available at http://www.google.com/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=1&ved=0CCsQFjAA&url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.dtic.mil%2Fcgi-bin%2FGetTRDoc% 3FAD %3DADA546683&ei=u8NOUtuaCffi4AO9-IG4Bw&usg=AFQjCNERLvcL4tODvnNKZfbPQdjoXc783Qbvm= bv.53537100,d.dmg; "New START: Increasing the
- IG4Bw&usg=AFQjCNERLvcL4tODvnNKZfbPQdjoXc783Qbvm= bv.53537100,d.dmg; "New START: Increasing the Risk of Nuclear War," *The Daily Signal*, August 11, 2010, available at http://wwwdailysignal.com/2010/08/11/new-start-increasing-the-risk-of-nuclear-war/.
- ¹⁰⁷ Military Pilots stationed on Kuril Islands practice on enemy amphibious group," *Interfax*, September 24, 2014, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ¹⁰⁸ Roger McDermott, "Vostok 2014 and Russia's Hypothetical Enemies (Part Two)," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 11, No. 172 (September 30, 2014), available at http://www.jamestown.org/single/?tx_ttnews[tt_news]=42869 &no cache=1#.VCR4Zxbisdw.
- ¹⁰⁹ Ibid.
- ¹¹⁰ "Statement in connection with the situation concerning the NATO countries' missile defence system in Europe," *Kremlin.ru*, November 23, 2011, available at http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/13637.
- ¹¹¹ John Vinocu, "Moscow's Nuclear Provocation Goes Unpunished," *The Wall Street Journal*, November 3, 2014, available at http://www.wsj.com/articles/moscows-nuclear-provocation-goes-unpunished-1415041417.
- ¹¹² "Russian Aviation Regiment Receives New Su-34 Fighter-Bombers," *Sputnik News*, October 17, 2014, available at http://sputniknews.com/military/20141017/194194493.html; "Russian strategic aviation to be reinforced with Su-34 frontline bombers," *Interfax-AVN*, March 19, 2012, available at http://search.proguest.com/professional/login.
- ¹¹³ "Russia deploying nuclear weapons in Crimea Ukrainian security supremo," *BBC Monitoring Former Soviet Union*, May 30, 2015, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ¹¹⁴ "Nuclear arms handling unit to be in Crimea 'just in case' Russian military," *BBC Monitoring Former Soviet Union,* January 27, 2015, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ¹¹⁵ "Russia to Station its Deadliest Submarine Near Alaska," *Sputnik News*, July 6, 2015, available at http://sputniknews.com/military/20150706/1024280587.htm; "Second train with S-400 missile systems arrives in Russia's Kamchatka," *TASS*, April 12, 2015, available at http://tass.ru/en/russia/790453; Felgenhauer, "Russia Seeks to Impose New ABM Treaty on the US by Developing BMD," op. cit.
- ¹¹⁶ Alexei Bayer, "Prepare for War, Not Peace," *The Moscow Times*, June 8, 2014, available at http://www.themoscowtimes.com/opinion/article/prepare-for-war-not-peace/501720.html.
- ¹¹⁷ Sergei Guriev, "Russia's Military Spending Is Out of Control," *The Moscow Times*, May 19, 2015, available at http://www.themoscowtimes.com/opinion/article/russia-s-military-spending-is-out-of-control/521762.html.
- ¹¹⁸ Vladimir Ryzhkov, "Russians Must Ditch Illusions for Bright Future," *The Moscow Times*, May 26, 2015, available at http://www.themoscowtimes.com/opinion/article/russians-must-ditch-illusions-for-bright-future/522300.html.
- ¹¹⁹ Bruce Lawlor, "NATO'S new capabilities," *The Washington Times*, January 15, 2015, available at http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2015/jan/15/bruce-lawlor-natos-new-capabilities/.
- ¹²⁰ "Russia's top general interviewed on nuclear deterrent, state of army," *BBC Monitoring Former Soviet Union*, July 2, 2005, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ¹²¹ "Russia to reach New START ceilings by 2028 (Part 2)," *Interfax-AVN*, January 14, 2011, available at http://www.business.highbeam.com/407705/article-1G1-246550534/russia-reach-new-start-ceilings-2028.

- ¹²² Payne, "Putin Wields the Nuclear Threat—and Plays with Fire," op. cit.
- ¹²³ "Russian pundit says new START treaty bestows 'levers of influence' over USA," *BBC Monitoring Former Soviet Union*, January 11, 2011, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ¹²⁴ National Intelligence Council, *Global Trends 2030: Alternative Worlds* (Washington, D.C.: Director of National Intelligence, December 2012), p. 69, available at http://www.dni.gov/files/documents/GlobalTrends_2030.pdf.
- ¹²⁵ Schneider, *The Nuclear Forces and Doctrine of the Russian Federation*, op. cit., pp. 15-16; Robert R. Monroe, "A Perfect Storm over Nuclear Weapons," *Air and Space Journal*, Vol. 23, No. 3 (Fall 2009), available at http://www.airpower.au.af.mil/airchronicles/apj/apj09/fal09/monroe.html.
- ¹²⁶ Schneider, The Nuclear Forces and Doctrine of the Russian Federation, op. cit., p. 20.
- ¹²⁷Central Intelligence Agency, "Evidence of Russian Development of New Subkiloton Nuclear Warheads [Redacted]," Intelligence Memorandum, August 30, 2000, approved for release October 2005, p. 6, available at http://www.foia.cia.gov/sites/default/files/document_conversions/89801/DOC_0001260463.pdf.
- ¹²⁸ Ibid., p. 10.
- 129 Schneider, The Nuclear Forces and Doctrine of the Russian Federation, op. cit., p. 13.
- ¹³⁰ "Russian pundit Litovkin argues case of Bulava," *Ekho Moskvy Radio*, July 17, 2009, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login; Andrey Kislyakov, "Does Russia Need a 'Wet' Missile and One More Tank?," *Ria Novosti*, January 19, 2008, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ¹³¹ Stephen Blank, "European Proposal on Tactical Nuclear Weapons Highlights Russian Nuclear Dilemmas," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 7, No. 33 (February 18, 2010), available at http://www.jamestown.org/programs/edm/single/?tx_ttnews[tt_news]=36056&cHash=349320ee5c.
- ¹³² "Corridors of Power; Number of precision weapon delivery vehicles to increase fourfold before 2021 Shoigu," *Interfax*, May 12, 2014, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ¹³³ Payne, "Putin Wields the Nuclear Threat—and Plays with Fire," op. cit.
- 134 Ihid
- ¹³⁵ Mark B. Schneider, "The Nuclear Forces and Doctrine of the Russian Federation and the People's Republic of China," House Armed Services Committee, 109th Congress, October 14, 2011, p. 5, available at http://armedservices.house.gov/index.cfm/files/serve?File_id=eac8fcf5-78d5-4cf4-92cd-cf275f03f70b.
- ¹³⁶ "Armata Tank Armor 'Impenetrable' Expert," *Sputnik News*, June 6, 2015, available at http://sputniknews.com/russia/20150606/1023019087.html; "Serial production of Russia's new Kurganets combat vehicles may start in 2017," *TASS*, May 8, 2005, available at http://tass.ru/en/russia/793643.
- ¹³⁷ Pavel Felgenhauer, "Victory Day Frenzy Peaks in Moscow," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 12, No. 86 (May 7, 2015), available at http://www.jamestown.org/single/?tx_ttnews[tt_news]=43887&no_cache=1#.VbPGhvn-l0Q.
- ¹³⁸ Pavel Felgenhauer, "Russia Leaks Data About Doomsday Underwater Nuclear Drone," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 12, No. 206 (November 12, 2015), available at http://www.jamestown.org/single/?tx_ttnews%5Btt_news%5D=44588&no_cache=1#.Vky1Knbnvcs.
- ¹³⁹ "Russia Discloses Number of Warships It Has Throughout the World's Oceans," *Sputnik News*, July 26, 2015, available at http://sputniknews.com/russia/20150726/1025059668.html.

Chapter 4. Russian Nuclear and Conventional Force Programs and Russian Grand Strategy

Introduction

Although Russian conventional forces are superior to any individual country that borders it (outside of China), given Russia's conventional weakness relative to the NATO alliance, lower economic potential, and declining population, Moscow has chosen to rely heavily on its nuclear weapons. Indeed, Vladimir Putin and the Russian elite often emphasize the central utility of nuclear weapons, regularly warning the West, "it is better not to enter into any potential armed conflict against us." As Putin admonished in 2014:

Let me remind you that Russia is one of the world's biggest nuclear powers...These are not just words—this is the reality. What's more, we are strengthening our nuclear deterrent capability and developing our armed forces. They have become more compact and effective and are becoming more modern in terms of the weapons at their disposal.²

Nuclear weapons reinforce Russia's claim that it is a great world power and thereby entitled to a distinct sphere of influence. Russian leaders appear to view nuclear weapons as the ultimate way to make the world "fear," or at least respect Russia, and provide a political lever to intimidate, coerce, and deter Western states from attempting to interfere militarily against Russian expansionism. As early as 2006, Chief of the General Staff General of the Army Yury Baluyevski spoke about the role of Russia's nuclear deterrent against "anyone who could try to test the strength of our borders or tap our natural resources."

More disturbingly, Russia appears to consider nuclear weapons employable to "de-escalate" a conflict against a conventionally-superior adversary. For these reasons, the Putin regime considers its nuclear arsenal essential to restoring Russia to its former greatness.

This chapter examines Russian nuclear strategy as an essential instrument to expand Russia's sphere of influence. It surveys individual components of Russia's nuclear strategy, describing Russian nuclear doctrine and policy, current and emerging nuclear and conventional force procurements, and Russian behavior regarding its nuclear weapons. It then identifies how Russia's nuclear weapons fit more broadly into Moscow's grand strategy as described in Chapter One.

Today, it is undeniable that the regime generally, and Putin personally, place great emphasis on nuclear modernization and developments vis-à-vis NATO as a point of pride and importance. Putin himself stated in a 2006 address to top managers of the nuclear weapons industry that, "Our country's nuclear potential is of vital importance for our national security interests. The reliability of our 'nuclear shield' and the state of our nuclear weapons complex are a crucial component of Russia's world power status." Earlier, in 2003, Putin said that "the main foundation of national security in Russia remains, and will remain for a long time to come, nuclear deterrence forces."

To be sure, nuclear weapons have become embedded in Russian strategic culture as visible symbols of Russian power and authority. For example, to showcase the physical transfer of power, a highly visible ceremony is held in which the outgoing president passes the *Cheget* (nuclear briefcase) to the incoming president-elect. High-ranking Russian leaders often personally observe nuclear weapons exercises. In 2005, Putin actually rode in a Tu-160 nuclear-capable long-range bomber during a training exercise (the bomber launched the conventionally armed Kh-555 cruise missile), an act that was well received by the Russian public, in order to "show unlimited power – his and the awesome bomber."

Even the Russian Orthodox Church supports Russia's nuclear weapons program and nuclear deterrence. The land-based nuclear forces have their own patron saint, Saint Barbara, and church officials regularly speak about the need for nuclear deterrence. During a 2007 interview, Putin linked religion and nuclear weapons in Russia, stating "These themes are closely connected because both the traditional faiths of the Russian Federation and Russia's nuclear shield are two things that strengthen Russian statehood and create the necessary conditions for ensuring the country's internal and external security. Clearly, some of the leadership's actions and overtures are meant to bolster domestic support for the leadership's decision to focus on nuclear deterrence, but also to solidify the conviction that these weapons are a godsend, preserving the status and safety of the Russian state and its citizens.

The Russian leadership sees nuclear weapons as symbols of greatness and power, and highly-visible physical examples of Russian strength and self-reliance. According to the chief of the Russian General Staff, Valery Gerasimov, this point is without argument: "Support for our strategic nuclear forces to ensure their high military capability combined with...growth of the military potential of the general forces will assure that [the United States and NATO] do not gain military superiority over our country." Indeed, unlike the West, where the role of nuclear weapons is primarily to deter existential threats, Russian leaders increasingly see nuclear weapons as instruments to help achieve and sustain Russian expansionist goals.

Nuclear Doctrine

Russian military documents have been quite consistent about the need to maintain, and if necessary, employ nuclear weapons. Currently, Russia considers nuclear weapons the foundation of Russian security. According to the U.S. National Intelligence Council, "Nuclear ambitions in the U.S. and Russia over the last 20 years have evolved in opposite directions. Reducing the role of nuclear weapons in U.S. security strategy is a U.S. objective, while Russia is pursuing new concepts and capabilities for expanding the role of nuclear weapons in its security strategy." ¹⁰

In the 2014 Military Doctrine Russia reserves the right to use nuclear weapons first. Nuclear weapons can be employed, "...in response to use against it and (or) its allies by nuclear and other weapons of mass destruction, as well as in the case of aggression against the Russian Federation with the use of conventional weapons when the very existence of the state is under threat." This is nothing novel, as this language is identical to that in the 2010 doctrine. Unlike the previous doctrine, however, the 2014 document specifically states that strategic deterrence includes, "nuclear and nonnuclear deterrence" which involves "the preventing of military conflict." It also says, "Nuclear weapons will remain an important factor in preventing the outbreak of nuclear

military conflicts and conventional military conflicts (large-scale war, regional war.)"¹³ Additionally, the latest iteration significantly upgraded the threat perception of NATO, codifying the alliance as Russia's principal adversary.

While the public version of Russia's nuclear doctrine endorses first use of nuclear weapons, it does not contain provisions regarding "preemptive" or "preventative" nuclear attacks. However, senior Russian officials have repeatedly acknowledged that Russian nuclear weapons policy does in fact include such options. In 2008, Yuri Baluyevski, then-Chief of the General Staff, stated, "...[Russia] may resort to a pre-emptive nuclear strike in cases specified by its doctrine." ¹⁴ In 2009, Secretary of the Russian National Security Council Nikolai Patrushev argued for including preemptive nuclear strikes at the regional or local level. ¹⁵ During the recent development of the 2014 Military Doctrine, General Yuri Yakubov, a senior Defense Ministry official, echoed Baluyevski and Patruschev's position when he called for Russia's updated doctrine to specify the conditions under which Russia would launch a preemptive nuclear strike against NATO. ¹⁶ Yakubov's recommendations apparently reflect many Russian views, as *Interfax* reported: "The military were very insistent about including the provision for preemptive nuclear strikes." ¹⁷

Given the high credibility of these recurring calls for preemptive nuclear options, the official public version of Russian nuclear doctrine appears "partial," and "fragmentary." Correspondingly, in 2009 the Russian Defense Ministry prominently announced that its policy on "the use of nuclear weapons as an instrument of strategic deterrence" would be in the "closed part" of the new military doctrine. This classified section reportedly is contained in a secret Presidential document entitled, *The Foundations of State Policy in the Area of Nuclear Deterrence to 2020*, which Russian officials have said includes policy on everything from potential enemies to nuclear use. According to an *Interfax* report, General Baluyevski confirmed this is where "conditions for preemptive nuclear strikes" are codified. Indeed, *Ria Novosti* military correspondent llya Kramnik wrote in 2015 that the 2010 revision of Russia's military doctrine "further lowered" the threshold of combat use of nuclear weapons. Then-Defense Minister Sergei Ivanov's response to Russian news agencies in 2003, when asked why Russia did not have preemptive nuclear strike options, candidly confirmed that the full description of Russian nuclear doctrine was not necessarily included in official public elaborations:²³

What we say is one thing. That sounds cynical, but everything that we plan does not necessarily have to be made public. We believe that from the foreign policy viewpoint it is better to say that. But what we actually do is an entirely different matter...²⁴

Rather than reduce the role of nuclear weapons, Moscow's nuclear doctrine appears to include coercive and expansionist goals in its first-use strategy of nuclear "de-escalation," as described in Chapter Three. Should deterrence fail, Russia envisions the potential first use of nuclear weapons to demonstrate resolve and escalate a conflict much higher than an adversary would be willing to accept, thereby terminating the conflict. According to *Priority Tasks for the Development of the Armed Forces of the Russian Federation*, "De-escalation of aggression is forcing the enemy to halt military action by a threat to deliver or by actual delivery of strikes of varying intensity with reliance on conventional and (or) nuclear weapons." The apparent underlying expectation is that rather than risk further escalation to an expanded nuclear war, Russia's opponent would back down and terminate the conflict on terms favorable to Russia. This nuclear first-use/escalation threat appears intended, at least in part, to preclude stiff resistance, including from NATO, to

Russian military initiatives in regional contingencies such as its ongoing military operations in Eastern Ukraine.

Consequently, Russia appears to have advanced a coercive theory of limited nuclear first use that envisages a short-range, regional nuclear threat that would be credible at lower levels of conflict while bypassing "...avalanche-like escalation of the use of nuclear weapons to the very exchange of massive nuclear strikes with strategic nuclear systems." Russian strategy seems to assume an imbalance in will and the stakes of a conflict in favor of Moscow. Escalation discussions reportedly end in the belief that NATO will conciliate because the dangers of escalation will be deemed by Western leaders to be far too great for the alliance to continue. 27

As noted earlier, then-Commander of Strategic Missile Troops Lt. General Andrei Shvaychenko acknowledged that the potential for nuclear employment is a strategic reality in Russia's military planning. According to Shvaychenko:

In peacetime, they [ICBMs] are intended to ensure deterrence of large-scale nonnuclear or nuclear aggression against Russia and its allies. In a conventional war, they ensure that the opponent is forced to cease hostilities, on advantageous conditions for Russia, by means of single or multiple preventive strikes against the aggressors' most important facilities. In a nuclear war, they ensure the destruction of facilities of the opponent's military and economic potential by means of an initial massive nuclear missile strike and subsequent multiple and single nuclear missile strikes.²⁸

Three years later, Gregory Vilegzhanin, Deputy Chief of the Ministry of Defense's 46th Central Scientific Research Center, wrote that due to present day circumstances, Russia must maintain a variety of nuclear weapons in order to defeat an aggressor and (or) to compel its withdrawal from a regional conflict.²⁹ Both Shvaychenko's and Vilegzhanin's thinking appear to directly reflect Russia's first-use strategy. Although the official Military Doctrine refrains from explicitly identifying this strategy, repeated references fit neatly in the "de-escalation" conceptual framework.³⁰

Russian nuclear strategy and the potential for escalation have come under unprecedented condemnation from Western officials. Deputy Secretary of Defense Robert Work and then-Vice Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, Adm. James Winnefeld, as discussed in Chapter Three, condemned Russian nuclear first-use logic, warning "Anyone who thinks they can control escalation through the use of nuclear weapons is literally playing with fire. Escalation is escalation, and nuclear use would be the ultimate escalation." However, the Russian leadership appears to perceive nuclear threats and the possibility of nuclear first use as critical instruments of coercion and these views seem likely to remain a main feature of Moscow's nuclear strategy for the foreseeable future.

Current and Emerging Russian Strategic Force Posture

Corresponding to these Russian nuclear developments, Russia is allocating significant, and increasingly scarce, resources to modernize nuclear and conventional strike capabilities. Deputy Prime Minister Dimitri Rogozin has declared that Russia will modernize its nuclear forces by 100 percent, while Vladimir Putin has stated at least 40 new strategic missiles will be delivered in 2015.³² Legacy Russian ICBMs (Soviet-era SS-18 Satans and SS-19 Stilettos) have been

receiving modifications in order to prolong their service life.³³ The ICBM fleet in the near term, reportedly, will be made up of modern *Topol-M* single warhead ICBMs and the multi-warhead RS-24 *Yars*.³⁴ In August 2015, the leading producer of Russian strategic and tactical nuclear missiles said that production will increase 17 percent by the end of this year.³⁵

Recent official statements and press reports confirm that even newer strategic nuclear systems are already being developed. Russia is developing a new heavy ICBM to replace its Satan SS-18 missiles, designated the *Sarmat*. The missile reportedly is due to be deployed around 2018-2020. According to the Commander of Strategic Missile Forces of Russia, Sergei Karakeyav, this 100-ton liquid-fueled "monster" is expected to overcome any missile defense design and will reportedly carry 10 heavy or 15 medium nuclear warheads. However, Deputy Minister of Defense Yuri Borisov told *RSN Radio* that the *Sarmat* could deliver payloads of up to 10 metric tons, which could indicate that the *Sarmat* is larger and more capable of carrying warheads than previously reported in the Russian media. Moreover, "in parallel to the *Sarmat*," Russia's Engineering Research and Production Center reportedly is developing another advanced liquid-fuel ICBM, which could be a second heavy missile system.

Russia is also manufacturing another ICBM, the RS-26 *Rubezh*. The Russian Defense Ministry has said the *Rubezh* missile will be road-mobile and have Multiple Independent Reentry Vehicles (MIRVs). There is some speculation that the *Rubezh* range makes it an illegal intermediate range system outlawed under the Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces (INF) Treaty. Treaty. Treaty of the RS-26's compliance with the INF Treaty, it does not appear to have enough range to perform the role of a true missile of intercontinental attack. According to the National Air and Space Intelligence Center (Air Force Intelligence), it has only about half the range of any other Russian ICBM. In 2011, Commander of the Strategic Missile Forces, Colonel General Sergei Karakeyav, described the *Rubezh* as a "medium-class" solid-propellant missile "with a new type of payload." Some Russian reports note that the missile is substantially different from the *Topol/Yars* and could be mounted in a much smaller transporter erector launcher (TEL).

Putin's missile programs appear to focus heavily on mobility and maximum warhead upload through MIRVs. In order to sustain a high level of weapon survivability, Russia reportedly has been deploying new ICBMs on mobile launchers and in superhard silos. ⁴⁵ The *Yars* ICBM and RS-26 are road-mobile and MIRVed (*Yars* is also silo-deployed); both characteristics are permitted under the New START Treaty. *ITAR-TASS* reported that the *Sarmat* heavy ICBM will be protected by increased silo hardness, ballistic missile defense, and powerful electronic jamming. ⁴⁶

In addition, Putin has endorsed the reintroduction of a new rail-mobile ICBM system, dubbed the *Barguzin*.⁴⁷ According to an unnamed Russian source, one regiment of the *Barguzin* will include six *Yars* or *Yars-M* (apparently the RS-26) MIRVed missiles, and a division will include five trains (regiment);⁴⁸ it reportedly should become operational around 2019 (and is expected to stay in service until at least 2040).⁴⁹

ICBMs represent only one leg of Russia's strategic triad and two-thirds of its warhead stockpile.⁵⁰ Putin added in a Defense Ministry address that, "We must continue modernizing our strategic aviation and put the two missile-carrying submarines Vladimir Monomakh and Alexander Nevsky on combat duty. In the medium term through to 2021, we need to complete the transition to entirely

modern arms for our ground-based nuclear forces, modernize the entire fleet of upgraded Tu-160 and Tu-95ms bombers, and also develop a new generation strategic bomber in 2023."⁵¹

According to Russian media, in December 2014 Russia accepted its third *Borei*-class ballistic missile nuclear submarine, or SSBN, into service. ⁵² Each *Borei* reportedly is armed with 16 *Bulava* SLBMs (SS-N-30s) that can currently deliver six warheads and can be upgraded to carry 10 warhead missiles per missile well over 8,000 kilometers. ⁵³ According to Russian open sources, by 2020, the Defense Ministry plans to have eight *Borei*-class subs. ⁵⁴ Furthermore, the Russian navy reportedly has received two new versions of the legacy SS-N-23, the RSM-54 *Sineva* missile and the further improved *Liner* missile, for the Soviet-era Delta IV strategic submarine. ⁵⁵ Russian officials indicate that they expect the missile to remain in service until 2030 or longer. However, it is unclear whether the Delta submarines can be preserved for this long if they continue sea patrols. ⁵⁶

Russia reportedly is developing a nuclear-powered drone submarine to carry a multi-megaton nuclear warhead.⁵⁷ The possibility of a Russian nuclear-armed drone submarine was first reported in September 2015 by Bill Gertz in the *Washington Free Beacon*. In November 2015, apparent plans for the drone submarine appeared on a page in a briefing for Putin that was televised in Russia; this material about a nuclear drone subsequently was confirmed as authentic by a Kremlin press spokesman.⁵⁸ The document in the televised briefing indicated that the nuclear-powered "drone would be able to travel at the depth of up to 1,000 m at a fairly high speed (something like 105 km/h? *sic*)" with a range of 10,000-km.⁵⁹ The Russian document reportedly said that the purpose of the drone submarine was, "Damaging the important components of the adversary's economy in a coastal area and inflicting unacceptable damage to a country's territory by creating areas of wide radioactive contamination that would be unsuitable for military, economic, or other activity for long periods of time."⁶⁰ This apparent "leak" (intentional or unintentional) clearly suggests a new type of Russian nuclear capability and potential threat focusing on inflicting intentional, widespread and enduring societal damage via nuclear contamination.

Russian strategic bombers are also getting a facelift. Both the Tu-95MS (Bear) and Tu-160 (Blackjack) strategic bombers reportedly have been undergoing extensive modernization, which should allow the aircraft to remain in service to 2020-2025, perhaps even 2030.⁶¹ In 2015, Russian press reports announced Russia would restart production of at least 50 more advanced Tu-160s (Tu-160M2s), carrying a new assortment of cruise missiles and other weapons.⁶² Russia reportedly also plans to test and field a new long-range strategic bomber, the stealthy PAK-DA, to be in service in 2023-2025.⁶³ In addition to the Kh-102 nuclear cruise missile, some Russian press reports indicate the PAK-DA could eventually carry hypersonic weapons as well.⁶⁴

Russia reportedly is seeking to develop hypersonic missiles. According to *Jane's Intelligence Review*, Russia tested the nuclear-capable Yu-71 hypersonic glide vehicle (also known as Project 4202) from an SS-19 in 2015. 65 According to Russian arms control analyst, Pavel Podvig, the Yu-71 has been tested several other times and the hypersonic program has been under development since 1990. 66 To be sure, in 2012 Deputy Prime Minister Dimitri Rogozin proclaimed that creation and production of hypersonic weapons has become a priority for Russia. 67 The *Jane's* report concluded Russia may procure approximately 24 Yu-71 vehicles between 2020-2025, potentially

to be deployed on the *Sarmat*.⁶⁸ Russia also reportedly has a program for a drone submarine that would carry a 5-10 megaton nuclear warhead.⁶⁹

Russia has also sought to strengthen its non-strategic, or tactical, nuclear weapons (NSNWs) and platforms, which are intended to play a leading role at the regional level. In line with the 2014 Military Doctrine, many of these systems are capable of carrying both nuclear and conventional warheads, greatly expanding Russia's strategic toolkit. For this discussion, NSNW systems include dual-capable platforms that are of less than intercontinental range and deemed "non-strategic" for arms control purposes.⁷⁰

Russia has never disclosed the configuration and number of its NSNWs. In 2011, the Obama administration stated that Russia has between 2,000 and 4,000 tactical nuclear weapons. According to noted Russian nuclear strategist Alexei Arbatov, Russia's diverse NSNW arsenal includes free-fall bombs, depth charges, sea-launched cruise missiles, torpedoes, and air defense warheads, among others. Warheads are also likely assigned to land-based systems, including short-range ballistic missiles.

The mainstay of the Russian ground force's NSNW development is the advanced Iskander-M road-mobile ballistic missile system and the Iskander-K ground-launched cruise missile (GLCM). If deployed in locations identified openly by Moscow, the Iskander systems reportedly would be capable of targeting Poland, Germany, Norway, the Baltic States, Romania, and Turkey.⁷⁴ President Putin has said that, "...in its segment, Iskander is the most effective weapon in the world."⁷⁵ Russia has announced it will have at least 120 Iskander launchers by 2016.⁷⁶ Open Russian reports also state that Moscow is developing an upgraded Iskander variant, testing a new treaty-prohibited, intermediate-range GLCM, and replacing the Oka missile which previously was scrapped under the INF Treaty.⁷⁷

Moscow has been supplementing its air-based NSNWs and weapon delivery platforms as well. According to Russian press reports, Russia has modernized its Su-24M (Fencer) and will be replacing it with the much more sophisticated Su-34 (Fullback). In 2012, then-commander of the Russian airforce, Colonel-General Alexander Zelin stated that the Su-34s would have a strategic nuclear mission and would carry long-range cruise missiles, likely for a theater nuclear role. Moreover, Russia has said that around 30 Tu-22M (Backfire) strategic bombers are being upgraded to allow for a greater range of armaments for nuclear strike missions (designated Tu-22M3M). According to Russian military commentator Ilya Kramnik, one of the main objectives of the Tu-22M3M is the destruction of sea-based targets, primarily U.S. aircraft carriers. This reportedly will be aided by a new anti-ship cruise missile, the *Ragduga* Kh-32, which will replace the Kh-22 (AS-4 Kitchen).

Finally, the Russian navy reportedly is also working to develop new platforms and long-range cruise missiles. ⁸³ Russian officials announced two new fifth generation submarine projects, classified as an "underwater interceptor" and an "aircraft carrier killer." ⁸⁴ In September 2015, the chief of the Russian Navy Admiral Viktor Churkov stated, "The main efforts in designing the new generation of strategic purpose missile submarines and multi-purpose nuclear submarines are aimed at ensuring stealth, a significant reduction of the noisiness…, a modernization of the communication and control equipment, as well as equipping them with automated reconnaissance and warning systems. The weapons will be improved accordingly." ⁸⁵

According to the manufacturing company, "The second ship will be a cruise missile carrier [used] for defeating coastal and surface targets." At present, Russia apparently is deploying its stealthy Project 885 *Yasen*-class multi-purpose nuclear submarine. The *Yasen* reportedly can be equipped with a family of long-range nuclear capable missiles, such as the *Granat* and the supersonic *Kalibr*, designed for precision strikes against ground or sea-based targets (such as aircraft carriers). According to Russian open sources, the missiles also can be launched at important costal facilities, potentially along NATO's westernmost states (such as the U.S., Canada, and Britain). Former U.S. Commander of Northern Command, Army General Charles Jacoby, confirmed that Russia is "capable of introducing cruise missiles into a theater from submarines."

Rather than having no discernible missions assigned to them as some analysts suggest, NSNWs serve as Russia's most visible means of issuing coercive nuclear escalation threats to a level intended to frustrate, if not terminate, a military confrontation with NATO.⁹⁰

Evidence suggests that, consistent with Russia's so-called de-escalation (i.e., first-use) nuclear strategy discussed above, Russia has sought to augment its forces by emphasizing precision low-yield, low collateral damage nuclear weapons. Pussian military and defense officials appear to believe that low-yield nuclear weapons provide a means to neutralize perceived U.S. conventional advantages and make Russian nuclear threats more credible. According to some Russian strategists, low-yield non-strategic nuclear weapons could allow Russia to escalate a conflict via nuclear first use without undue risk of a large-scale strategic nuclear response. That is, should Russia view a limited nuclear strike (or the threat thereof) as necessary, Russian low-yield nuclear weapons would be the most realistic and credible threat as their limited effects would help discourage rather than provoke Western escalation. For Viktor Mikhailov, former Russian Atomic Energy Minister, this reasoning was sensible and would increase Moscow's ability to react to perceived threats:

Today the consequences of the use of nuclear weapons are viewed as so horrific that no one will dare use them. As a result, a real nuclear war has become, in essence, impossible. Nuclear pressure will again become an effective political instrument if the threat of nuclear strikes is made more real. For that, it is necessary to have the possibility to inflict 'pinpoint,' low-yield nuclear strikes on military targets located anywhere on the globe. In so doing, it is assumed that such 'pinpoint' strikes will not bring about an immediate global nuclear war.⁹⁴

A 1999 article in the army journal *Armeyskiy Sbornik* reported that, "For an effective impact across the entire spectrum of targets, strategic missile systems should be capable of conducting 'surgical' strikes over a wide spectrum of ranges in the shortest period of time with minimal ecological consequences. This is achieved by using highly accurate, super-low-yield nuclear weapons..." In December 2002, then-Director of the Sarov nuclear weapons laboratory, Viktor Mikhailov, agreed and noted considerable work was being done to accomplish that mission: "The scientists are developing a nuclear 'scalpel' capable of 'surgically removing' and destroying very localized targets. The low-yield warhead will be surrounded with a super hardened casing which makes it possible to penetrate 30-40 meters into rock and destroy a buried target—for example, a troop command and control point or a nuclear munitions storage facility." Nikol Voloshin, a senior

official of the Ministry of Atomic Energy, announced that these weapons were currently in Russia's arsenal. "The [nuclear] ammunition we have developed ranges in power from tons to megatons of TNT equivalence." ⁹⁷

Russian interest has remained in low-yield, or clean, nuclear warheads. As previously mentioned, Vice Admiral Oleg Burtsev, then-Deputy Chief of the Russian Federation Navy Main Staff, told *Ria Novosti*, "There is no need to carry a powerful warhead, and we can go over to *low-yield nuclear charges* that can be installed on existing models of cruise missiles (emphasis added)." In a *Ria Novosti* article, it was argued that, in addition to the *Sineva*'s standard 100 kiloton nuclear warhead, the SLBM could be armed with next generation "sub-kiloton warheads having a yield of several dozen tons of TNT, which enables pinpoint targeting." Viktor Litovkin, deputy editor of the Russian military newspaper *Nezavismoye Voyennoye Obozreniye*, indicated that Russia's other SLBM, the *Bulava*, could also carry nuclear warheads with yields between 50-200 tons of TNT for highly accurate strikes. These reports correspond with Mikhailov's original 2002 assessments, in which he calculated it would take no more than 10 to 20 years before Russia would receive the "nuclear scalpel." Such weapons, Mikhailov argued, could be a critical component for Russian nuclear strategy as, "...[low and super-low yield nuclear warheads] can be realistically utilized in the event of large scale military conflict involving the use of conventional arms or mass destruction weapons..."

Intimidating Nuclear Exercises

Russia first showcased its nuclear first-use theory during the major military exercise *Zapad*-99, which reportedly envisioned an intervention scenario by a NATO-like enemy conducting devastating air attacks with precision weaponry against the Kaliningrad enclave. ¹⁰³ Russia responded to the threat of conventional defeat with limited nuclear strikes from Tu-95 and Tu-160 strategic bombers utilizing air-launched cruise missiles (ALCMs). ¹⁰⁴ "The exercise tested one of the provisions of Russia's military doctrine concerning a possible use of nuclear weapons when all other measures are exhausted," then-Defense Minister Igor Sergeyev explained to the press. "We did pursue such an option. All measures were exhausted. Our defenses proved to be ineffective. An enemy continued to push into Russia. And that's when the decision to use nuclear weapons was made."

Zapad-99 accomplished two things: It demonstrated that Russia had practical, asymmetric response options to perceived regional threats and, more importantly, it signaled the potential for limited Russian first use of nuclear weapons. The political message was unmistakable.

Since *Zapad*-99, Russia appears to have tested many aspects of its nuclear doctrine against hypothetical enemies which resemble the U.S. and NATO. The *Vostok*-10, *Vostok*-14, and a tactical drill in the Indian Ocean reportedly simulated limited nuclear strikes using short-range ballistic missiles and cruise missiles. Other exercises, such as Security-04 and Stability-08, demonstrated the ability to employ large-scale nuclear strikes to "...prevent escalation of military aggression against Russia, including by use of nuclear weapons," by engaging Russia's entire nuclear triad. Other exercises have been done in the control of t

As discussed in Chapter Three, the use of nuclear threats and exercises to send political messages to Western states has become a recurring theme in Russian behavior. Throughout the

ongoing Ukraine conflict, Moscow has coupled aggressive actions with both minor and large-scale nuclear drills. This includes several test launches of Iskander missiles, "snap" exercises that reportedly relocated nuclear-capable platforms to Crimea and Kaliningrad on short notice, and amplified aggressive long-range bomber patrols and submarine intrusions. 108 In 2014, Russia launched large-scale nuclear war drills involving 10,000 soldiers and test launches of Russia's entire strategic deterrent in order to check "...the readiness of massive and simultaneous use of nuclear weapons in Russia." ¹⁰⁹ In February 2015, the Strategic Missile Forces reportedly conducted their largest exercise ever, employing over 30 road-mobile and silo-based missile regiments across 12 regions of the county. 110 According to the Defense Ministry spokesman for the Strategic Missile Forces, missions included "red alert, maneuvering in actual combat and deterrence of sabotage units and precision-guidance attacks of a simulated enemy."111 In late August and September 2015. Russia reportedly staged two extremely large ICBM force exercises involving field deployments of mobile ICBMs. 112 According to a major Russian publication, Nezavisimaya Gazeta, in stark contrast to Western thinking, the two large-scale Russian exercises "in essence reject the well-known thesis that in a nuclear war, there cannot be a victor."¹¹³ Threatening exercises show no signs of abating.

Indeed, the volume and intensity of Russia's nuclear exercises are growing. As one observer remarked, recent exercises involving the *Iskander* and Tu-22 seem to serve as a reminder that Russian doctrine envisions the first use of nuclear weapons in certain scenarios against NATO forces—a clear warning to keep out of Russia's undertakings. ¹¹⁴ Correspondingly, the Kremlin has asserted "in no uncertain terms" the viability of its nuclear strike potential, and its willingness and ability to follow through. ¹¹⁵ The decision to use nuclear weapons to conclude many of the exercises appears intended to signal that the Kremlin would rather authorize nuclear strikes than concede defeat in a regional contingency.

Russian military exercises and threats often coincide with major events and heightened periods of tension to display opposition toward certain polices, such as NATO's commitment to missile defense. Nikolai Patruschev's explosive statements about adopting preemptive nuclear strikes coincided with then-Secretary of State Hillary Clinton's arrival in Moscow for a meeting on formulating the New START Treaty, suggesting that Moscow believed this nuclear threat enhanced its position. Prior to the 2006 G8 summit, Putin threatened U.S. and NATO missile defense plans in Europe: "It is obvious that if part of the strategic nuclear potential of the United States is located in Europe we will have to respond." When asked, Putin made it clear that this response would be nuclear: "What kind of steps are we are going to take in response? Of course we are going to acquire new targets in Europe." Vladimir Putin and other members of the Russian elite have made similar threats in the apparent belief such statements achieve political goals.

Indeed, when Ukrainian President Petro Poroshenko threatened to retake Crimea, Sergei Lavrov gave an implicit nuclear retort: "If it comes to aggression against Russian territory, which Crimea and Sevastopol are parts of, I would not advise anyone to do that." Lavrov went on to warn that Russian Military Doctrine is "very clear" on how Moscow would react to any attempt to challenge its territorial integrity, alluding to their nuclear doctrine. Amid rumors that Russia was placing Iskander-M, Iskander-K, and Tu-22M3M nuclear-capable systems in Crimea, Lavrov again suggested that Russia could respond to regional challenges by placing nuclear weapons in Crimea, which he described as Russia's right. 121 Other Russian officials have followed Lavrov's

example, making equally disturbing remarks. Most telling was Vladimir Putin's acknowledgement that he was prepared to put Russian nuclear forces on alert during the Crimean takeover in order to deter outside intervention. 123

By linking Crimea with Russia's nuclear arsenal, Moscow appears intent to consolidate its control over Crimea as Russian territory by promising nuclear escalation should an adversary attempt to retake the peninsula. As Deputy Prime Minister Rogozin has insisted, nuclear weapons would "undoubtedly" be used in certain situations to defend Russian territory and interests, which apparently includes the recently annexed Crimea. This policy development has potentially profound implications for regions closely connected to Russia—historically, culturally, or economically.

Russian Nuclear and Conventional Force Programs and Russia Grand Strategy

Russia clearly attributes political and military value to its nuclear arsenal, and the threat of limited nuclear first use more specifically, as a means to support its efforts to reassert its dominance over the post-Soviet space. Moscow's strategy is intended to intimidate neighbors and deter outside interference in Russian activities through the threat of nuclear first use. Russia's apparently low nuclear threshold raises the stakes in any conflict, and compels adversaries to confront the possibility that should they become involved, so too would Russian nuclear weapons. This has been prominently displayed throughout hostilities in Ukraine, as Russian nuclear exercises, official statements, and bomber patrols are intended to intimidate Western states.

First and foremost, Russia's strategy couples multidimensional operations with overt nuclear threats for the purpose of precluding retaliation by the aggrieved party and/or its allies—thus giving Russia a free hand to pursue its expansionist goals. Moscow seeks this seemingly ultimate trump card within its "near abroad." This use of nuclear weapons is not a replay of Cold War notions of mutual nuclear deterrence. It is a strategy of nuclear coercion to support expansionist goals.

As noted in Chapter Three, Deputy Commander of NATO Forces in Europe General Sir Adrian Bradshaw, concluded in this regard that Russia's "threat of escalation might be used to prevent re-establishment of territorial integrity." Acclaimed Russian analyst Pavel Felgenhauer agreed, suggesting Moscow is becoming comfortable with using the threat of nuclear war to "scare the West into concessions." This continued approach could lead to an "emboldened Russia brandishing nuclear weapons each time it wants something." Despite describing its policy as purely defensive, it is clear that Russia considers nuclear coercion as a great power instrument to be leveraged during periods of hostilities to protect a potential fait accompli.

If, as seems to be the case, Moscow views this as a viable strategy, Russia may continue to act more aggressively toward post-Soviet states, potentially including the eastern portion of NATO, backed up by nuclear threats. At the very least, if the Kremlin feels threatened, it will display its nuclear sabre to escalate the conflict to a nuclear level others would simply be unwilling to match. During a meeting at the Valdai Club in October 2014, Putin himself gave a history lesson on the power of nuclear intimidation, stating:

True, the Soviet Union was referred to as "the Upper Volta with missiles." Maybe so, and there were loads of missiles. Besides, we had such brilliant politicians like Nikita Khrushchev, who hammered the desk with his shoe at the UN. And the whole world, primarily the United States, and NATO thought: this Nikita is best left alone, he might just go and fire a missile, they have lots of them, we should better show some respect for them. ¹²⁸

The danger in this Russian view is obvious: nuclear brinksmanship could trigger a chain of events that leads to a nuclear confrontation or conflict. 129 Should a confident and "bold" Putin severely miscalculate a NATO response, he could believe nuclear escalation of a conflict to be a viable option.

In addition, if a conflict erupts, Russia's flexible and discriminate nuclear systems may afford Moscow the ability to frustrate NATO war-planning. By employing specific, specialized systems against high-value target sets, such as aircraft carriers, critical command and control nodes, and long-range air bases, Russia could effectively carry out an offset strategy using both non-nuclear and nuclear means to negate NATO's conventional superiority by destroying the alliance's most prized assets. This could cause enormous losses for NATO military personal and infrastructure, and constrain NATO's ability to conduct offensive operations to dislodge an occupying Russian force.

As is intended, Moscow's threat to use nuclear weapons could result in coercive pressure to prevent certain conventional NATO actions during the course of a conflict as well—essentially a form of intra-war nuclear coercion. This could consist of nuclear threats to prevent NATO from targeting supply hubs, air bases, or sophisticated air and missile defenses located just inside Russia's borders, which could be critical targets during an operation to remove Russian forces. By threatening nuclear escalation, Moscow could force NATO to choose between limiting its response or nuclear war. Thus, NATO must prepare for not just a miscalculated Russian nuclear strike, but a *calculated* one as well.

Finally, should deterrence fail and a crisis escalate, Russian leaders could believe that limited nuclear use would localize and terminate a conflict on advantageous terms, as is suggested by its nuclear escalation strategy. Moscow appears to believe that it can control escalation by restraining the types of nuclear weapons used, their targets, and under what circumstances each weapon is used, while threatening the possibility of further nuclear escalation, up to global nuclear war. Essentially, by credibly threatening to break the long revered nuclear taboo, Russia appears to anticipate being able to coerce NATO into submission or acquiescence to Russian domination of the post-Soviet space. In short, Russian nuclear strategy envisions the threat of and possible employment of nuclear weapons to achieve military and political objectives. As Sergei Ivanov once told the state Duma, "As regard to use of nuclear weapons in case of aggression, of course [we will use them in this case]. What else were they built for? 131 The Times of London reported in April 2015 that retired Russian generals, who had been briefed by Ivanov and approved by Putin, met with a group of retired U.S. generals and warned that if NATO builds up its forces in the Baltics, Russia would respond by increasing its "nuclear posture" and that, "Russia will use its nuclear weapons against NATO."

However, the core of Russia's nuclear strategy does not appear to anticipate a general nuclear war with NATO. The Kremlin appears to believe that NATO's greatest strength is also its most exploitable weakness: dependence on unanimity among its 28 members. ¹³³ Following the great Chinese strategist Sun Tzu's teaching on the value of disrupting an enemy's alliances, Russian limited nuclear use threats appear intended to divide NATO by threatening greater destruction and loss should the bloc fail to yield during a conflict. The Russian leadership appears to assume that French, British, American, and German leaders will be divided in their willingness to risk nuclear retaliation over distant regions such as Warsaw, Narva, or Daugavpils. As U.S. Amb. Robert Joseph has noted, "Russia's doctrine assumes an *asymmetry of interests* and a *lack of willingness* on the part of the enemy to risk nuclear war (emphasis added)." ¹³⁴ A fundamental component of Russia's nuclear strategy is to challenge NATO's resolve.

Indeed, the Russian leadership has seemingly come to see limited nuclear threats as a viable policy option specifically fashioned to challenge NATO, based on the presumption that most NATO members ultimately will be unwilling to defend their Eastern-most allies in the face of Russian nuclear escalation threats.¹³⁵

Conclusion

The Russian leadership undoubtedly views nuclear weapons as an essential coercive instrument to accomplish both political and military objectives related to securing Moscow's goals. By developing a spectrum of nuclear threats and capabilities, and a strategy to employ nuclear weapons, Russia clearly backstops its expansionist campaigns. Whether it be covering hybrid operations, intimidating European states, or potentially employing nuclear strikes to defeat a conventionally superior adversary, nuclear weapons and the threat of their use are likely to remain, if not grow, in importance for Russia. In short, Russia's nuclear strategy is in line with the Putin regime's worldview and grand strategy discussed in Chapter One, the goal of which is to establish a new Eurasian security order based on Russian hegemony at the expense of NATO, and more importantly, the United States.

More disturbingly, the Kremlin appears to believe that actual nuclear employment is a realistic option in support of expansion. Should Putin determine a major confrontation probable, he could conclude that launching a limited nuclear strike would be an advantageous option. Given Putin's apparent propensity for risk-taking and his absolute desire to reestablish a greater Russia, he could find himself in a situation where he greatly miscalculates either his own forces' abilities or NATO's willingness to capitulate. If Russia's nuclear exercises are an indication, the threat of Russian nuclear first use is real in a European contingency that is itself the result of Russian expansionism and aggression.

¹ Vladimir Putin, "Seliger 2014 National Youth Forum," *Kremlin.ru*, August 29, 2014, available at http://eng.kremlin.ru/transcripts/22864.

² Ibid.

³ Navi Abdullaev, "Russia Won't Seek Nuclear Parity with West," *Defense News*, April 10, 2006, p. 12.

- ⁴ Vladimir Putin, "Opening Remarks at Meeting with Heads of the Russian Nuclear Weapons and Nuclear Energy Complex," *Kremlin.ru*, June 19, 2006, available at, http://eng.kremlin.ru/transcripts/8258.
- ⁵ Vladimir Putin, "Speech at a Meeting with the High Command of the Armed Forces of the Russian Federation," *Kremlin.ru*, October 3, 2003, available at http://eng.kremlin.ru/transcripts/9491.
- ⁶ Andrei Kolesnikov, "Vladimir Putin has Landed," *Kommersant*, August 17, 2005, http://www.kommersant.com/p601683/r_1/Vladimir_Putin_Has_Landed/.
- ⁷ Peter Finn, "Saints in Demand in Russia as Church Asserts Tie to State," *The Washington Post*, April 20, 2007, available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2007/04/19/AR2007041902421.html; Ria Novosti, "Russia Needs Nuclear Weapons Patriarch Kirill," *Sputnik News*, September 11, 2009, available at http://sputniknews.com/russia/20090911/156098682.html.
- ⁸ Vladimir Putin, "Transcript of Press Conference with the Russian and Foreign Media," *Kremlin.ru*, February 1, 2007, available at http://archive.kremlin.ru/eng/speeches/2007/02/01/1309_type82915type82917_117600.shtml.
- ⁹ "Russia Says it will Bolster Forces in 'Strategic' Areas," *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, February 21, 2015, available at http://www.rferl.org/content/russia-military-defense-nato/26821294.html.
- ¹⁰ National Intelligence Council, *Global Trends 2030: Alternative Worlds* (Washington, D.C.: Director of National Intelligence, December 2012), p. 69.
- ¹¹ Russian Federation, *Military Doctrine of the Russian Federation* (Moscow: Kremlin, December 2014), available at http://news.kremlin.ru/media/events/files/41d527556bec8deb3530.pdf.
- 12 Ibid.
- 13 Ibid.
- ¹⁴ Andrei Kislyakov, "Russian Army Prepares for Nuclear Onslaught," *Sputnik News*, January 1, 2008, available at http://sputniknews.com/analysis/20080129/97936766.html.
- ¹⁵ Vladimir Mamontov, "Menyayetsya Rossiya, menyayetsya i yeye voyennaya doktrina," *Izvestia*, October 14, 2009, available at http://izvestia.ru/news/354178.
- ¹⁶ "Voyennuyu doktrinu RF predlozheno vklyuchit' SSHA v kachestve glavnogo protivnika," *Interfax*, September 2, 2014, available at http://www.interfax.ru/russia/394742.
- ¹⁷ "Preemptive nuclear strike omitted from Russia's new military doctrine reports," *RT*, December 10, 2014, available at http://rt.com/politics/213111-russia-nuclear-preemptive-strike/.
- ¹⁸ Roger McDermott, *Russia's Conventional Military Weakness and Substrategic Nuclear Policy* (Fort Leavenworth, KS: The Foreign Military Studies Office, 2011), available at http://fmso.leavenworth.army.mil/Collaboration/international/McDermott/Russia-NuclearPolicy.pdf.
- ¹⁹ "Army; Closed Part of New Military Doctrine to Define Legal Aspects of Forces' Employment, Nuclear Weapons Gen. Staff," *Interfax*, August 14, 2009, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ²⁰ "Russia Classifies Information on Pre-Emptive Nuclear Strikes-Military," *Interfax-AVN*, September 5, 2014, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login; Roger McDermott, "Patrushev Signals a Shift in Russian Nuclear Doctrine," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 6, No. 197 (October 27, 2009) available at http://www.jamestown.org/programs/edm/single/?tx_ttnews%5Btt_news%5D=35655&tx_ttnews%5BbackPid%5D=45 6&no_cache=1#.VMWEwEfF84I.
- ²¹ General Baluyevskiy was Deputy Secretary of the Russian National Security Council and spoke frequently about the doctrine's development and content. See, "Part of Russia's New Military Doctrine to be Classified-General Staff," *Interfax*, August 11, 2009, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login; "Russia classifies information on pre-emptive nuclear strikes military," *BBC Monitoring Former Soviet Union*, September 5, 2014, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login; "Russia Can Use Nuclear Arms in Case of Threat to its Existence-Official," *Interfax*, December 17, 2009, available at available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ²² Ilya Kramnik, "Apokalipsis na kholodnom raschete," *Lenta.ru*, February 3, 2015, available at http://lenta.ru/articles/2015/02/03/apocalipsis/. (In Russian).

- ²³ Mark Schneider, "The Nuclear Forces and Doctrine of the Russian Federation," Nuclear Strategy Forum, Washington, D.C., 2006, available at http://www.nipp.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/12/Russian-nuclear-doctrine-NSF-for-print.pdf.
- ²⁴ Ibid., p. 3.
- ²⁵ "The Priority Tasks of the Development of the Armed Forces of the Russian Federation," *The Defense Ministry of the Russian Federation*, 2003, available at http://red-stars.org/doctrine.pdf.
- ²⁶ Jacob Kipp, *Russia's Nonstrategic Nuclear Weapons* (Fort Leavenworth, KS: The Foreign Military Studies Office, May-June 2001) available at http://fmso.leavenworth.army.mil/documents/russias_nukes/russias_nukes.htm.
- ²⁷ Mark Schneider, *The Nuclear Forces and Doctrine of the Russian Federation* (Fairfax, VA: National Institute Press, 2006), available at http://www.nipp.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/12/Russian-nuclear-doctrine-NSF-for-print.pdf.
- ²⁸ "Russia may face large-scale military attack, says Strategic Missile Troops chief," *ITAR-TASS*, December 11, 2009, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ²⁹ Gregory Vilegzhanin, "Pridetsya pribegnut' k yadernomu oruzhiyu," *VPK*, No. 29 (446), July 25, 2012, available at http://vpk-news.ru/articles/9076.
- ³⁰ Calibrated nuclear use is often apparent in official documents. For example, during a discussion on nuclear descalation of aggression, the 2003 Urgent Tasks stated Russian nuclear forces must be able to inflict "the damage subjectively unacceptable to the enemy as it outweighs the advantage the aggressor seeks to gain from the use of its armed force." Similar language appeared in the 2014 Military Doctrine, which states that the nuclear forces must maintain the composition, state of combat, and mobilization preparedness and training to ensure their operation and use at a level guaranteeing the infliction unacceptable or set damage to the aggressor in any situation. Repeated references to set damage, particularly in reference to de-escalatory use, certainly leaves open the potential for tailored damage from limited nuclear use. See, "The Priority Tasks of the Development of the Armed Forces of the Russian Federation," op. cit; and, Russian Federation, *The Military Doctrine of the Russian Federation*, 2014, op. cit.
- ³¹ "Statement of Robert Work, Deputy Secretary of Defense, and Admiral James Winnefeld, Vice Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff," House Armed Services Committee, 114th Congress, June 25, 2015, p. 4, available at http://docs.house.gov/meetings/AS/AS00/20150625/103669/HHRG-114-AS00-Wstate-WorkR-20150625.pdf.
- ³² "Deputy PM Rogozin: Russia to Fully Renew Strategic Nuclear Arsenal by 2020," *Sputnik News*, September 22, 2014, available at http://sputniknews.com/military/20140922/193160754/Deputy-PM-Russia-to-Fully-Renew-Strategic-Nuclear-Arsenal-by.html; "Putin: 40+ ICBMs Targeted for 2015 Nuclear Force Boost," *RT*, June 16, 2015, available at http://www.rt.com/news/267514-putin-ballistic-missiles-army/.
- ³³ Yuri Gavrilov,"Yadernym 'Voyevodam' I 'Topolyam' prodllili zhizn," *Rossiyskaya Gazeta*, June 17, 2014, available at http://www.rg.ru/2014/06/17/topol-site.html.
- ³⁴ "Russia to Get New ICBM Later this Year," *Russia Beyond the Headlines*, April 19, 2013, available at http://rbth.asia/news/2013/04/19/russia_to_get_new_icbm_later_this_year_46255.html.
- ³⁵ "Russian missile factory to increase production volume by 17%," *TASS*, August 28, 2005, available at http://tass.ru/en/russia/817276.
- ³⁶ Pavel Podvig, "Sarmat Heavy ICBM expected to be ready in 2018-2020," *Russianforces.org*, December 17, 2013, available at http://russianforces.org/blog/2013/12/sarmat heavy icbm expected to.shtml.
- ³⁷ "Russia Works on 100-Ton Monster Ballistic Missile," *Pravda*, December 19, 2011, available at http://english.pravda.ru/russia/politics/19-12-2011/120016-russia_monster_ballistic_missile-0/; Robert Coalson, "Russian Military Systems We Should See in Coming Years," *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, August 23, 2015, available at http://www.rferl.org/content/russian-military-systems-we-should-see-in-coming-years/27006106.html.
- ³⁸ Pavel Podvig, "Sarmat Tests to Begin in 2015," *Russianforces.org*, January 26, 2015, available at http://russianforces.org/blog/2015/01/sarmat_tests_to_begin_in_2015.shtml.
- ³⁹ "Russia is Developing Two Types of Advanced Liquid-Fuel ICBMs," *Interfax*, August 25, 2015, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.

- ⁴⁰ Viktor Litovkin, "Sarmat, Rubezh, Bulava and Other Missiles to Modernize Russia's Strategic Nuclear Forces," *ITAR-TASS*, October 1, 2014, available at http://itar-tass.com/en/opinions/763439.
- ⁴¹ Mark Schneider, "The State of Russia's Strategic Forces," *Defense Dossier*, No. 12 (October 2014), available at http://www.afpc.org/files/defense_dossier_october_2014.pdf; Mark Schneider and Keith Payne, "Russia Appears to be Violating the INF Treaty," *National Review*, July 28, 2014, available at http://www.nationalreview.com/article/383839/russia-appears-be-violating-inf-treaty-mark-b-schneider-keith-b-payne.
- ⁴² National Air and Space Intelligence Center, *Ballistic and Cruise Missile Threat* (Wright-Patterson Air Force Base, OH: National Air and Space Intelligence Center, 2013), p. 21, available at www.25af.mil/shared/media/document/AFD-130710-054.pdf.
- ⁴³ Pavel Podvig, "Deployment of New Solid-Propellant ICBM Expected in 2015," *Russianforces.org*, November 1, 2012, available at http://russianforces.org/blog/2012/11/deployment_of_new_solid-propel.shtml.
- ⁴⁴ Pavel Podvig, "Too Many Missiles Rubezh, Avangard, and Yars-M," *Russianforces.org*, July 6, 2013, available at http://russianforces.org/blog/2013/07/too_many_missiles_-_rubezh_ava.shtml; "New ICBM Under Development in Russia," *Defense Update*, October 6, 2013, available at http://defense-update.com/20131006 r26 rubezh icbm.html#.VeZSLvIVhBc.
- ⁴⁵ For mobile deployment, see "Topol-M and Yars Deployment Plans," *Russianforces.org*, December 14, 2012, available at http://russianforces.org/blog/2012/12/topol-m_and_rs-24_yars_deploym.shtml. For Russian silo hardness, see "Russia to Have New Heavy ICBM 2018 Missile Force Commander Adviser," *ITAR-TASS*, April 12, 2011, available at http://www.itar-tass.com/eng/level2.html?NewsID=16146043&PageNum=0; "U.S. Nuclear War Plan: A Time For Change," (Washington, D.C.: National Resources Defense Council, June 2001), p. 43, available at http://www.nrdc.org/nuclear/warplan/warplan_ch4.pdf; "Nuclear Weapons Database: Russian Federation Arsenal," *Center for Defense Information*, available at http://www.cdi.org/nuclear/database/russnukes.html.
- 46 Ibid.
- ⁴⁷ "Rossiya pristupila k sozdaniyu boyevogo zheleznodorozhnogo raketnogo kompleksa 'Barguzin,'" *Interfax*, December 16, 2014, available at http://www.interfax.ru/russia/413326#.VJAEQ8Ae9pk.twitter.
- ⁴⁸ "Russia Successfully Tests Latest 'YARS' Intercontinental Ballistic Missile," *RT*, December 24, 2014, available at http://rt.com/news/yars-missile-russia-launch-729/; Pavel Podvig, "Some Details about Rail-Mobile Barguzin," *Russianforces.org*, December 26, 2014, available at http://russianforces.org/blog/2014/12/some_details_about_rail-mobile.shtml; "Istochnik: Odin sostav 'Barguzina' smozhet nesti shest' ballisticheskikh raket," *Vzglyad Delovaya Gazeta*, December 26, 2014, available at http://www.vz.ru/news/2014/12/26/722392.html; "Russia Launches New Rail-Mobile ICBM Project," *Sputnik News*, April 23, 3013, available at http://sputniknews.com/military/20130423/180797933.html.
- 49 Ibid
- ⁵⁰ Pavel Podvig, "Does Russia have 400 operational ICBMs?," *Russianforces.org*, December 17, 2013, available at http://russianforces.org/blog/2013/12/does_russia_have_400_operation.shtml; Pavel Podvig, "Current Status," *Russianforces.org*, February 11, 2015, available at http://russianforces.org/current/.
- ⁵¹ Vladimir Putin, "Expanded Meeting of the Defence Ministry Board," *Kremlin.ru*, December 19, 2014, available at http://eng.kremlin.ru/news/23410.
- ⁵² "3rd Russian Borei-Class Nuclear Sub Raises its Colors," *RT*, December 19, 2014, available at http://rt.com/news/214155-russia-submarine-vladimir-monomakh/.
- ⁵³ Viktor Litovkin, "Sergei Ivanov Visits Novaya Zemlya Nuclear Testing Site," *Ria Novosti*, July 26, 2006, available at http://en.rian.ru/analysis/20060726/51869240.html; National Air and Space Intelligence Center, *Ballistic and Cruise Missile Threat*, 2013, op. cit., p. 25.
- ⁵⁴ "3rd Russian Borei-class nuclear sub raises its colors (video)," *RT*, December 19, 2014, available at https://www.rt.com/news/214155-russia-submarine-vladimir-monomakh/.

- ⁵⁵ "Russian Submarines Armed with New Lethal Ballistic Missile," *Russia Beyond the Headlines*, April 7, 2014, available at
- http://in.rbth.com/economics/2014/04/07/russian submarines armed with new lethal ballistic missile 34321.htm.
- ⁵⁶ For example, the Russian Navy has significantly increased its submarine patrols, including nuclear ones. See "Russian Nuclear Submarines Step Up Patrols Over Past Year- Navy Commander," *Sputnik News*, March 19, 2015, available at http://sputniknews.com/russia/20150319/1019714161.html.
- ⁵⁷ Bill Gertz, "Russia Building Nuclear-Armed Drone Submarine," *The Washington Free Beacon*, September 8, 2015, available at http://freebeacon.com/national-security/russia-building-nuclear-armed-drone-submarine/.
- ⁵⁸ "Kremlin spokesman confirms classified military system accidentally shown on TV," *BBC Monitoring Former Soviet Union*, November 11, 2015, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ⁵⁹ Pavel Podvig, "Is Russia working on a massive dirty bomb?," *Russianforces.org*, November 11, 2015, available at http://russianforces.org/blog/2015/11/is_russia_working_on_a_massive.shtml.
- 60 Ibid.
- ⁶¹ Pavel Podvig, "Modernization of Tu-95MS Bombers," *Russianforces.org*, September 20, 2012, available at http://russianforces.org/blog/2012/09/modernization_of_tu-95ms_bombe.shtml; Pavel Podvig, "Tu-160 Modernization Program is Underway," *Russianforces.org*, April 26, 2008, available at http://russianforces.org/blog/2008/04/tu160_modernization_program_is.shtml.
- 62 Aditya Tejas, "Russia Working to Resume Tu-160 Nuclear Bomber Production: Report," *International Business Times*, July 11, 2015, available at http://www.ibtimes.com/russia-working-resume-tu-160-nuclear-bomber-production-report-2004285; "Russian Air Force to Receive First Modernized Tu-160 Bomber in 2021," *Sputnik News*, August 12, 2015, available at http://sputniknews.com/russia/20150812/1025657757.html; "Russia's Modernized Tu-160 Bomber: New Missiles, State-of-the-Art Engine," *Sputnik News*, July 17, 2015, available at http://sputniknews.com/russia/20150717/1024749894.html; "Russian Long Range Aviation to get 6 More Modernized Tupolev Tu-160 Bombers in 2015," *ITAR-TASS*, December 23, 2014, available at http://tass.ru/en/russia/768781.
- ⁶³ "Russia Speeds up Development of New Strategic Bomber," *Sputnik News*, November 11, 2013, available at http://sputniknews.com/military/20131128/185110769/Russia-Speeds-Up-Development-of-New-Strategic-Bomber.html. See also, ITAR-TASS, "Russian Long Range Aviation to get 6 More Modernized Tupolev Tu-160 Bombers in 2015," op. cit; "Major Works on Developing Russia's Next-Generation Strategic Bomber to Begin after 2021," *ITAR-TASS*, August 12, 2015, available at http://tass.ru/en/russia/813936.
- ⁶⁴ Andrei Kislyakov, "Can the PAK DA Outperform the B-2?," *Russia & India Report*, November 20, 2013, available at http://in.rbth.com/economics/2013/11/20/can_the_pak_da_outperform_the_b-2_30995.html; "Secret Russian Hypersonic Nuke Glider Can Pierce Any Missile Defense," *Sputnik News*, June 28, 2015, available at http://sputniknews.com/military/20150628/1023954331.html; "Russian MoD to Equip PAK-DA Bomber with Hypersonic Weapons," *Progressive Media*, September 3, 2013, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login; Alexander Sharkovsky, "White Swan Will Propagate," *Nezavisimaya Gazeta*, May 29, 2015, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ⁶⁵ Zachary Keck, "Will Russia Really Build 24 Hypersonic Nuclear Missiles by 2020?," *The National Interest*, June 30, 2015, available at http://www.nationalinterest.org/blog/the-buzz/will-russia-really-build-24-hypersonic-nuclear-missiles-by-13230. For a more technical discussion, see Alex Ramm and Dmitri Kornev, "Gipersmert na puti," *VPK News*, No. 11, March 25, 2015, available at http://vpk-news.ru/articles/24407.
- ⁶⁶ Pavel Podvig, "Summary of the Project 4202 Developments," *Russianforces.org*, June 16, 2015, available at http://russianforces.org/blog/2015/06/summary_of_the_project_4202_de.shtml.
- ⁶⁷ "Hyperactivity: Russia Reveals Mega-Merger for Hypersonic Weapons Production," *RT*, September 19, 2012, available at http://www.rt.com/politics/russia-launch-holding-weapons-489/; "Russian 'Super-Holding' To Build Hypersonic Missile-Rogozin," *Sputnik News*, September 19, 2012, available at http://sputniknews.com/military/20120919/176062184.html.

- ⁶⁸ Keck, "Will Russia Really Build 24 Hypersonic Nuclear Missiles by 2020?," op. cit.; "Russkiy giperzvukovoy 'obyekt 4202' ustranyayet boyevoy potentsial PRO SSHA," *VPK News*, June 22, 2015, available at http://vpk-news.ru/news/26228.
- ⁶⁹ Bill Gertz, "Russia Building Nuclear-Armed Drone Submarine," *The Washington Free Beacon*, September 8, 2015, available at http://freebeacon.com/national-security/russia-building-nuclear-armed-drone-submarine/.
- ⁷⁰ There is no exact definition of what constitutes a non-strategic, sub-strategic, or tactical weapon. For a more explanatory definition, see Senior Counselor in the Russian Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MFA), Vladimir Rybachenkov. For a full definition, see Gunnar Arbman and Charles Thornton, *Russia's Tactical Nuclear Weapons Part I: Background and Policy* (Stockholm, Sweden: Swedish Defence Research Agency, November 2003), available at http://missilethreat.wpengine.netdna-cdn.com/wp-content/uploads/2012/11/20031100-ArbmanThornton-russiatacticalnukes.pdf.
- ⁷¹ "Statement of Dr. James N. Miller, Principal Deputy Under Secretary of Defense for Policy Before the House Committee on Armed Services, November 2, 2011," available at http://armedservices.house.gov/index.cfm/files/serve?File_id=faad05df-9016-42c5-86bc-b83144c635c9.
- ⁷² Alexei Arbatov, "Arbatov Analyzes Possible Tactical Nuclear Weapons Reductions," *Voyenno-Promyshlenny Kuryer Online*, May 17, 2010, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ⁷³ See Sergei Bogatinov, "Interview to *'Echo Moskvy*," November 21, 2009, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login; "Army Brigade to be Equipped with Iskander Systems this Year Commander," *ITAR-TASS*, September 28, 2009, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ⁷⁴ This assumes Iskanders in every location Russia has threatened to place them in (Armenia, Crimea, Kaliningrad, Belarus, and Western Russia).
- ⁷⁵ "Don't Provoke Anyone': Putin says Iskander Missiles not yet Deployed near NATO Borders," *RT*, December 19, 2013, available at http://rt.com/news/putin-iskander-abm-deployment-489/.
- ⁷⁶ "Russian Army to Receive 120 Iskander Tactical Missile Systems," *Sputnik News*, February 8, 2011, available at http://sputniknews.com/military/20110802/165508090.html.
- ⁷⁷ "Russian Developing Upgraded Version of Oka Tactical Missile System- Defense Ministry," *ITAR-TASS*, June 10, 2015, available at http://tass.ru/en/russia/800059; "Tests of New Missile for Russia's Iskander System to be Over by Year-end-Designer," *ITAR-TASS*, June 10, 2015, available at http://tass.ru/en/russia/799890.
- ⁷⁸ "Russia Set to Accelerate Bomber Modernization After Recent Accident," *Izvestia*, October 24, 2011, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login; "Russian Armed Forces Plan Combat Upgrade of Major Fighter Aircraft," *BBC Monitoring of the Former Soviet Union*, December 28, 2000, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ⁷⁹ Mark Schneider, "Transcript of Dr. Mark Schneider, on Russian Nuclear Weapons and Strategic Doctrine," National Defense Industrial Association, Air Force Association, and Reserve Officers Association, Capitol Hill Breakfast Forum, available at http://secure.afa.org/HBS/transcripts/2012/6-20-2012%20Mark%20Schneider.pdf.
- ⁸⁰ "Russia to Modernize 30 Tu-22M3 Bombers by 2020," *Sputnik News*, January 31, 2012, available at http://sputniknews.com/military/20120131/171049406.html.
- ⁸¹ "Cruise Missiles: A Unique Instrument for Russia's Long-Range Aviation," *Sputnik News*, March 7, 2012, available at http://sputniknews.com/voiceofrussia/2012_03_07/67853512/.
- ⁸² "Russia's Backfire Bomber Is Back!," *War is Boring*, June 13, 2014, available at https://medium.com/war-is-boring/russias-backfire-bomber-is-back-2618703120b7.
- ⁸³ Bill Gertz, "Russia Nearing Deployment of New Intermediate-Range Naval Missile," *The Washington Free Beacon*, August 21, 2015. http://freebeacon.com/national-security/russia-nearing-deployment-of-new-intermediate-range-naval-missile/; "Russia's Antey Submarines to be Equipped with 'Kalibr' Cruise Missiles," *Izvestia*, March 25, 2012, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login; "Admiral Nakhimov Nuclear Cruiser to Become Multipurpose Attack Vessel After Upgrade," *Interfax*, June 20, 2013, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.

- ⁸⁴ "Russia Plans New Interceptor and Carrier-Killer Nuclear Submarines," *The Moscow Times*, July 5, 2015, available at http://www.themoscowtimes.com/business/article/russia-plans-new-interceptor-and-carrier-killer-nuclear-submarines/525045.html.
- ⁸⁵ "Russian Nuclear Subs Will Get Advanced Reconnaissance Equipment," *Sputnik News*, September 30, 2015, available at http://sputniknews.com/russia/20150930/1027793375/nuclear-subs-russia-navy.html.
- 86 Ibid.
- 87 "Russia to Lay Down 2nd Graney Class Nuclear Sub in July," *Ria Novosti*, June 26, 2009, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login; Alexander Korolkov, "Russia's Top-Secret Nuclear Submarine Comes into Service," *Russia Beyond the Headlines*, June 17, 2014, available at http://rbth.com/defence/2014/06/17/russias_top-secret_nuclear_submarine_comes_into_service_37483.html; Chris Schneidmiller, "Russia Might Still Use Sea-Fired Nuclear Cruise Missiles," *Global Security Newswire*, January 14, 2013, available at http://www.nti.org/gsn/article/russia-might-still-deploy-sub-launched-nuclear-cruise-missiles/; Dmitri Litovkin, "Yasen-Class Nuclear Attack Submarines to Give Russia Major Edge," *Russia Beyond the Headlines*, August 9, 2013, available at http://in.rbth.com/economics/2013/08/09/yasen-class_nuclear_attack_submarines_to_give_russia_major_edge_28201.html.
- ⁸⁸ "RF to Build 6 Nuclear Subs with Long-Range Cruise Missiles," *ITAR-TASS*, March, 27, 2009, available at http://www.itar-tass.com/eng/level2.html?NewsID=13728730&PageNum=0.
- ⁸⁹ Diane Barnes, "Could the US Face a Cruise Missile Threat from the Gulf of Mexico?," *Global Security Newswire*, March 21, 2014, available at http://www.nti.org/gsn/article/could-us-face-cruise-missile-threat-gulf-mexico/.
- ⁹⁰ Schneider, *The Nuclear Forces and Doctrine of the Russian Federation*, op. cit., p. 20. For discussions over NSNW and no assigned role, see Dmitry Adamsky, "Nuclear Incoherence: Deterrence Theory and Non-Strategic Nuclear Weapons in Russia," *The Journal of Strategic Studies*, Vol. 37, No. 1 (2014) and Nikolai Sokov, "Nuclear Weapons in Russian National Security Strategy," in Stephen Blank, ed., *Russian Nuclear Weapons: Past Present, and Future* (Carlisle, PA: U.S. Army War College, 2011), available at http://www.strategicstudiesinstitute.army.mil/pdffiles/PUB1087.pdf.
- ⁹¹ Andrey Kislyakov, "Does Russia Need a 'Wet' Missile and One More Tank?," *Ria Novosti*, January 19, 2008, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login; "Russian pundit Litovkin argues case of Bulava," *Ekho Moskvy Radio*, July 20, 2009, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login; Ilya Kramnik, "Nevsky and Novomoskovsk: Two Submarines for Putin," *Sputnik News*, December 12, 2010, available at http://sputniknews.com/analysis/20101215/161784522.html.
- ⁹² Schneider, *The Nuclear Forces and Doctrine of the Russian Federation*, op. cit.
- ⁹³ Ibid., p. 20; Central Intelligence Agency, "Evidence of Russian Development of New Subkiloton Nuclear Warheads [Redacted]," Intelligence Memorandum, August 30, 2000, approved for release October 2005, p. 6, available at http://www.foia.cia.gov/sites/default/files/document_conversions/89801/DOC_0001260463.pdf.
- ⁹⁴ Andrei Piontkovsky, "Season of Discontent: Kremlin Keen on Limited Atomic War," *The Moscow Times*, May 31, 1999, available at http://www.themoscowtimes.com/sitemap/free/1999/5/article/season-of-discontent-kremlin-keen-on-limited-atomic-war/276796.html.
- ⁹⁵ Central Intelligence Agency, "Evidence of Russian Development of New Subkiloton Nuclear Warheads [Redacted]," op. cit.
- ⁹⁶ Schneider, "The Future of the U.S. Nuclear Deterrent," op. cit., p. 348.
- ⁹⁷ Schneider, The Nuclear Forces and Doctrine of the Russian Federation, op. cit., p. 14.
- ⁹⁸ The Associated Press, "Report: Russian navy to rely on tactical nukes," *Navy Times*, March 23, 2009, available at http://archive.navytimes.com/article/20090323/NEWS01/903230308/Report-Russian-navy-rely-tactical-nukes; and, *RIA Novosti*, "Russia could focus on tactical nuclear weapons for subs," *Sputnik News*, March 23, 2009, available at http://sputniknews.com/russia/20090323/120688454.html.

- ⁹⁹ Kramnik, "Nevsky and Novomoskovsk: Two Submarines for Putin," op. cit.; Andrei Kislyakov, *Ria Novosti*, "Does Russia Need a 'Half-Baked' Missile and Another New Tank?," *Sputnik News*, January 1, 2008, available at http.www//sputniknews.com/analysis/20080115/96728277.html.
- ¹⁰⁰ "Russian Pundit Litovkin Argues Case of Bulava," *Ekho Moskvy*, July 20, 2009, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login; Kislyakov, "Does Russia Need a 'Half-Baked' Missile and Another New Tank?," op. cit.
- ¹⁰¹ Alexander Khokhlov, "Yesli Chechentsy Zaymutsya Vadernym Shantazhom, Chechni ne Ostanetsya na Zemle," *Izvestia*, December 3, 2002, available at http://izvestia.ru/news/270360.
- ¹⁰² Schneider, *The Nuclear Forces and Doctrine of the Russian Federation*, op. cit., p. 13.
- 103 "Na Ucheniyakh 'Zapad-99' Otrabatyvalos Uslovnoye Primeneniye Yadernogo Oruzhiya," *Interfax*, July 9, 1999; Vladimir Georgiyev, "Dve Nedeli Nazad Rossiya Primenila Yadernoye Oruzhiye," *Nezavisimaya Gazeta*, July 10, 1999, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login. Found in Nikolai Sokov, "Russia's Nuclear Doctrine," *Nuclear Threat Initiative*, August 1, 2004, available at http://www.nti.org/analysis/articles/russias-nuclear-doctrine/.
- ¹⁰⁴ Kipp, Russia's Nonstrategic Nuclear Weapons, op. cit.
- ¹⁰⁵ Michael R. Gordon, "Maneuvers Show Russian Reliance on Nuclear Arms," *The New York Times*, July 10, 1999, available at http://www.nytimes.com/1999/07/10/world/maneuvers-show-russian-reliance-on-nuclear-arms.html.
- ¹⁰⁶ Oleg Falichev, "Vostok-2010: nachalo, kul'minatsiya, epilog," *Voyenno-Promyshlennyy Kuryer*, No. 27, July 14, 2010, available at http://www.vpk-news.ru/articles/6103; Jacob Kipp, "Vostok 2010 and the Very Curious Hypothetical Opponent," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 7, No. 133 (July 12, 2010), available at http://www.jamestown.org/single/?tx_ttnews%5Btt_news%5D=36610&no_cache=1#.VJ4QmV4Dhs; Yuri Gavpilov, "Vertoletchiki VVS RF postavili mirovoy record," *Rossiyskaya Gazeta*, September 21, 2014, available at http://www.rg.ru/2014/09/21/vertolet-site.html; "Na ucheniyakh 'Vostok-2014' uspeshno proshli puski raketnykh kompleksov 'Iskander,'" *ITAR-TASS*, September 20, 2014, available at http://itar-tass.com/politika/1455978; Sokov, "Russia's Nuclear Doctrine," op. cit.
- ¹⁰⁷ Dmitri Litovkin, "The Military have Rehearsed the Preventive Strike," *Izvestia*, October 13, 2002, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login. Found in Yuri Fedorov, "Russia: 'New' Inconsistent Nuclear Thinking and Policy," in Muthiah Alagappa, ed., *The Long Shadow: Nuclear Weapons and Security in 21st Century Asia*, (Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 2008), p. 149.
- ¹⁰⁸ For some examples, see "Russia to Live-Fire Iskander Tactical Missiles in Late July Defense Ministry," *ITAR-TASS*, July 13, 2015, available at http://tass.ru/en/russia/808097; Stephen Blank, "Why is Russia Deploying Nuclear Weapons in Crimea?," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 12, No. 57 (March 27, 2015), available at http://www.jamestown.org/programs/edm/single/?tx_ttnews%5Btt_news%5D=43711&cHash=330e25b4e1372af93c7 2f67eaa1d5242#.VdDc__IVhBc; Roland Oliphant and Darren Soulsby, "Mapped: Just How Many Incursions into NATO Airspace has Russian Military Made?," *The Telegraph*, May 15, 2015, available at http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/europe/russia/11609783/Mapped-Just-how-many-incursions-into-Nato-airspace-has-Russian-military-made.html.
- ¹⁰⁹ Oleg Vladykin, "Gotov k Massirovannogo Vadernogo Udara," *Nezavisimaya Gazeta*, March 26, 2015, available at http://www.ng.ru/armies/2014-03-26/6_strike.html.
- ¹¹⁰ "Largest Exercise of Russian Strategic Missile Forces Underway," *Russia Beyond the Headlines*, February 12, 2015, available at http://rbth.com/news/2015/02/12/largest_exercise_of_russian_strategic_missile_forces_underway_43649.html.

111 Ibid

- ¹¹² "Ten missile regiments involved in drills in Russia's Central, Western Military Districts," *TASS*, August 25, 2015, available at http://tass.ru/en/russia/816343.: "Russian Strategic Missile Forces start military drills—Defense Ministry," *TASS*, September 3, 2015, available at http://tass.ru/en/russia/818934.
- ¹¹³ Paul Goble, "Moscow Preparing for Victory in Nuclear War," *Window on Eurasia—New Series*, September 7, 2015, available at http://windowoneurasia2.blogspot.com/2015/09/moscow-preparing-for-victory-in-nuclear.html.

- ¹¹⁴ Lukasz Kulesa, "Careful What you Wish For: Nuclear Reductions and Conventional Deterrence in Europe after Crimea," *The Polish Institute of International Affairs*, Strategic File, No. 15 (51), August 2014, available at https://www.pism.pl/files/?id_plik=17896.
- ¹¹⁵ A.L. Khryapin and V.A. Afanasyev, "Conceptual Principles of Strategic Deterrence," *Military Thought*, Vol. 14, No. 1 (2005).
- ¹¹⁶ McDermott, "Patrushev Signals a Shift in Russian Nuclear Doctrine," op. cit.
- ¹¹⁷ Adrian Blomfield, "Putin in Nuclear Threat against Europe," *The Telegraph*, June 4, 2007, available at http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/1553593/Putin-in-nuclear-threat-against-Europe.html.
- ¹¹⁸ Ibid.
- ¹¹⁹ For some examples of Russian targeting threats, see Keith B. Payne, "Testimony Before the Senate Appropriations Subcommittee on Energy and Water Development," *National Institute for Public Policy*, July 25, 2012, available at http://www.nipp.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/12/July-25-testimony-for-web.pdf.
- ¹²⁰ "No One Should Even Try to Attack Crimea Russian FM Lavrov," *Pravda*, July 7, 2014, available at http://english.pravda.ru/russia/politics/09-07-2014/128011-attack_crimea_lavrov-0/; "Russian Foreign Minister Sergei Lavrov Answers Questions From the Interfax News Agency," *The Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation*, December 15, 2014, available at
- $http://mid.ru/bdomp/brp_4.nsf/e78a48070f128a7b43256999005bcbb3/4c9b11ab15036d02c3257db0004339b2! Open Document.$
- ¹²¹ The Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, "Russian Foreign Minister Sergei Lavrov Answers Questions From the Interfax News Agency," op. cit.
- ¹²² "Crimea Will Place Nuclear Weapons on its Territory on President's Orders—Official," *RT*, March 27, 2015, available at http://www.rt.com/politics/244645-crimea-nuclear-weapons-placement/.
- ¹²³ Henry Meyer, "Russia was Ready for Crimea Nuclear Standoff, Putin Says," *Bloomberg*, March 15, 2015, available at http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2015-03-15/russia-was-ready-for-crimea-nuclear-standoff-putin-says.
- ¹²⁴ "Conventional Strike on Russia May Prompt Nuclear Response," *Global Security Newswire*, December 12, 2013, available at http://www.nti.org/gsn/article/conventional-strike-russia-could-prompt-nuclear-retaliation/; Crimea has illegally become part of the Russian Federation, finalized by a Putin Decree, making it both a state interest and Russian territory. "Crimea, Sevastopol Officially Join Russia as Putin Signs Final Decree," *RT*, March 22, 2014, available at http://www.rt.com/news/russia-parliament-crimea-ratification-293/.
- ¹²⁵ Ben Farmer, "Russian Tensions Could Escalate into All-Out War, Says NATO General," *The Telegraph*, February 20, 2015, available at http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/uknews/defence/11425393/Russian-tensions-could-escalate-into-all-out-war-says-Gen-Adrian-Bradshaw.html.
- ¹²⁶ Pavel Felgenhauer, "Russian Military Command Sees Need to Counter Western Threat," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 12, No. 23 (February 5, 2015), available at
- $http://www.jamestown.org/single/?tx_ttnews\%5Btt_news\%5D=43504\&tx_ttnews\%5BbackPid\%5D=7\&cHash=0f41c50c47d6760daaac051e92052909\#.VO2mDPnF84J.$
- ¹²⁷ Ibid.
- ¹²⁸ Vladimir Putin, "Meeting of the Valdai International Discussion Club," *Kremlin.ru*, October 24, 2014, available at http://eng.kremlin.ru/news/23137.
- ¹²⁹ The Russian term for brinksmanship: "Balancing on the Brink of War" (balansirovat nag rani voyni). See, Felgenhauer, "Russian Military Command Sees Need to Counter Growing Western Threat," op. cit.
- ¹³⁰ Elbridge Colby, *Nuclear Weapons in the Third Offset Strategy: Avoiding a Nuclear Blind Spot in the Pentagon's New Initiative* (Washington, D.C.: Center for New American Security, February 2015), available at http://www.cnas.org/sites/default/files/publications-pdf/Nuclear%20Weapons%20in%20the%203rd%20Offset%20Strategy.pdf.

- ¹³¹ "Russia Reserves Right to Preemptive Strikes," *Agentstvo Voyennykh Nosostey*, February 7, 2007, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ¹³² Ben Hoyle, "Putin: try to take Crimea away and there'll be a nuclear war: Secret meeting of Kremlin elite and US top brass reveals Russian threat to West, Ben Hoyle reports," *The Times (London)*, April 2, 2015, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login; and, Ben Hoyle and Michael Evans, "Putin threat of nuclear showdown over Baltics: Putin challenges Nato to back off from border," *The Times (London)*, April 2, 2015, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ¹³³ For example, see Andrei Piontkovsky, "Putin nameren vyigrat' 4-y mirovoy voyny," *Echo of Moscow*, August 8, 2014, available at http://echo.msk.ru/blog/piontkovsky_a/1376104-echo/.
- ¹³⁴ Robert Joseph, "Perspectives on Deterrence, Remarks by Amb. Robert Joseph," Nuclear Deterrence Summit, Washington, D.C., February 18, 2015, available at http://www.nipp.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/02/Perspectives-on-Deterrence-Final.pdf.
- ¹³⁵ For example, proponent Sergei Brezkun argued that a demonstrative nuclear strike would "instantly sober" any adversary, while Levshin, Nedelin, and Sosnovskiy simply stated "…It seems to us that it will be more advantageous to the enemy to stop military actions," both implicitly referring to NATO. See, Sergei Brezkun, "Yadernyy faktor sushchestvuyet ne dlya pobed," *VPK*, No. 49 (517), October 18, 2013, available at http://vpk-news.ru/articles/18564; and, Kipp, *Russia's Nonstrategic Nuclear Weapons*, op. cit.

Chapter 5. Russian Arms Control Noncompliance in its Strategic Context

Introduction

Russian arms control behavior, including the desire to limit U.S. military capabilities through legally binding agreements while violating those agreements when convenient, is an element of Russia's overall strategy for accomplishing Moscow's expansionist goals outlined in Chapter One. Russia sees arms control, including noncompliance with its treaty obligations, as a tool to be employed as necessary to obtain military advantage, convey strength, compel respect as a superpower, deter Western challenges, enhance its freedom of action and leverage over others, and bolster the regime's respect and domestic legitimacy by demonstrating toughness and a willingness to confront the West. Moscow views arms control not as a cooperative activity to create a more benign world. It is another arena in which to reinforce President Putin's statement that, "It's best not to mess with us." 1

Too often there is a tendency in the West to dismiss individual Russian arms control violations as mere "technical" violations that are not "militarily significant." This approach ignores the broader role that arms control and a policy of arms control noncompliance play in helping Russia to achieve its strategic objectives and the military capabilities possible as a result of noncompliance.

Soviet/Russian arms control violations generally are not accidents, one-time incidents, misunderstandings or legitimate disputes concerning the technical meaning of treaty obligations. More often, they are directly related to Russian military objectives, which in turn are related to achieving foreign policy goals such as: 1) recovering Russia's great power status through enhanced nuclear capability; 2) extending its sphere of influence over (i.e., dominating) former Soviet space by enhancing Russia's political and military power in Europe; 3) constraining U.S. military capabilities; and, 4) undermining NATO's will and capability to resist. If an arms control commitment—either legal or political—comes to interfere with an important Russian objective, it is simply ignored. Significantly, Russia has violated arms control agreements even when it was clear the violations would be detected.

Divergent Views, Divergent Outcomes

Arms control has played a far different role in U.S. national security policy than it has in Soviet/Russian security policy. The U.S has long viewed arms control as a way to promote cooperation and reduce the probability and destructiveness of conflict. The prevailing U.S. view, since it was first stated by then-Secretary of Defense Robert McNamara in 1967, was that nuclear arms control was in the interest of both parties, not a zero-sum game.² The Soviet Union (and Russia today) never accepted this premise. The Soviets, as accurately characterized by renowned British strategist Dr. Colin Gray, behaved in "a fairly crudely combative way." They generally resisted arms control limitations and intrusive verification regimes, except when they could be used to achieve net greater constraints on the U.S., negate U.S. technical advantages or impact U.S. force structure. As a declassified 1978 CIA intelligence assessment stated, the top

Soviet leadership "worked consistently to ensure that SALT [Strategic Arms Limitation Talks] does not significantly hinder implementation of ongoing Soviet strategic programs."⁴

The Soviet Union sought military advantage (sometimes with the assistance of negotiating deception),⁵ because it viewed arms control as a "political struggle."⁶ As noted earlier, Soviet/Russian views about nuclear weapons are completely different from the prevailing view in the United States, and this has impacted the contemporary Russian approach to arms control and compliance. As Russian journalist Pavel Felgenhauer has pointed out, a proposal for "significant nuclear disarmament is unacceptable to the Russian military and coming from an American president it is regarded as a cynical ploy to gain total military superiority over the country."⁷

The Soviets were successful in avoiding significant numerical limitations in the SALT I and II nuclear arms control agreements of the 1970s. When they saw an advantage in doing so, the Soviets ignored limitations in the agreements. The Soviet strategic force went from 2,300 nuclear warheads when the 1972 SALT I Interim Agreement (characterized at the time as a "nuclear freeze") was concluded to 5,500 when SALT II was signed in 1979 and reached 8,000 warheads by 1985. U.S. negotiating concessions facilitated this; however, treaty violations and circumventions by the Soviets also contributed in a significant way.

The Reagan administration shifted U.S. policy from negotiated limits on future growth to actual nuclear arms reductions. This policy was criticized by arms control enthusiasts who mistakenly predicted it would fail. Reagan and George H.W. Bush era agreements—the INF Treaty, START I and START II (which never entered into force)—were substantially more restrictive than the "cosmetic" SALT agreements of the 1970s and incorporated comprehensive verification regimes.

The ability to implement national strategy is in part affected by economic conditions, and economic factors have also played a role in Russia's arms control behavior. For example, the decade of the 1990s was a period of economic difficulty for Russia. Consequently, Moscow could ill afford the cost of developing new programs in contravention of existing arms control accords, and the magnitude of Russian arms control violations in the 1990s was less than during the prior decade.

As the Russian economy improved and petrodollars flowed more freely into the Russian economy under Presidents Medvedev and Putin, opposition to nuclear reductions strengthened and substantive arms control violations ensued. Today, Russia is financing an extensive nuclear modernization program, including the development and deployment of systems that violate existing treaties.

In the New START Treaty negotiations, Russia successfully sought higher warhead numbers, permissive counting rules, and reduced verification. Indeed, during the treaty ratification process, the Russian Defense Minister announced that Russia intended to *increase* its nuclear forces under New START. Today, more than half-way through the New START Treaty reduction period, Russia has increased its nuclear warhead and delivery system numbers in all New START-accountable categories (i.e., deployed warheads, deployed delivery vehicles, and deployed and non-deployed delivery vehicles.) Moreover, some Russian programmatic decisions announced since 2011 appear to be efforts to circumvent the New START limit on

deployed warheads by deployment of rail-mobile ICBMs (not counted in the treaty) and procurement of more Tu-160 bombers.¹⁴

Since the conclusion of the New START Treaty in 2010, Russia has adamantly refused to consider further reductions in strategic nuclear weapons or limitations on tactical nuclear weapons. In 2013, then-Deputy Prime Minister (now Kremlin Chief of Staff), Sergei Ivanov stated: "When I hear our American partners say: 'let's reduce something else,' I would like to say to them: 'excuse me, but what we have is relatively new.' They [the U.S.] have not conducted any upgrades for a long time. They still use Trident [missiles]." He said that because of the asymmetry in U.S. and Russia nuclear modernization programs, "There is no reason for Russia to join a new round of arms reduction." Ivanov's comment underscores the Russian view that the purpose of arms control is to constrain U.S. military programs, not Russian.

While Moscow's circumvention of arms control agreements has been extensive, so has blatant noncompliance with substantive constraints. When necessary to achieve important Russian objectives, treaties are treated as "scraps of paper." With the exception of the Reagan administration's termination of U.S. observance of the SALT I and II Treaties in response to multiple Soviet violations, there has been no obvious, substantive U.S. response to Russian noncompliance. In fact, U.S. officials often appear to have been reticent to challenge Russia on its violations or to act contrary to treaty obligations, fearing this would provoke Moscow and undermine other areas of potential cooperation. The compliance asymmetry also reflects the fact that the United States respects international law while Russia does not. Moreover, Russian secrecy facilitates cheating, and Russian cheating is an element of Russia's grand strategy.

The current Russian nuclear buildup, augmented by arms control violations, plays a key role in Russia's unprecedented efforts to intimidate Europe through nuclear threats—which go well beyond past Soviet efforts during the Cold War. As Alexander Baunov of the Carnegie Institute has noted: "The Soviet Union may have produced thousands of tanks and deployed SS-20 missiles on its European territory, but its ruling elders didn't chatter blithely about war. The Soviet propagandist would never have said, 'We can turn the U.S. into a heap of radioactive ashes." Indeed, unlike today, it is inconceivable that a senior Soviet official would have threatened to overfly a NATO nation in a Tu-160 nuclear bomber.

The Realities of Russian Arms Control Noncompliance

Soviet and Russian arms control violations have been extensive and deliberate, involving all major existing arms control agreements. In 1985, President Reagan informed the Congress:

The Administration's most recent studies support its conclusion that there is a pattern of Soviet noncompliance. As documented in this and earlier reports, the Soviet Union has violated its legal commitments to the SALT I ABM Treaty and Interim Agreement, the SALT II agreement, the Limited Test Ban Treaty of 1963, the Biological and Toxin Weapons Convention, the Geneva Protocol on Chemical Weapons, and the Helsinki Final Act. In addition, the U.S.S.R. has likely violated provisions of the Threshold Test Ban Treaty.²²

The demise of the Soviet Union did not fundamentally change Russia's arms control or compliance behavior. In 2015, the House Armed Services Committee noted:

According to the testimony of senior officials of the Department of State, the Russian Federation is not complying with numerous treaties and agreements, including the INF Treaty, the Open Skies Treaty, the Biological Weapons Convention, the Chemical Weapons Convention, the Vienna Document, the Budapest Memorandum, the Istanbul Commitments, the Presidential Nuclear Initiatives, the Missile Technology Control Regime, and the Russian Federation has recently withdrawn from the Treaty on Conventional Armed Forces in Europe (CFE).²³

Russia's ignoring the CFE Treaty, which is intended to constrain the deployment of military forces in Europe, illustrates the linkage between Russia's arms control behavior and its overall strategic objectives. It has particular significance in light of the current European security crisis resulting from Russia's aggression against Ukraine. Even before Moscow "suspended" its obligations under the CFE Treaty in 2007, it had been in violation of its terms. Indeed, Russia actually admitted it was in violation of the CFE Treaty as long ago as 1999.²⁴ In March 2015, Russian Deputy Defense Minister Anatoly Antonov said, "This treaty (CFE) is dead and there are no prospects for reviving it."²⁵ A month later Anton Mazur, the head of the Russian delegation at the Vienna talks, noted that although "Russia formally remains [a] party of the CFE Treaty... there will be no return to the treaty."²⁶ In reality, there is of course no legal basis for failing to comply with a treaty while remaining a party to it.²⁷

By increasing the level of forces arrayed against Europe, Russia's violation of the CFE Treaty has enhanced its military potential against NATO. As Pavel Felgenhauer noted, Putin's 2007 rationale for "suspension" of Russia's CFE obligations "sounds more like the first blasts of a renewed cold war," allowing Russia to avoid "[i]ntrusive CFE inspections [which] could have provided prior notice of Russia's preparations to attack Georgia."²⁸

A Lack of Public Transparency

Most Americans remain unaware of the full extent of Russian arms control noncompliance because there have been no comprehensive, unclassified U.S. government assessments since January 1993. U.S. law [22 U.S.C. 2593a.(a)(6)] requires "a specific identification, to the maximum extent practicable in unclassified form, of each and every question that exists with respect to compliance by other countries with arms control, nonproliferation, and disarmament agreements with the United States." With one exception in 2005, this legal requirement appears to have largely been ignored since 1993. The 2005 State Department compliance report documented Russian violations of major provisions of the START Treaty's verification regime, but its discussion was limited to issues that were active that year. ²⁹ The next compliance report was not issued until 2010. It revealed that the United States had raised additional START Treaty compliance issues since the 2005 Report, ³⁰ but did not identify these issues other than that some of them involved verification. Consequently, the general public has lacked access to information that would allow an understanding of Russia's pattern of noncompliance.

The Obama administration has acknowledged that the most common Russian violations of the START Treaty involved the verification regime, including warhead counting inspections.³¹ As serious as these violations were, more significant apparent violations involved the substantive limits in the Treaty.

For example, one of the most significant START violations appears to have been the Russian failure to eliminate 22 SS-18 heavy ICBM silo launchers annually for over three years in the 1990s. ³² According to Russia's own START data declarations released to the public by the U.S. Arms Control and Disarmament Agency, at one point Russia had deployed 28 more heavily MIRVed SS-18s than were allowed under the START Treaty. ³³

Another apparent START Treaty violation that will shape Russian strategic nuclear forces for decades to come involved the testing of the single warhead SS-27 (*Topol M* Variant II) ICBM with multiple independently-targetable (MIRV) warheads from 2007 through the expiration of the START Treaty in 2009. Through these tests, Russia developed (and now reportedly has deployed) a MIRVed version of the single warhead SS-27. Russia appears to have given this missile a new designator and name (RS-24/*Yars*) to conceal the START violation under the rubric of a "new type" of ICBM.³⁴

Despite the disinclination of multiple U.S. administrations to publicize Soviet/Russian arms control violations, these violations were so extensive that every currently deployed Russian ICBM arguably violated the arms control treaty that was in effect at the time it was built. The SS-19 ICBM (still operational) violated the U.S. interpretation of a key provision of the SALT I Interim Agreement on Strategic Offensive Forces concerning the permissible size of a "light" ICBM, thereby allowing its permissible payload or throw-weight to increase by about 350 percent.³⁵ In 1979, then-Secretary of Defense Harold Brown pointed to the SALT II prohibition on more than one "new type" of ICBM as being one of the most important provisions because it would restrict Russia to minor changes in all but one of its new ICBMs. 36 Though SALT II never legally entered into force, it was in effect under a mutual agreement of a "no undercut" policy. Nevertheless, the Soviets ignored these constraints. The Reagan administration concluded that the Russian SS-25 mobile ICBM (still currently deployed) was a prohibited second new type of ICBM under SALT II. This was confirmed by Soviet unclassified data on the missile given to the U.S. in accordance with the verification provisions of the START Treaty.³⁷ The Soviet SS-18 Mod 5 heavy ICBM (still deployed) was a prohibited third new type of ICBM under SALT II. 38 It is still the most lethal ICBM in the world, in part because of arms control violations that allowed Russia to increase its destructive potential. As noted above, Russia also violated the START Treaty prohibition on increasing the number of warheads on its SS-27 ICBM, which is becoming the mainstay of the Russian ICBM force.

There is evidence to suggest the warheads carried by these Russian ICBMs were developed by Soviet nuclear testing at yields that violated the Threshold Test Ban Treaty and, after the demise of the Soviet Union, apparently with very low-yield hydronuclear testing.³⁹ Reports of Russia conducting low-yield hydronuclear tests have appeared in the Russian press since the 1990s.⁴⁰ The Russian press also reported that President Boris Yeltsin's April 29, 1999 decree on nuclear weapons development approved "hydronuclear field experiments."⁴¹ Moreover, the bipartisan Congressional Commission on the Strategic Posture of the United States stated, "Apparently Russia and possibly China are conducting low yield tests."⁴² Senior Russian officials have acknowledged that Russia is developing and introducing new and improved types of nuclear weapons.⁴³ According to Russian expatriate Pavel Podvig, an expert on Russian strategic forces, the new Russian nuclear warhead for its *Bulava*-30 SLBM has three times the yield-to-weight ratio compared to late Cold War Soviet warheads.⁴⁴ If true, such a development would have been

difficult without some form of testing, in possible violation of the Threshold Test Ban Treaty, and/or very low-yield testing.

When viewed in their totality, these violations reflect the greater importance the Soviet Union and now Russia place on acquiring and preserving nuclear capabilities than on treaty compliance. The apparent U.S. reluctance to acknowledge fully the scope of Russian noncompliance likely reflects a concern that doing so would call into question the basic premise that Russia shares the West's conception of arms control as a cooperative means of ensuring a stable balance of power and that Moscow can be a reliable strategic partner in doing so.

Russian Violations of the INF Treaty and the Presidential Nuclear Initiatives (PNIs)

Russian violations of its legal obligations under the INF Treaty and its political commitments under the 1991-1992 Presidential Nuclear Initiatives (PNIs) involving tactical nuclear weapons are consistent with Russia's grand strategy of seeking military advantage over the West, enhancing Moscow's freedom of action, challenging the U.S., and seeking to drive a wedge between the U.S. and its NATO allies. The INF Treaty and the PNI commitments involving tactical nuclear weapons both abolished entire classes of nuclear weapons; however, Russian noncompliance has made the elimination of these weapons one-sided, as only the U.S. has abided by its legal and political commitments. In effect, Russia appears to be modernizing a class of weapons that were supposed to have been "eliminated." What has been eliminated instead is the countervailing in-kind U.S. deterrent that existed during the Cold War.

INF Treaty Violations and Circumvention Issues. In 2014, the Obama administration concluded that Russia was violating the INF Treaty, calling this "a very serious matter." It determined "that the Russian Federation was in violation of its obligations under the INF Treaty not to possess, produce, or flight-test a ground-launched cruise missile (GLCM) with a range capability of 500 km to 5,500 km, or to possess or produce launchers of such missiles."

This is not a mere "technical" violation—it goes to the heart of the Treaty. ⁴⁷ Moreover, it represents a considerable potential threat to U.S. forces in Europe and NATO, and Far Eastern allies. According to a Department of State official, "The Russian system is a state-of-the-art ground-launched cruise missile (GLCM) that Russia has tested at ranges capable of threatening most of [the] European continent." Congressman Mac Thornberry (R-Texas), chairman of the House Armed Services Committee, has stated, "Russia's development of intermediate-range nuclear platforms is designed to hold our interests at risk and enable Putin's expansionist policies."

Russian press reports of a cruise missile in violation of the INF Treaty date back to 2007; however, this violation was unacknowledged publicly by the U.S. until 2014. *New York Times* correspondent Michael Gordon noted that "by the end of 2011, officials say it was clear that there was a compliance concern." Yet, from 2011 through 2013, the Obama administration simply asserted, "The Parties to the Treaty last met in the Special Verification Commission in October 2003. There were no issues raised during this reporting period." This created the erroneous impression of Russian compliance, undermined opportunities for a U.S. response, and likely encouraged further Russian noncompliance. ⁵²

Open Russian press reports have identified other prohibited or questionable INF Treaty-related activities unaddressed in the Obama administration's unclassified compliance reports, raising additional questions about Russia's overall adherence to the treaty.⁵³ These include:

- Deployment of the R-500 cruise missile;
- Development of a second prohibited cruise missile;
- Development of the RS-26, an intermediate-range missile masquerading as an ICBM (a possible violation or circumvention of both the INF Treaty and the New START Treaty);
- Non-declaration of the late Soviet-era Skorost IRBM;
- Modification of surface-to-air missiles and ABM interceptor missiles to provide a surfaceto-surface nuclear attack role;
- The reported 600-1,000-km range potential of the *Iskander-M* ballistic missile and the range of a new version of the missile; and
- Possible deployment of a new missile called the Oka (an SS-23) replacement.

The RS-26 *Rubezh* is the most important of these issues. It appears to be an intermediate-range missile masquerading as an ICBM to avoid the INF Treaty prohibition.⁵⁴ Russia's claim that it is an ICBM is based on its announcement that the first successful launch went to just over ICBM range with a single warhead—5,600 km.⁵⁵ All three of the subsequent flight tests, however, reportedly went to INF range and at least two carried MIRVed warheads, according to the Russian Defense Ministry.⁵⁶ (The third test apparently went to INF range but was not officially announced and its payload is unknown.)⁵⁷ The RS-26 appears not to have enough range to be a true ICBM (i.e., target the U.S.), although it will be able to target all of Europe.⁵⁸ It reportedly will become operational this year and go into serial production in late 2015 or early 2016.⁵⁹

During the 1988 ratification of the INF Treaty, senators asked the Reagan administration whether a single test of a missile to ICBM range and all subsequent tests to INF range would be a violation of the INF Treaty. Assistant Secretary of State Ed Fox characterized the Reagan administration's interpretation of the Treaty as follows: "...if the test at strategic range was with a configuration (booster, stages, post-boost vehicle, RVs [reentry vehicles]) that is unlike that used for remaining tests of the system at INF range, the configuration tested to INF range would be considered a new missile in the INF range and prohibited by the Treaty." 60

The INF Treaty was the first arms control agreement subject to the so-called "Biden condition,"—named after then-Senator Joseph Biden—which prohibits reinterpretation of the meaning of a treaty. In light of the Biden condition, the RS-26 appears to be a violation based on the Reagan administration's interpretation of the issue at the time (although the Reagan administration also stated it reserved the right to make its decision on a case-by-case basis). The Obama administration has not characterized it as such, arguing "The recent test of a new type of Russian ICBM, as announced in the Russian press, was notified and conducted consistent with the requirements of the New START Treaty; it was not subject to any provisions or restrictions under the INF Treaty." Whether the RS-26 ballistic missile is a violation or a circumvention of the INF or even the START Treaty, it can substitute for Soviet SS-20 IRBMs which were eliminated by the INF Treaty.

The Obama administration has not identified the cruise missile being tested in violation of the INF Treaty or whether it has been deployed. Russian press reports appear to identify it as the R-500,

which apparently is deployed. In August 2012, *Interfax-AVN* reported serial production of cruise missiles for the *Iskander* system, which reportedly carries the R-500.⁶³ In June 2014, *Ria Novosti* (now *Sputnik News*), said the Russian Army "currently uses" its *Iskander-M* and *Iskander-K* missiles.⁶⁴ The *Iskander-K* is another name for the R-500.⁶⁵

In June 2015, Under Secretary of State Rose Gottemoeller stated, "The R-500 is not the missile that we have determined is in violation of the Intermediate Range Nuclear Forces Treaty." However, the R-500 appears to be too large to be INF Treaty-compliant. Hence, there may be two missiles that violate the INF Treaty, as some Russian press reports have indicated. For example, one report cites the supersonic *Kalibr* as the culprit. Another possibility could be a ground-launched version of the 5,000-km range KH-101/KH-102 air-launched cruise missile.

In 2009, Ilya Kramnik, military correspondent for *Ria Novosti*, first hinted at the existence of a second cruise missile with INF Treaty-prohibited range.⁶⁹ In 2014, Pavel Felgenhauer stated that the *Iskander-K* had been "tested at a range of 1,000 km, but...the range could be extended up to 2,000-3,000 km by adding extra fuel tanks." In light of the way INF Treaty missiles are classified, an extended range R-500 missile would likely be classified as a second type of cruise missile.

There are also Russian press reports that the nuclear-capable *Iskander-M* tactical ballistic missile has a range of 600-1,000 km.⁷¹ In June 2015, the head of the design bureau that builds the *Iskander-M* said that a new version of the missile would complete testing in 2015.⁷² Also, in June 2015, the Russian Defense Ministry announced it was developing a new replacement for the *Oka* (SS-23), a missile that was eliminated under the INF Treaty. Deputy Defense Minister Yuri Borisov said the new system would have greater range and accuracy than the Soviet *Oka* system.⁷³

In July 2010, Pavel Felgenhauer wrote, "...Moscow plans to covertly quit the 1987 treaty on medium and short-range missiles" because the Russian S-300 and the S-400 air defense missiles, the new S-500 air and missile defense interceptor and the Moscow ABM interceptors are nuclear armed and can function as "dual-use...conventional or nuclear medium- or shorter-range ballistic missiles." The article also noted that such capability was "demonstrated" in the *Vostok*-2010 military exercise conducted in the Far East.

In April 2015, Felgenhauer wrote a second article on this issue, stating that the Russian S-300 system (which Russia is selling to Iran) has a nuclear ground attack capability and a range of "up to 400 kilometers." Red Star, the official newspaper of the Russian Defense Ministry, has reported that Russia has 700 nuclear warheads for the Moscow ABM system and its surface-to-air missiles. Many of the announced deployment locations for the S-400 system are in peripheral locations in Russia where they could be used for nuclear surface-to-surface attacks.

The INF Treaty contains an exception to its prohibition on INF-range missiles to allow for interceptor missiles used "solely" for air or missile defense. However, this exception would not apply if these missiles also had a surface-to-surface role. Absent this exception, long-range ABM interceptor missiles and surface-to-air missiles would be prohibited by the INF Treaty. If what Felgenhauer reports is true, the Moscow ABM system violated the INF Treaty since its first day in force because of the long range of some of its ABM interceptors.

Whether the S-300 and S-400 surface-to-air missiles violate the INF Treaty depends upon their testing history. If the S-500 has a surface-to-surface role, it would be virtually impossible for this 600-km range missile not to violate the INF Treaty once it is fully tested. Testing of the S-500 system reportedly is underway.⁷⁹

Poland's Ministry of Foreign Affairs released a statement after reports of Russia's violation of the INF Treaty became public, which called the violation, "a serious challenge to Europe's security," and, "reaffirms the importance of NATO's nuclear deterrence policy." 80

The Obama administration says it is studying responses to Russian violation of the INF Treaty; to date no apparent action has been taken.

PNI Noncompliance. Of similar significance are reported Russian violations of the 1991-1992 Presidential Nuclear Initiatives involving tactical nuclear weapons. The most important PNI violations appear to be the retention and modernization of battlefield nuclear weapons that Russia had pledged to eliminate by the year 2000. These weapons can support Russian coercive threats of nuclear escalation and threaten NATO's capability to defend itself against Russian aggression. They include nuclear artillery, short-range nuclear missiles, and nuclear land mines.⁸¹

There is also open source evidence that Russia is violating its PNI commitment not to deploy routinely nuclear weapons on naval ships other than ballistic missile submarines and not to develop new types of nuclear sea-launched cruise missiles (SLCMs).⁸² The *Kalibr*, which some Russian publications say is also a prohibited GLCM, is a new nuclear capable SLCM.⁸³ This represents a serious threat to NATO navies as well as ground forces, as the missiles have a landattack capability.

In 2004, U.S. Assistant Secretary of State Stephen Rademaker voiced Washington's concern that Russia "has not fully met its commitments [the Presidential Nuclear Initiatives or PNIs] to reduce tactical nuclear weapons in Europe." In 2015, Russia announced a decision to produce at least 50 more Tu-160 nuclear bombers, despite its PNI pledge not to do so; it had earlier reportedly produced a few Tu-160 bombers contrary to its political commitment. ⁸⁵

Despite Russian violations, the U.S. remains in full compliance with its PNI commitments, thus creating an asymmetric balance that eliminates in-kind deterrence options. In the context of an increasingly dangerous security situation in Europe caused by Russian aggression and explicit nuclear threats, violations of the INF Treaty and the PNI commitments assume even greater political and military significance.

New START Compliance Issues

Russian compliance behavior under the 2010 New START Treaty is open to question. The Senate's New START resolution of ratification requires an annual report on the "details on each Party's reductions in strategic offensive arms." As of the 2015 New START compliance report, Russia has made no reductions. Indeed, as noted above, the number of Russian strategic weapons and delivery vehicles has actually increased.

The 2015 State Department New START report reaffirms what has been stated in the previous reports: "[The] United States has raised implementation-related questions with the Russian Federation through diplomatic channels and in the context of the Bilateral Consultative Commission (BCC), these discussions were ongoing as of December 31, 2014."87 However, these unclassified reports have never revealed what compliance issues have been raised. In 2014, Brian McKeon (then a senior NSC official and now Principal Deputy Under Secretary of Defense for Policy) stated that in September 2010 the Senate had been informed of an issue that "implicated possibly New START, possibly INF."88 However, the details of this issue remain publicly unknown.

Russia has also talked about giving non-strategic weapons a strategic nuclear capability. In 2012, the commander of the Russian Air Force stated that the Su-34 long-range strike fighter would be given "long-range missiles...Such work is under way and I think that it is the platform that can solve the problem of increasing nuclear deterrence forces within the Air Force strategic aviation." This cannot be done legally without declaring the Su-34 a heavy bomber, an unlikely prospect because it would subject the Su-34 fighter force to the numerical limitations and the verification regime of the New START Treaty. Thus, this suggests another possible Russian attempt to violate the New START Treaty.

Another example is the Backfire bomber (Tu-22M3), the longest range non-strategic bomber in the world (it is actually part of Russian strategic aviation and is being modernized.)⁹⁰ Russia reportedly is integrating new long-range cruise missiles onto the bomber and has launched the new 700-km range KH-32 supersonic cruise missile from this aircraft.⁹¹ A nuclear-capable KH-32 of such range deployed on the Backfire would make the aircraft accountable as a heavy bomber under the New START Treaty.⁹² Russian officials say the Backfire will carry the long-range KH-101 cruise missile.⁹³ However, the conventional KH-101 and nuclear KH-102 may be the same missile under the New START Treaty because they appear to have the same airframe.⁹⁴ Such an action would contravene the New START Treaty.

Chemical and Biological Weapons Noncompliance Issues

Russia has continued the Soviet practice of violating the chemical and biological weapons conventions. Concerning chemical weapons, the 2005 State Department compliance report stated: "The United States judges that Russia is in violation of its CWC [Chemical Weapons Convention] obligations because its CWC declaration was incomplete with respect to declaration of production and development facilities, and declaration of chemical agent and weapons stockpiles." It also stated that, "The United States judges based on all available evidence that Russia continues to maintain an offensive BW [biological weapons] program in violation of the Convention." The 2015 report of the House Armed Services Committee noted that senior State Department officials have testified that Russia continues to violate the chemical and biological weapons conventions. 97

Military and Political Implications of Russian Arms Control Noncompliance

Theater Nuclear Forces. Russia's disregard of its PNI commitment not to produce more Tu-160 heavy bombers will likely increase the number of Russian strategic force warheads by at least 600; yet only 50 of them will count against the New START warhead limit as a result of the bomber

counting rule. Adding this number to the Russian forces that were being projected prior to the announcement of this decision (about 2,500 nuclear warheads, according to the Federation of American Scientists),⁹⁸ means that the total number of deployed Russian strategic nuclear warheads could exceed 3,000, or about twice the number accountable under New START.

Russia's policy of noncompliance with its arms control obligations has produced advantages for Moscow that are both militarily and politically significant. The increased level of destructive power resulting from these extensive violations can buttress nuclear threats to the West and nuclear employment in the event of conflict. Left unanswered, these violations may undermine deterrence by strengthening Russia's willingness to assert itself forcefully around the world in ways that openly threaten the United States and allies.

Russia's violation of its PNI commitments on tactical nuclear weapons in conjunction with strict U.S. compliance has given Moscow a near monopoly in battlefield nuclear weapons and a clear monopoly on deployed naval tactical nuclear weapons in Europe. This may further weaken the credibility of the U.S. extended deterrent in Europe at a time when it needs to be strengthened in light of Russia's views on the first use of nuclear weapons and their utility in resolving a conflict in Russia's favor.

The risk associated with Russian violation of the PNIs is intensified by Russian violation and circumvention of the INF Treaty. The significance of Russia's near monopoly in battlefield nuclear weapons and monopoly in short-range nuclear missiles in Europe is augmented by the emerging Russian monopoly in intermediate-range conventional and nuclear ground-launched missile capability. Both the INF Treaty and the PNIs eliminated the large in-kind deterrent that NATO had in the 1980s to help deter Russian use of tactical nuclear weapons. Russia has failed to comply with the INF Treaty, a situation that assumes greater relevance in the context of the current European crisis. These nuclear capabilities serve to bolster Russia's nuclear threats relating to the Crimea and Ukraine crises, along with concerns over Russian aggression against a NATO state.

Conventional Forces. Russia's violation of the CFE Treaty has allowed it to maintain greater forces along its "flank" areas, which border NATO states, than were permissible under the Treaty. As noted above, this appears to have contributed to the success of the Russian invasion of Georgia in 2008 and is a manifestation of Moscow's strategic efforts to recover its past hegemonic position while intimidating Western powers from taking strong counteractions. In this context, it can be seen how Russia's treaty violations contribute to the attainment of its strategic goals and objectives.

Nuclear Testing. Russian nuclear capabilities reportedly may also be improving via covert, very low-yield nuclear testing. Russia reportedly is pursuing advanced low collateral damage nuclear weapons, ⁹⁹ and Russia's major nuclear weapons design laboratory claims to have developed nuclear explosives that are 99.85 percent clean (i.e., produce very little fallout). ¹⁰⁰

A declassified CIA report from the 1990s concluded that Russian hydronuclear (very low-yield) experiments "are far more useful for Russian weapons development" than the subcritical tests conducted by the U.S. (in which no nuclear yield is produced). 101 Another declassified CIA document linked Russian testing to the development of precision low-yield nuclear weapons;

there is substantial evidence in the Russian press of their development and deployment. This is consistent with the Russian view that first use of nuclear weapons in low collateral damage attacks will result in a Russian victory without provoking the opponent's escalation to large-scale nuclear warfare. These types of limited nuclear capabilities appear to underlie Russian "escalate to de-escalate" military writings, as discussed in Chapter Three. In November 1999, Nikolai Mikhailov, then-First Deputy Defense Minister of the Russian Federation, stated: "The amount of damage should be such as not to provoke the aggressor into escalating the use of nuclear weapons without a justified reason." A declassified CIA report dating from 2000 made this linkage: "Judging from Russian writing since 1995 and Moscow's evolving nuclear doctrine, new roles are emerging for very-low-yield nuclear weapons—including weapons with tailored radiation output..." 104

Today, the United States observes a "zero yield" CTBT as a matter of policy, despite its rejection by a majority of the Senate in 1999. In 2008, however, then-Secretary of Defense Robert Gates assessed the situation as follows: "To be blunt, there is absolutely no way we can maintain a credible deterrent and reduce the number of weapons in our stockpile without either resorting to testing our stockpile or pursuing a modernization program." The U.S. has not resumed nuclear testing and the modernization program that Secretary Gates was referring to, the reliable replacement nuclear warhead, was not funded by Congress. The asymmetry resulting from apparent Russian covert testing and strict U.S. adherence to a zero-yield "no test" posture creates advantages for Moscow that complement Russian nuclear strategy.

Chemical and Biological Weapons. In the areas of chemical and biological weapons, Russian noncompliance with the Biological Weapons Convention (BWC) and the Chemical Weapons Convention (CWC) may have allowed Moscow to retain weapons capabilities that the U.S. has foregone. These weapons can be devastatingly lethal and their use against Western conventional forces could significantly degrade their ability to fight. In addition, the threat and/or use of these types of weapons can terrorize civilian populations and shut down normal societal functioning in unprotected areas, potentially contributing to mass civilian migrations to avoid CW or BW threats.

Conclusion

Russian arms control violations are a normal and now predictable part of Russian practice. This arms control behavior is not ad hoc, accidental, or exist in a vacuum. It is linked to Russian military doctrine and force posture goals, which in turn are linked to Russian foreign policy goals. Russian noncompliance is directed, at least in part, toward achieving military advantages that could help to intimidate NATO states in peacetime and potentially defeat them in wartime.

Specifically, the capabilities acquired by Russia as part of its noncompliance activities help facilitate and enable multiple goals, including: 1) recovering Russia's great power status (enabled by the fear of its nuclear capabilities); 2) extending Moscow's sphere of influence and domination over former satellite states (resulting from the enhancement of Russia's military power); 3) constraining U.S. military capabilities (exacerbated by creating monopolies in areas where arms control has reduced or eliminated Western deterrent capabilities); and 4) constraining NATO's will and ability to counter or defend against Russian expansion by the threat of nuclear escalation.

Apparent covert Russian nuclear testing is a prime example of this. Russian nuclear weapons are a key element of Moscow's defense policy and are seen as the basis of Russia's great power status. Russian nuclear doctrine holds that controlled and discriminate first use of nuclear weapons will "de-escalate" a conventional war. Covert Russian nuclear testing may help Russia realize such nuclear capabilities.

Also largely overlooked in today's debate is the significance of Russian noncompliance with chemical and biological weapons treaties. Critically, Russian noncompliance may have given Moscow a monopoly on biological and chemical weapons in Europe that it could use or threaten to use in the event of a major war.

Noncompliance with arms control agreements is certainly not the sole reason for the quantitative and qualitative growth of Soviet/Russian strategic forces. It has, however, contributed substantially to that growth. The military and political significance of Russian arms control violations has largely been ignored in the West. The military advantages are quite considerable, especially when viewed in the context of continuing reductions in Western nuclear and military capabilities. Moscow's extensive treaty violations may increase both the prospect of conflict and its consequences. Further, its violations have provided Russia with key military capabilities that are highly relevant to the current European security crisis, particularly in Russian eyes. "Global norms" against nuclear, chemical or biological weapons use may not impact Russian behavior in crises or conflict any more than "global norms" against violating treaty obligations or invading other countries and annexing their territory have prevented Russia from doing so.

In 1982, President Ronald Reagan rightly stated: "Simply collecting agreements will not bring peace. Agreements genuinely reinforce peace only when they are kept. Otherwise, we are building a paper castle that will be blown away by the winds of war." ¹⁰⁷

¹ Colin Freeman, "Vladimir Putin: Don't mess with nuclear-armed Russia," *The Telegraph*, August 29, 2014, available at http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/vladimir-putin/11064209/Vladimir-Putin-Dont-mess-with-nuclear-armed-Russia.html.

² "Remarks by Secretary of Defense Robert S. McNamara, September 18, 1967," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, Vol. 23, No. 10 (December 1967), p. 26.

³ Colin S. Gray, "SALT I Aftermath: Have the Soviets Been Cheating?," *Air Force Magazine*, Vol. 58 (November 1975), p. 29.

⁴ Central Intelligence Agency, "The Soviet Strategic Planning Process and SALT," (Langley, VA: Central Intelligence Agency, March 1978), p. 2, approved for Public Release 2005/09/05: NLC-31-69-2-1-9, available at http://www.foia.cia.gov/sites/default/files/document_conversions/89801/DOC_0001142230.pdf.

⁵ David Sullivan, "The Legacy of SALT I: Soviet Deception and U.S. Retreat," *Strategic Review*, Vol. 7 (Winter 1979), pp. 26-41.

⁶ Gray, "SALT I Aftermath: Have the Soviets Been Cheating?," loc. cit., p. 29.

⁷ Pavel Felgenhauer, "Russia Will Retain as Many Nuclear Weapons as Possible," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 6, No. 68 (April 9, 2009), available at

http://www.jamestown.org/programs/edm/single/?tx_ttnews%5Btt_news%5D=34834&cHash=0da501877f#.VgQ2D8u 6fcs.

- ⁸ Caspar A. Weinberger, *Annual Report to the Congress* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Department of Defense, February 4, 1985), p. 48, available at http://history.defense.gov/Portals/70/Documents/annual_reports/1985_DoD_AR.pdf.
- ⁹ Richard Perle, "The Soviets and Arms Control," *Global Affairs*, Summer 1986, p. 2; Mark B. Schneider, "The Future: Can the Issues be Resolved?," in Richard F. Starr, ed., *Arms Control Myth versus Reality* (Stanford, CA: Hoover Institute, 1984), p. 118.
- ¹⁰ A classic example of this was a 1984 book by Strobe Talbott, *Deadly Gambits*. Talbott, later Deputy Secretary of State under President Clinton, strongly attacked the Reagan administration's arms control and compliance policy. He concluded, "The Reagan revolution in arms control was over." Strobe Talbott, *Deadly Gambits* (New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1984), p. 352.
- ¹¹ Pavel Podvig, "The New START bomber count and upload potential," *RussianForces.org*, March 31, 2010, available at http://russianforces.org/blog/2010/03/the_new_start_bomber_count_and.shtml; Kingston Reif, "Some Thoughts on the Bomber Counting Rule," *The Nukes of Hazard*, April 4, 2010, available at http://nukesofhazard blog.com/story/2010/4/4/15511/46379.
- ¹² "Russia to reach New START ceilings by 2028 (Part 2)," *Interfax*, January 14, 2011, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ¹³ "New START Treaty Aggregate Numbers of Russian and US Strategic Offensive Arms (Fact Sheet)," *Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation*, June 27, 2011, available at http://www.mid.ru/brp_4.nsf/0/55016EBF86 9728C1C32578BD0058B349; U.S. Department of State, "Fact Sheet: Arms Control and International Security: New START Treaty Aggregate Numbers of Strategic Offensive Arms," *U.S. Department of State*, October 1, 2014, available at http://www.state.gov/t/avc/rls/219222.htm; U.S. Department of State, "Fact Sheet: New START Treaty Aggregate Numbers of Strategic Offensive Arms," *U.S. Department of State*, April 1, 2015, available at http://www.state.gov/t/avc/rls/240062.htm.
- ¹⁴ "Russia to revive nuclear missile trains—RVSN commander," *Interfax*, December 16, 2014, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login; "Russia to Produce Successor of Tu-160 Strategic Bomber After 2023," *Sputnik News*, June 4, 2015, available at http://sputniknews.com/military/20150604/1022954769.html.
- ¹⁵ Michael E. O'Hanlon and Steven Pifer, "Moscow Should Stop Stonewalling on Arms Cuts," *Brookings Institution*, July 2, 2013, available at http://www.brookings.edu/research/opinions/2013/07/02-russia-pifer-ohanlon; "Arms Reductions Treaty Between US, Russia Unlikely in Near Future—Moscow," *Sputnik News*, March 23, 2015, available at http://sputniknews.com/military/20150317/1019633870.html.
- ¹⁶ "Russia today is not interested in U.S.-proposed arms reduction—Sergei Ivanov," *Interfax*, March 5, 2013, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ¹⁷ "Disarmament in exchange for missile shield—Sergei Ivanov," *Sputnik News*, March 5, 2013, available at http://sputniknews.com/voiceofrussia/2013_03_05/Disarmament-in-exchange-for-missile-shield-Sergei-Ivanov/.
- ¹⁸ Elmo R. Zumwalt Jr. and Worth Bagley, "The Soviets Cheat and We Turn Our Backs," *The Washington Star*, August 10, 1975, p. C-1.
- ¹⁹ Sven F. Kraemer, "The Krasnoyarsk Saga," Strategic Review, Vol. 18, No. 1 (Winter 1990), pp. 27-29.
- ²⁰ Alexander Baunov, "Russians Crave Greatness, But at What Cost?," *The Moscow Times*, June 15, 2015, available at http://www.themoscowtimes.com/opinion/article/russians-crave-greatness-but-at-what-cost/523686.html.
- ²¹ Alexander Golts, "The Last Laugh Is on Rogozin," *The Moscow Times*, May 19, 2014, available at http://www.themoscowtimes.com/opinion/article/the-last-laugh-is-on-rogozin/500460.html.
- ²² U.S. Department of State, *Soviet Noncompliance with Arms Control Agreements*, *Special Report 136* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Department of State, December 1985), p. 2.
- ²³ "H.R. 1735—FY16 National Defense Authorization Bill Subcommittee on Strategic Forces," April 24, 2014, available at http://docs.house.gov/meetings/AS/AS00/20150429/103288/BILLS-114HR1735ih-STR.pdf.
- ²⁴ "Russia Admits CFE Violation," *Arms Control Association*, September 1, 1999, available at https://www.armscontrol.org/node/3074.

- ²⁵ "No prospects for Treaty on conventional forces in Europe—Russian defense ministry," *TASS*, March 5, 2015, available at http://tass.ru/en/world/781187.
- ²⁶ "Russia ready for consultations on weapons control in Europe," *TASS*, April 10, 2015, available at http://tass.ru/en/russia/788475.
- ²⁷ Luke Johnson, "U.S.: Russia in Violation of Two Arms-Control Treaties," *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, December 11, 2014, available at http://www.rferl.org/content/united-states-russia-arms-treaties-/26736623.html.
- ²⁸ Pavel Felgenhauer, "A Treaty That Ended the Cold War in Europe Is Denounced in Moscow," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 12, No. 46 (March 12, 2015), available at http://www.jamestown.org/single/?tx_ttnews%5Btt_news%5D=43649&tx_ttnews%5BbackPid%5D=7#.VgQ7q8u6fcs.
- ²⁹ U.S. Department of State, *Adherence to and Compliance with Arms Control, Nonproliferation and Disarmament Agreements and Commitments* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Department of State, 2005), pp. 11-14, available at http://www.state.gov/t/avc/rls/rpt/51977.htm.
- ³⁰ U.S. Department of State, *Adherence to and Compliance with Arms Control, Nonproliferation and Disarmament Agreements and Commitments* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Department of State, 2010), p. 8, available at http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/145181.pdf.
- ³¹ "The New START Treaty (Treaty Doc. 111–5)," *Senate Foreign Relations Committee*, April 29, May 18, 19, 25, June 10, 15, 16, 24, and July 15, 2010, p. 262, available at http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CHRG-111shrg62467/html/CHRG-111shrg62467.htm.
- ³² Mark B. Schneider, "Russian Violations of Its Arms Control Obligations," *Comparative Strategy*, Vol. 31, No. 4 (September 2012), p. 336, available at http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/01495933.2012.711115.
- ³³ The Arms Control and Disarmament Agency, "Fact Sheet: START I Aggregate Numbers of Strategic Offensive Arms," (Washington, D.C.: The Arms Control and Disarmament Agency, April 2, 1996), p. 5; The Arms Control and Disarmament Agency, "Fact Sheet: START I Aggregate Numbers of Strategic Offensive Forces," (Washington, D.C.: The Arms Control and Disarmament Agency, October 1, 1999), p. 5.
- ³⁴ Schneider, "Russian Violations of Its Arms Control Obligations," op. cit., p. 334; Pavel Podvig, "Solomonov confirms that RS-24 is MIRVed Topol-M," *RussianForces.org*, September 4, 2007, available at http://russian forces.org/blog/2007/09/solomonov_confirms_that_rs24_i.shtml; "Russia's Missile Forces to Replace Topol-M with Multiple-Warhead RS-24," *Sputnik News*, November 30, 2010, available at http://sputniknews.com/military/20101130/161558446.html.
- ³⁵ Schneider, "Russian Violations of Its Arms Control Obligations," op. cit., p. 355; Jake Garn, "Soviet Violations of SALT I," *Policy Review*, No. 9 (Summer 1979), pp. 13-16; *SALT I Reconsidered—The Debate over Ratification of the SALT I Treaty and Its Relevance Today* (Washington, D.C.; Institute of American Relations, 1979), p. 21.
- ³⁶ "Statement of The Honorable Harold Brown Secretary of Defense Before the Committee on Foreign Relations of the United States Senate," in "Hearings on the SALT II Treaty before the Committee on Foreign Relations," 96th Congress, July 9, 1979, p. 18.
- ³⁷ Schneider, "Russian Violations of Its Arms Control Obligations," op. cit., p. 333.
- ³⁸ Ibid., pp. 335-336.
- ³⁹ William J. Perry and James R. Schlesinger, *America's Strategic Posture The Final Report of the Congressional Commission on the Strategic Posture of the United States* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Institute of Peace, 2009), p. 83, available at http://media.usip.org/reports/strat_posture_report.pdf; Schneider, "Russian Violations of Its Arms Control Obligations," op. cit., pp. 344-347; Alexei Fenenko, "Russia and the future of the CTBT," *Valdai Discussion Club*, November 3, 2010, available at http://valdaiclub.com/opinions/a161192733.html.
- ⁴⁰ Schneider, "Russian Violations of Its Arms Control Obligations," op. cit., pp. 345-346; Fenenko, "Russia and the future of the CTBT," op. cit.

- ⁴¹ Mark Schneider, *The Nuclear Forces and Doctrine of the Russian Federation* (Fairfax, VA: National Institute Press, 2006), p. 18, available at http://www.nipp.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/12/Russian-nuclear-doctrine-NSF-for-print.pdf.
- ⁴² Perry and Schlesinger, America's Strategic Posture, loc. cit.
- ⁴³ "Nuclear Munitions to be Improved and Revitalized—Russian Federation Ministry of Defense," *Ria Novosti*, September 4, 2009, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login; Alexei Berezin, "Moscow Emphasizes Quality of its Nuclear Potential," *Ria Novosti*, January 13, 2005, available at http://www.ghana.mid.ru/nfr/nfr331.html.
- ⁴⁴ Pavel Podvig, "How many warheads?," *RussianForces.org*, May 15, 2007, available at http://russianforces.org/blog/2007/05/how_many_warheads.shtml.
- ⁴⁵ U.S. Department of State, "Daily Press Briefings: Daily Press Briefing—July 29, 2014," *U.S. Department of State*, July 29, 2014, available at http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/dpb/ 2014/07/229907.htm.
- ⁴⁶ U.S. Department of State, *Adherence to and Compliance with Arms Control, Nonproliferation and Disarmament Agreements and Commitments* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Department of State, July 2014), p. 8, available at http://www.state.gov/t/avc/rls/rpt/2014/230047.htm..
- ⁴⁷ Indeed, Under Secretary of State Rose Gottemoeller has said, "...I want to make clear that this violation is not a technicality or a mistake as some have suggested. We are talking about a missile that has been flight-tested as a ground-launched cruise-missile system to these ranges that are banned under this treaty." See Mike Eckel, "Impasse Over U.S.-Russia Nuclear Treaty Hardens As Washington Threatens 'Countermeasures," *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, September 16, 2015, available at http://www.rferl.org/content/russia-nuclear-treaty-us-threatens-countermeasures/27250064.html.
- 48 Ibid.
- ⁴⁹ Bill Gertz, "Report Shows State Department Lied About Russia Arms Violation," *The Washington Free Beacon*, June 9, 2015, available at http://freebeacon.com/national-security/report-shows-state-department-lied-about-russia-arms-violation/.
- ⁵⁰ Michael Gordon, "U.S. Says Russia Tested Missile, Despite Treaty," *The New York Times*, January 29, 2014, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2014/01/30/world/europe/us-says-russia-tested-missile-despite-treaty.html.
- ⁵¹ U.S. Department of State, *Adherence to and Compliance with Arms Control, Nonproliferation and Disarmament Agreements and Commitments* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Department of State, July 2013), p. 8, available at http://www.state.gov/t/avc/rls/rpt/2013/index.htm.
- ⁵² Kingston Reif, "Don't blame Moscow," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, August 5, 2013, available at http://thebulletin.org/dont-blame-moscow.
- http://www.jamestown.org/single/?no_cache=1&tx_ttnews[tt_news]=36624; "Russia Developing Upgraded Version of Oka Tactical Missile System—Defense Ministry," *ITAR-TASS*, June 10, 2015, available at http://www.nips.org/sys.2014, available at http://www.jup.org/sys.2014, available at http://www.jup.org/sys.2014, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login; Pavel Felgenhauer, "Russia Seeks to Impose New ABM Treaty on the US by Developing BMD," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 7, No. 136 (July 16, 2010), available at http://www.jamestown.org/single/?no_cache=1&tx_ttnews[tt_news]=36624; "Russia Developing Upgraded Version of Oka Tactical Missile System—Defense Ministry," *ITAR-TASS*, June 10, 2015, available at http://tass.ru/en/russia/800059; Jerome Cartillier and Jo Biddle, "US calls on Moscow to get rid of banned arms," *Yahoo News*, July 29, 2014, available at http://news.yahoo.com/russia-violated-arms-treaty-testing-cruise-missile-us-002749693.html.
- ⁵⁴ "WFB's Bill Gertz Discusses Russian Nuclear Treaty Violation on Fox News," *The Washington Free Beacon*, June 28, 2013, available at http://freebeacon.com/national-security/wfbs-bill-gertz-discusses-russian-nuclear-treaty-violation-on-fox-news/.
- ⁵⁵ "Russia's Strategic Missile Forces upgrade combat control systems," *ITAR-TASS*, January 2, 2014, available at http://www.en.itar-tass.com/russia/713674.

- ⁵⁶ Schneider, "Confirmation of Russian Violation and Circumvention of the INF Treaty," op. cit., p. 12, available at http://www.nipp.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/11/Confirmation-of-Russian-Violations-of-the-INF-Treaty8.pdf; "Russia Successfully Test-Fires RS-26 Ballistic Missile," *Sputnik News*, March 26, 2015, available at http://sputniknews.com/russia/20150326/1020029499.html.
- ⁵⁷ Sputnik News, "Russia Successfully Test-Fires RS-26 Ballistic Missile," op. cit.
- ⁵⁸ National Air and Space Intelligence Center, *Ballistic and Cruise Missile Threat* (Wright-Patterson Air Force Base: National Air and Space Intelligence Center, 2013), p. 21, available at http://www.afisr.af.mil/shared/media/document/AFD-130710-054.pdf.
- ⁵⁹ "Russia to start new ICBM production end of 2015 source," *BBC Monitoring Former Soviet Union*, April 15, 2015, available at http://search.proguest.com/professional/login.
- ⁶⁰ Markup and Hearing before the Committee on Foreign Relations, United States Senate, One Hundredth Congress, on the Treaty Between the United States of America and the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics on the Elimination of their Intermediate and Shorter Range Missiles, U.S. Senate Foreign Relations, Part 6, March 22, 23, 24, 25, 28, 29, and May 16, p. 137, available at http://babel.hathitrust.org/cgi/pt?id=mdp.39015014754454;view=1up;seq=2.
- ⁶¹ Bill Gertz, "Russian aggression: Putin violating nuclear missile treaty," *The Washington Times*, June 25, 2013, available at http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2013/jun/25/russia-violating-1987-nuclear-missile-treaty/?page=all.
- 62 Russia has said that the RS-26 is a derivative of the RS-24 Yars ICBM (SS-27 Mod 2). Apparently, it is a two-stage version of this missile. However, the apparent use of the first two stages of the RS-24 ICBM to create the RS-26 creates another New START compliance issue, as the Treaty provision for ICBMs maintained, stored and transported as assembled missiles in START and New START are the same. Because of this, a two-stage version of the RS-24 is not supposed to exit a production facility. When this happened under START I, it was a major compliance issue and resulted in years of negotiations with the Russians that eventually produced agreements that were made public and which are mentioned in the 1995, 1996, and 1997 State Department reports on compliance. Pavel Podvig, "Too many missiles—Rubezh, Avangard, and Yars-M," *RussianForces.org*, July 6, 2013, available at http://russianforces.org/blog/2013/07/too_many_missiles_-_rubezh_ava.shtml; National Air and Space Intelligence Center, *Ballistic and Cruise Missile Threat*, loc. cit.; *The START Treaty*, Article 3, paragraph 3c, available at http://www.acq.osd.mil/tc/treaties/start1/text.htm#article3; "START I: JCIC Joint Statement 21," September 23, 1995, available at http://www.acq.osd.mil/tc/treaties/start1/other/jcic_joint_statements/joint_statements_21.htm.
- ⁶³ "New strategic cruise missiles developed in Russia—Defense Ministry (Part 2)," *Interfax-AVN Online*, August 8, 2012. available at http://search.proguest.com/professional/login.
- ⁶⁴ Aleksei Danichev, "Russian Missile Troops Test-Fire Iskander Systems During Military Drills," *Sputnik News*, June 2, 2014, available at http://sputniknews.com/military/20140602/190301292/Russian-Missile-Troops-Test-Fire-Iskander-Systems-During.html.
- ⁶⁵ "Iskander-K launching a cruise missile," *Defence Talk*, December 3, 2011, available at http://www.defencetalk.com/pictures/iskander/p46588-iskander-k-launching-a-cruise-missile.html.
- ⁶⁶ "Rose Gottemoeller: We don't want to see action-reaction cycle like we saw during the Cold War," *Interfax*, June 23, 2015, available at http://www.interfax.com/interview.asp?id=600960.
- ⁶⁷ "Lead 4th generation multirole nuclear sub of Project 885 to undergo state sea trial in November," *ITAR-TASS*, September 5, 2012, available at http://www.itar-tass.com/en/c154/511570.html; Stefan Forss, *The Russian Operational Tactical Iskander Missile System* (Helsinki, Finland: Maanpuolustuswkorkeakoulu, 2012), p. 16, available at http://www.doria.fi/bitstream/handle/10024/84362/StratL4_42w.pdf?sequence=1; Dmitriy Litovkin, "По среднему счету Заключенный больше двадцати лет назад ключевой договор вновь становится предметом обсуждения для России и США," *Vzglyad*, September 10, 2014, available at http://www.vz.ru/society/2014/9/10/703820.html. (In Russian).
- ⁶⁸ "Kh-101 / Kh-102," *GlobalSecurity.org*, available at http://www.globalsecurity.org/wmd/world/russia/kh-101.htm.

- ⁶⁹ Ilya Kramnik, "Sticking An Iskander Missile Into The ABM Shield Part One," *UPI*, November 19, 2008, available at http://www.spacewar.com/reports/Sticking_An_Iskander_ Missile_ Into_The_ABM_Shield_Part_One_ 999.html; Ilya Kramnik, "Missile bargaining: Iskanders for missile defense," *Ria Novosti*, January 29, 2009, available at http://www.en.rian.ru/analysis/20090129/119877816.html.
- ⁷⁰ Cartillier and Biddle, "US calls on Moscow to get rid of banned arms," op. cit.
- ⁷¹ Schneider, "Confirmation of Russian Violation and Circumvention of the INF Treaty," op. cit., p. 8.
- ⁷² "Tests of new missile for Russia's Iskander system to be over by year-end-designer," *TASS*, June 10, 2015 available at http://tass.ru/en/russia/799890.
- ⁷³ "Russia developing upgraded version of Oka tactical missile system—defense ministry," *TASS*, June 10, 2015, available at http://tass.ru/en/russia/800059.
- ⁷⁴ Pavel Felgenhauer, "Russia Seeks to Impose New ABM Treaty on the US by Developing BMD," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 7, No. 136 (July 16, 2010), available at http://www.jamestown.org/single/?tx_ttnews%5D=36624&no_cache=1#.VgRK1su6fcs.
- ⁷⁵ Pavel Felgenhauer, "Moscow Is Ready to Supply Iran With Powerful S-300 Missiles," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Vol. 12, No. 71 (April 16, 2015), available at
- http://www.jamestown.org/single/?tx_ttnews[tt_news]=43800&no_cache=1#.VTgxxpN4d0Q. The article has a link to one of his sources for its surface-to-surface role; it was the President of Belarus, Alexander Lukashenko. Belarus has the S-300 and is presumably aware of its capabilities.
- ⁷⁶ "In a Broad Context," *Krasnaya Zvezda Online*, April 29, 2011, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ⁷⁷ The INF Treaty, Article VII, paragraph 3, available at http://www.acq.osd.mil/tc/treaties/inf/text.htm#article4.
- ⁷⁸ U.S. Department of Defense, *Soviet Military Power* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Department of Defense, 1987), p. 47.
- ⁷⁹ "Russia successfully test-launches long-range interceptor missile for defense system S-500," *TASS*, July 7, 2014, available at http://en.itar-tass.com/russia/739278m.
- ⁸⁰ Republic of Poland Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "MFA statement on information about Russia's non-compliance with the INF Treaty," *Ministry of Foreign Affairs*, July 30, 2014, available at http://www.msz.gov.pl/en/news/mfa_statement_on_information_about_russia_s_non_compliance_with_the_inf_treat.
- ⁸¹ Schneider, "Russian Violations of Its Arms Control Obligations," op. cit., pp. 337-338.
- ⁸² Ibid., pp. 339-340; Aleksey Arbatov, "Tactical Nuclear Weapons: Problems and Solutions: Strategic Offensive Weapon Reductions Could Extend to Nonstrategic Munitions," *Voyenno-Promyshlenny Nezavisimoye Online*, May 20, 2011, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ⁸³ "Severodvinsk nuclear sub tests will end in 2012—Navy commander," *Interfax*, August 17, 2012, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ⁸⁴ "Press Roundtable at Interfax—Stephen G. Rademaker, Assistant Secretary of State for Arms Control, Moscow, Russia, October 6, 2004," *U.S. Department of State*, available at http://2001-2009.state.gov/t/isn/rls/rm/37275.htm.
- 85 Sputnik News, "Russia to Produce Successor of Tu-160 Strategic Bomber After 2023," op. cit.
- ⁸⁶ U.S. Department of State, *Annual Report on Implementation of the New START Treaty* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Department of State, January 15, 2015), available at http://www.state.gov/t/avc/rls/rpt/2015/243230.htm.
- 87 Ibid.
- ⁸⁸ "Hearing to Consider the Nominations of Hon. Robert O. Work to be Deputy Secretary of Defense; Hon. Michael J. McCord to be Under Secretary of Defense (Comptroller); Ms. Christine E. Wormuth to be Under Secretary of Defense for Policy; Mr. Brian P. McKeon to be Principal Deputy Under Secretary of Defense for Policy; Hon. David B. Shear to be Assistant Secretary of Defense for Asian and Pacific Security Affairs; and Mr. Eric Rosenbach to be Assistant Secretary of Defense for Homeland Defense," *Senate Armed Services Committee*, February 25, 2014, 113th Congress, available at http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CHRG-113shrg93919/html/CHRG-113shrg93919.htm.

- ⁸⁹ "Russian strategic aviation to be reinforced with Su-34 frontline bombers," *Interfax-AVN*, March 19, 2012, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ⁹⁰ "Aviation; About 30 Russian Tu-22M3 long-range bombers to be upgraded by 2020," *Interfax*, February 3, 2012, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ⁹¹ "Tu-22M3 launching a Kh-32 cruise missile," June 27, 2013, available at http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=UtsWTuZQhvQ; David Cenciotti, "New image of a Russian Tu-22M Backfire with cruise missile emerges," *TheAviationist.com*, December 16, 2013, available at http://theaviationist.com/2013/12/16/tu-22-cruise-missiles/; Thomas Newdick, "Russia's Backfire Bomber Is Back!," *WarlsBoring.com*, June 13, 2014, available at https://medium.com/war-is-boring/russias-backfire-bomber-is-back-2618703120b7.
- ⁹² "The New START Treaty," Protocol, Part 1, definition 24, available at http://www.acq.osd.mil/tc/treaties/NST/Protocol/NST_Protocol_Part_One.htm.
- ⁹³ "Russian daily views assignment of long-range missile carrier to anti-ship missions," *BBC Monitoring Former Soviet Union*, October 3, 2012, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- 94 "KH-101/-102," MissileThreat.com, April 5, 2013, available at http://missilethreat.com/missiles/kh-101-102/.
- ⁹⁵ U.S. Department of State, 2005 Adherence to and Compliance with Arms Control, Nonproliferation, and Disarmament Agreements and Commitments, op. cit., p. 61.
- 96 Ibid.
- 97 "H.R. 1735—FY16 National Defense Authorization Bill Subcommittee on Strategic Forces," op. cit.
- ⁹⁸ Hans M. Kristensen and Robert S. Norris, "Russian nuclear forces, 2015," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, May 2015, available at http://bos.sagepub.com/content/early/2015/04/13/0096340215581363.full.pdf+html.
- ⁹⁹ Robert R. Monroe, "A Perfect Storm over Nuclear Weapons," *Air & Space Power Journal*, Vol. 23, No. 3 (Fall 2009), available at http://www.airpower.maxwell.af.mil/airchronicles/apj/apj09/fal09/monroe.html.
- ¹⁰⁰ "About Snezhinsk," *CNCP.ru*, April 2013, available at http://www.cncp.ru/new_site/ng/participants/snezhinsk/snezhinsk1.shtml.
- ¹⁰¹ Central Intelligence Agency, "Russia: Developing New Nuclear Warheads at Novaya Zemlya," *Central Intelligence Agency, Office of Russian and European Analysis*, July 2, 1999, p. 7, available at http://www.foia.cia.gov/sites/default/files/document-conversions/89801/DOC 0001260458.pdf.
- 102 The title of the declassified document was redacted. It is dated June 22, 2000, available at http://nsarchive.gwu.edu/NSAEBB/NSAEBB200/20000622.pdf; Ilya Kramnik, "Nevsky and Novomoskovsk: Two Submarines for Putin," *Sputnik News*, December 12, 2010, available at http://sputniknews.com/analysis/20101215/161784522.html; Andrey Kislyakov, "Does Russia Need a 'Wet' Missile and One More Tank?," *Ria Novosti*, January 19, 2008, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login; "Russian pundit Litovkin argues case of Bulava," *Ekho Moskvy Radio*, July 17, 2009, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login; Schneider, *The Nuclear Forces and Doctrine of the Russian Federation*, op. cit., pp. 407-408.
- 103 Schneider, The Nuclear Forces and Doctrine of the Russian Federation, op. cit., p. 411.
- ¹⁰⁴ Central Intelligence Agency, "Evidence of Russian Development of New Subkiloton Nuclear Warheads [Redacted]," Intelligence Memorandum, August 30, 2000, approved for release October 2005, p. 4, available at http://www.foia.cia.gov/sites/default/files/document_conversions/89801/DOC_0001260463.pdf.
- ¹⁰⁵ Robert M. Gates, "Nuclear Weapons and Deterrence in the 21st Century," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, Washington, D.C., October 28, 2007, available at http://carnegieendowment.org/files/1028 transcrip gates checked.pdf.
- ¹⁰⁶ Jonathan Medalia, *The Reliable Replacement Warhead Program: Background and Current Developments* (Washington, D.C.: Congressional Research Service, July 27, 2009), available at https://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/nuke/RL32929.pdf.

¹⁰⁷ Ronald Reagan, "Remarks in New York, New York, Before the United Nations General Assembly Special Session Devoted to Disarmament," June 17, 1982, available at http://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/ws/?pid=42644.

Chapter 6. Russian Strategy: Expansion, Crisis and Conflict Summary and Way Ahead

Introduction

The previous five chapters have explored contemporary Russian grand strategy, objectives, capabilities and corresponding actions. This chapter will summarize that discussion and offer initial thoughts about its implications for the United States and allies.

Russian President Vladimir Putin has a worldview that differs substantially from that of his Western counterparts and a grand strategy to expand Russia's power and control—necessarily at the expense of others. Putin's worldview is evident in his statement that the collapse and breakup of the Soviet Union was the greatest geopolitical catastrophe of the twentieth century. Russia, in his view, was humiliated in the wake of that devolution. He views the West as the culprit and a continuing threat to his vision for Russia. Putin has often used powerful and even spiritual imagery to convey his messages to the Russian people. For example, in his 2014 annual address to the Russian Federal Assembly, Putin cited the religious significance of Crimea—the place where "Grand Prince Vladimir [born in Kiev circa 956 AD] was baptized before bringing Christianity to Rus." And, he compared the significance of Crimea and Sevastopol to Russia to the "sacral importance" of the "Temple Mount in Jerusalem for the followers of Islam and Judaism." Vladimir Putin and other like-minded Russian leaders appear determined to correct perceived injustices done to Russia. This revisionist agenda is to be accomplished at the expense of the West—in particular, the United States and allies. The evidence for this thesis is apparent from consistencies in Russian leadership statements and Russia's behavior over the past 20 years. As summarized by Secretary of Defense Ashton Carter in October 2015:

Russia has used political, economic, and military tools to undermine the sovereignty and territorial integrity of neighboring countries, flouted international legal norms, and destabilized the European security order by attempting to annex Crimea and continuing to fuel further violence in eastern Ukraine.²

Russian Objectives. Moscow's grand strategy and identified key objectives include: expanding its influence and reestablishing its global role as a multi-regional great power and "Russification" of the near abroad. U.S. leaders should be aware that these objectives are not achievable in an era of peace and stability, but are highly revisionist and confrontational. Russian actions toward these goals, if unchecked, invariably will lead to further crises and conflict with the West. The territorial expansion which is sought by Moscow has been demonstrated clearly in Moldova, Georgia, and Ukraine, and future incursions by Russian military forces could well erupt into a serious confrontation with the West. In fact, with Putin's invasion of Ukraine and Russian military operations in Syria, Russia has demonstrated the potential threat to states from the Baltic to the Black Sea and the Balkans.

Russia has declared repeatedly that it views NATO as its enemy and large-scale military exercises conducted over the past decade have underscored the seriousness of that Russian perspective of NATO. Russia's expansion of influence and military buildup is not limited to its

western flank. Its military activities in the East—for example, in the Kamchatka Peninsula and the Kuril Islands—have understandably alarmed Japan, a key U.S. ally in the Pacific.³ Indeed, in 2014, Russia's military seizure of the Crimean Peninsula and military forces in eastern Ukraine prompted a phone call between Japanese Prime Minister Shinzo Abe and U.S. President Obama. According to reports, the two leaders agreed that Russia's actions were "a threat to international peace and security."⁴

Instruments of Power. In order to further its objectives, Russia has used its multiple instruments of power—military, diplomatic, economic, and Information Warfare (IW)—in an increasingly sophisticated/integrated way in recent contingencies. For example, in the three cases examined—Moldova, Georgia and Ukraine—Moscow has exploited the declared need to intervene and protect enclaves of ethnic Russians who, after the breakup of the Soviet Union, found themselves living in other countries. To varying degrees, these newly independent countries were pulling away from the influence of Moscow. Also in the case studies cited, domestic repression and the employment of IW and Information Operations (IO) were used relatively effectively to incite to action those inclined to side with Russia, to communicate internationally a narrative intended to provide a rationale for Russia's subsequent actions, and to threaten/intimidate those that might oppose those actions. Threats included both direct military threats as well as economic threats, such as the cutoff of energy supplies.

Russian involvement in Moldova, Georgia, and Ukraine has displayed consistent uses of these elements of power. Moscow has improved its execution with each successive incursion. As noted earlier in this report, the evidence is clear that Russian military operations in Georgia and Ukraine were not improvisations, but planned military incursions reflective of Moscow's grand strategy to dominate the post-Soviet space. While this behavior by Russia's leaders may have come as a surprise to Western audiences, representatives from current U.S. allies that were previously members of the Soviet Union and Warsaw Pact have a different perspective. They recently reminded their NATO allies that territorial expansion and aggression has been a consistent aspect of Russian behavior.⁵

The direct use of military power was threatened in the Moldova example and, in the case of Georgia, was limited and demonstrated poor military performance. However, by the time of its 2014 military operations against Ukraine, Moscow had corrected some of its most blatant military deficiencies and operational performance improvements were evident in Russia's military actions in Ukraine and Crimea.

Russia is still rebuilding its conventional forces, which currently are no match for the collective might of NATO's forces. However, Moscow has opted to try to deter any meaningful military interference from the West by threatening nuclear first use as well as by acting quickly to achieve a fait accompli before NATO's slow-moving, deliberative decision-making processes have time to unify and generate any substantive response. Putin seems to understand that, in general, most European states would prefer to avoid confrontation with Russia. In order to further seed disunity among NATO members and others, prolific IW/IO actions are employed to provide a rationale for Russian actions that will be believed by some, help blunt any emerging criticisms of Russian actions, and intimidate and silence those who might openly disagree with Moscow.

Russian military incursions, media propaganda and threats appear to be part of a long-term psychological war against the will and endurance of the West. Moscow's threats and actions are intended to compel other governments to acknowledge Russia's position as a major power broker and hegemon in the former Soviet sphere of influence. In addition, Russia has been forming partnerships with like-minded states, including China, and more recently Syria and Iran,⁶ to oppose Western interests and form a power bloc to compete with the West.

Russian Threats. Direct Russian threats and other expressions of hostility against the West have been prolific. Any country willing to host a U.S. missile defense site—Poland, for example—is faced with numerous threats that it would then become a target for Russian nuclear forces. A September 2015 news report claiming that a relatively small number of U.S. B61 tactical nuclear bombs currently stored at an air base in Germany would soon be exchanged for a like number of upgraded B61s from the United States was met by heated Russian rhetoric. Russian expressions of hostility included the baseless claim that this exchange would be a "violation of the strategic balance in Europe" and would demand a Russian response. One threatened response was the deployment of nuclear-tipped *Iskander* tactical missiles to the Kaliningrad exclave. Of course, security analysts who watch Russian actions closely have commented that Russia likely has already taken this action, perhaps as early as 2013.

Military Exercises. As noted earlier, Putin has boasted openly of his military potential saying, "If I wanted, Russian troops could not only be in Kiev in two days, but in Riga, Vilnius, Tallinn, Warsaw or Bucharest, too." From 1999 to the present, Russian military exercises have provided visible evidence that Moscow considers the United States and NATO as its enemy and is preparing for military conflict—even nuclear, if necessary. Since then, these messages have been communicated numerous times by Russia's conduct during large-scale military exercises close to the border of NATO's Baltic and Central European states. One exercise even included an amphibious landing in an area that was described as representing Poland's northern coastline. In some cases, ostensibly to underscore the severity of the intended threat, Russian military exercises reportedly have included the simulated use of nuclear weapons.

Role of Nuclear Weapons. The public version of the Russian military doctrine of nuclear first use to "de-escalate" a conflict appears to be a key element of Russia's psychological warfare and coercive strategy. To ensure that the West understood that Moscow considered the newly annexed Crimean Peninsula as part of the "homeland," Russian Foreign Minister Lavrov, in July 2014, stated publicly that Crimea had become Russian territory and, therefore, was covered by Russia's military doctrine regarding threats to its territory. Western leaders have not sought confrontation with Russia's Putin, but to avoid conflict. Unfortunately, this ad hoc response to Russian misbehavior may be seen in Moscow as a lack of will in the West to oppose such intimidation and territorial grabs.

Russia's grand strategy, including its nuclear modernization strategy, is not limited to deterrence that is defensive in nature. Russia envisages and prepares for aggression against neighbors to revise post-Cold War boundaries and spheres of influence while deterring any effective NATO response, including with nuclear first-use threats.

Indeed, Russia's military doctrine essentially states that Russia's relative weakness in conventional weapons and forces vis-à-vis the West will be compensated for by modernized

nuclear forces. There are numerous public statements by Russian leaders declaring the importance of modern nuclear weapons and that the modernization of Russian nuclear forces is their highest defense priority. A robust nuclear modernization agenda, routine nuclear threats against the West, and a first-use nuclear "de-escalation" doctrine make Russian nuclear threats a focus of its strategy. Taken cumulatively, Russian nuclear weapon developments over the past 15 years paint an ominous picture that, after decades of Western optimism in this regard, must be taken seriously.

Moscow's robust nuclear modernization programs and military exercises demonstrate that statements in its public military doctrine are not hollow, but are being supported by concrete actions. This extensive modernization program has continued unabated even as Western economic sanctions have taken a toll on the Russian economy. Below is a listing of Russia's current nuclear modernization programs:

- Reported Russian nuclear modernization and development programs for its ICBM force include the following:
 - development of a new, liquid-fueled heavy ICBM which will eventually replace the SS-18 in the 2018-2020 timeframe. Each of these new ICBMs reportedly will be able to deliver 10 to 15 nuclear warheads;
 - modernization and life extension of SS-18 and SS-19 ICBMs which will remain in service until replaced by more modern weapons;
 - production and deployment of road-mobile ICBMs which include the single-warhead missile, the *Topol-M*, and the multi-warhead missile, the RS-24 *Yars*; also the development of another solid-motor, road-mobile, multi-warhead missile, the RS-26 *Rubezh*; and
 - o the announced development of a new rail-mobile ICBM called *Barguzin*.
- Reported modernization of Russia's strategic bomber force includes:
 - existing Tu-160 and Tu-95MS strategic bombers that are being modernized extensively;
 - new production of an advanced version of the Tu-160 which would be capable of carrying a new assortment of cruise missiles and other weapons;
 - the announced development of a new type of strategic nuclear bomber with the goal of production by 2023; and
 - declared plans to develop and produce a new stealth bomber, designated PAK-DA, which is scheduled to enter service in the 2023-2025 timeframe; this stealth bomber could possibly carry a hypersonic weapon, now in development.
- Russia's sea-based leg of the strategic nuclear triad is also being modernized, reportedly including:
 - continued production of Russia's most modern type of *Borei-*class SSBN, each of which can carry 16 *Bulava* SLBMs; reports state that each missile will be able to carry 6-to-10 nuclear warheads; and
 - o development of other improved SLBMs, including the RSM-54 *Sineva* missile and the *Liner*, both can be deployed on existing Delta-IV-class SSBNs.

Nonstrategic Nuclear Forces. In addition to its extensive modernization program for strategic nuclear forces, Russia apparently is enhancing its inventory of non-strategic or tactical nuclear weapons (NSNFs). Russia appears to have abandoned its Presidential Nuclear Initiative (PNI) commitments to eliminate or significantly reduce many types of these weapons and, other than restrictions under the Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces Treaty (which Russia is violating), these weapons are not limited by any formal treaty. The ground-launched *Iskander-M* missile is just one example of Russia's NSNF modernization. Other modernization programs reportedly include air-delivered nuclear weapons and sea-based nuclear weapons.

With this history of its public military doctrine, robust nuclear modernization programs underway, and highly visible military exercises involving simulated nuclear weapon use, Russia's nuclear threats and forces provide cover for non-nuclear military operations meant to expand Russian territory and dominance as mandated by Russia's grand strategy. Under this nuclear cover, Moscow's actions are designed to enlarge its sphere of influence and intimidate former Soviet clients, and warn them against drawing closer to the European Union and NATO.

Arms Control. Russia's arms control agenda clearly plays a role in supporting Russian grand strategy. Russia seeks to limit U.S. military capabilities through legally binding agreements while, at the same time, violating those agreements when doing so furthers important Russian capabilities. As noted earlier, Russian violations are not accidents or minor technical misunderstandings, but calculated decisions to further Moscow's objectives.

Cheating on arms control agreements appears to be a part of Russia's overall strategy. According to reports from Congressional hearings in April 2015, Russia is not complying with a significant number of formal treaties and other commitments. The list of agreements for which Russia is not in compliance includes treaties and agreements on nuclear forces, such as the Intermediate-Range Nuclear Force Treaty (INF) and the PNIs of 1991 and 1992, as well as treaty regimes/conventions for chemical and biological weapons. 11 In addition, the bipartisan Congressional Commission on the Strategic Posture of the United States reported in 2009 that Russia was "apparently" conducting low-yield nuclear tests, in violation of the Comprehensive Nuclear Test Ban Treaty (CTBT). 12 At the same time, the United States has fully complied with the provisions of those nuclear agreements and the U.S. strict "zero yield" interpretation of the CTBT is a restrictive interpretation that is not defined in the treaty and which other signatories apparently do not share. This asymmetry between the United States and Russia regarding compliance with nuclear arms treaties is decidedly one-sided. Russian noncompliance provides unique military benefits to further Russia's nuclear weapons programs while the United States maintains full compliance with restrictive treaty interpretations. In this asymmetric relationship, the United States must take special, sometimes costly, steps to reassure nervous allies and develop effective counters and responses to Russia, which possesses the largest nuclear arsenal in the world.

In addition, Russia's negotiating strategy leading to the New START Treaty, signed in 2010, appears to have provided unique benefits to Moscow at the expense of the United States. For example, under the provisions of the treaty, Russia has increased—not decreased—the number of deployed strategic nuclear warheads and delivery systems, while the United States has been required to reduce the numbers of its treaty-accountable items. According to DoD's report to Congress on its plans to implement the New START Treaty, the United States will have to spend

over \$300 million dollars just to comply with the reductions, inspections, and demonstrations called for by this treaty. 13

Also, Moscow has ceased complying with the Treaty on Conventional Armed Forces in Europe and has not fulfilled its obligations under the Vienna Documents, the 1994 Budapest Memorandum, and the 1987 Missile Technology Control Regime. In summary, Russia has used noncompliance with treaties and other agreements to give itself an advantage in developing, building, and deploying both nuclear and conventional weapons that support Russia's expansionist grand strategy.

In summary, considerable available evidence supports the thesis that Russia's current leaders have a worldview that Russia—the rightful heir of the once powerful Soviet empire—has been greatly wronged by, and is now threatened by the West, and this perceived condition needs to be rectified, even if at great risk and a steep price. A grand strategy to restore lost influence and power has been part of a Russian pattern of behavior for well over a decade. Consistent use of Russia's elements of power are evidenced in Russian behavior in Moldova, Georgia, and Ukraine. And, as of this writing, the struggle in Ukraine continues, and Russia is building up and employing its military capabilities in Syria. 15

Perhaps of greatest concern is the fact that this revisionist agenda is being acted out under the umbrella of prolific nuclear threats against any state that might resist forcefully. Moscow's actions seem determined, and the comprehensive Russian nuclear modernization agenda lends credibility to Russia's declared military doctrine regarding potential nuclear use. Russia's modern non-strategic nuclear weapons appear suited to its limited nuclear first-use doctrine to "deescalate" a crisis. Further, Russia's muscular strategic nuclear force seems intended to deter any serious response from the West to its threatened limited nuclear use. And, as noted, Moscow's arms control strategy and pattern of non-compliance provide asymmetrical advantages for Russia in executing this strategy.

A Way Ahead

Post-Cold War Assumptions Regarding Russia Are Wrong. Three U.S. post-Cold War presidents-Clinton, Bush, and Obama-have eagerly extended to Russia opportunities for cooperation in the hope that Moscow would become a constructive partner in global affairs. Fundamental U.S. planning assumptions have included: (1) the Cold War is over; (2) Russia is a shadow—militarily and economically—of the Soviet Union; (3) military competition between Russia and the West would not be a serious concern for the foreseeable future; and, (4) Russia would comply with arms control treaties. For example, the 2001 Nuclear Posture Review conducted in the first year of the George W. Bush administration had as a key planning assumption that Russia was no longer an enemy. 16 In October 2015, General Philip Breedlove, Supreme Allied Commander in Europe, said that for nearly two decades the U.S. intelligence community has treated Russia as a potential ally, not an adversary, and that the U.S. decision making has reflected that view.¹⁷ Indeed, the Obama administration famously attempted to engage Russia in a constructive and cooperative manner with its "reset" strategy. All three post-Cold War presidential administrations have reached out to Russian leaders in various ways and. until now, have given priority to the pursuit of cooperative relations with Russia and to developing military capabilities and plans for contingencies other than those involving conflicts with Russia.

Need to Rethink the U.S. and NATO's Relationship with Russia. In early September 2015, an editorial in the Russian journal, *Nezavisimaya Gazeta*, stated that Russian Strategic Rocket Forces have conducted "two large-scale exercises which in essence reject the well-known thesis that in a nuclear war, there cannot be a victor." Furthermore, the editors stated, "Russia is preparing for victory in a nuclear war," a shift that is undoubtedly intended to intimidate the West and at best represents a dangerous escalation of rhetoric. ¹⁸ Russian defense analyst, Alexander Golts, tried to capture the lack of a comprehensive response by the United States and its allies to Russian aggression, "The West cannot seem to switch gears and understand that the new Cold War is here to stay." ¹⁹

Clearly, past U.S. planning assumptions that focus on a cooperative relationship between Russia and the West have proven to be invalid, and the U.S. and NATO must now revise those past assumptions and adjust to new and disturbing realities. Both U.S. and NATO leaders have stated so publicly. On May 27, 2015, NATO Secretary General Jens Stoltenberg gave a presentation in Washington, D.C. on contemporary security challenges for NATO. Stoltenberg spoke on the need to adapt to the changed security environment and warned:

The challenges we see coming from the east are clear, and they are coming from a resurgent Russia. Russia's illegal and illegitimate annexation of Crimea and its continued destabilization of Ukraine have brought armed conflict back to Europe. This conflict has already cost over 6,000 lives. There are continuous ceasefire violations, and heavy fighting could flare up at any moment. ... But we cannot look at Russia's aggressive actions in Ukraine in isolation. They are part of a disturbing pattern of Russian behaviour that goes well beyond Ukraine.²⁰

Similarly, in June 2015, during a visit to Poland, Gen. Breedlove spoke publicly about his concern that Russia was not behaving as a responsible nuclear power. He is reported to have stated that, "rhetoric which ratchets up tensions in a nuclear sense is not a responsible behavior."²¹

In July 2015, several senior U.S. military leaders stated that Russia is the top threat to U.S. national security, ²² and in August, 2015, U.S. Secretary of Defense Ashton Carter stated that Russia is a "very, very significant threat." Carter referred to Russia under Vladimir Putin as "an antagonist" and called this a new development that "we need to adjust to and counter."²³

Bottom line. Despite widespread Western expectations of a post-Cold War cooperative relationship, Russia's grand strategy and actions cannot be dismissed as mere bluster for domestic consumption or as insignificant flights of fancy. Overall, Russia's goals and behavior appear to be a formula for further crises and conflict with the West. Of greatest concern is the prospect of misunderstanding, overreach, and escalation, whether intended or unintended.

Recent Russian actions are already changing the calculus of other countries and this dynamic is undermining U.S. efforts toward a stable international order. What, therefore, should the United States do in response to contemporary Russian grand strategy with its corresponding hostile actions toward the United States and its allies? In particular, what should the U.S. prepare to do to deter further Russian acts of aggression and to respond to those actions that are not deterred?

Competing Narratives on the Way Ahead. Two distinct and competing narratives have been offered regarding how the United States should respond to the series of recent Russian incursions. One commentary suggests that Russian military operations, in Syria for example, are "not worth a lot of worry" and that, "The portrayal of Vladimir Putin as a grand chess master, shrewdly rebuilding the Russian empire through strength and wiles, is laughable." The general rationale underlying this narrative is that Russian strategy and its execution reveals incompetence among Russia's top leaders that will collapse as the result of the increasing burdens on an already sick Russian economy and corrupt bureaucracy. The conclusion of this narrative is that the United States need not take actions to shore up its position—military and other—relative to Russia. One such assessment calls the existing U.S. advantage "gigantic" and concludes that: "The United States does not need bold action to shore up its gigantic advantage relative to Russia. It only needs to allow Putin to keep on blundering. It also does not need to engage in a costly arms race, given doubts that Russia can live up to its own military modernization targets." And, "Instead of struggling to cobble together a response to Russian hybrid warfare, NATO should do very little in response."

A driving concern behind this minimalist approach is the specter of provoking Russia and the potential for nuclear escalation. A strong U.S. response to Russian aggression—such as Russian seizure of some portion of Baltic territory—would incur "the costs of conventional fighting" as well as "the risk of a nuclear exchange." A strong response to a Russian attack, "would come as a terrifying shock to Russian leaders" who might "lash out in anger and frustration rather than seeking some way of limiting the damage." As evidence of this potential danger, proponents of this narrative point to the Russian doctrine of nuclear first use. These proponents, by their own logic and recommendations, validate obvious Russian hopes that the West will be deterred from action by Russia's nuclear threats.

The issue that this position raises, of course, is whether relative Western restraint inspires Russian moderation or the greater exploitation of opportunity. Available evidence suggests the latter. To wit, how much more, how much longer, and whom else should the West be willing to give up to Russian expansionism in the hope of avoiding further conflict? Will further Western passivity simply create greater dangers? As Winston Churchill famously said of Neville Chamberlain's choice of conciliatory policies during the late 1930s, "You were given the choice between war and dishonor. You chose dishonor and you will have war." Regarding the potential for future incursions by Russian military forces, noted Russian defense journalist Alexander Golts, commented, "Unfortunately, the West's lack of resolve could embolden Moscow toward further adventurism." 27

A much different narrative is suggested by those who consider Putin and other Russian leaders as more resolute and skillful, learning from and building upon past actions that further Russia's apparent long-term goals. According to one analysis, Russia changed its tactics in Ukraine four times within a year until it found a winning strategy.²⁸ Russian actions have already derailed any prospects of NATO membership for Georgia and Ukraine and returned the Crimean Peninsula to Russian rule. These achievements by Putin are wildly popular with most Russians. According to one report in mid-2015, Putin's approval ratings at home were 80-to-90 percent.²⁹ Putin's track record of using force and violence to further his political goals may be considered crude and outdated by many in the West, but Moscow's persistence, coupled with extremely limited Western opposition, has furthered its strategic agenda, and has generated great concern among America's

allies. For example, in November 2015, the Polish Foreign Affairs Minister, Witold Waszczykowski, exclaimed that with Russian threats looming, Poland cannot tolerate a situation in which half of Europe (i.e., those countries near Russia), are insecure.³⁰

Proponents of a more active response to Russia point to the relative increase in Russian defense spending, even while Moscow is dealing with its current economic crisis. Reportedly, defense spending in 2015 is estimated at 4.2 percent of GDP, up from 3.4 percent in 2014.³¹ This view of Russian persistence and determination leads to a call for a much more active U.S. strategy to deter and respond to further Russian aggression. Such proponents question the premise that Putin is incompetent and the current Russian strategy will become benign in response to Western passivity or collapse on its own.

Allied Anxiety. In the wake of Russia's military adventurism in Moldova, Georgia, and Ukraine, U.S. allies—especially those NATO allies in Central and Eastern Europe—have expressed increasing anxiety over their security. In Lithuania, for example, which borders the Russian exclave of Kaliningrad, apparently takes quite seriously the prospect of a Russian invasion.³² According to one account, a business leader in Lithuania lamented, "I won't live to see the day when Russia is no longer a threat."³³ Residents of other Baltic states, Latvia and Estonia, appear to share similar concerns.

A September 2015 report summarized the views of 22 security professionals and analysts in Estonia and Lithuania. According to that report, most believed that the NATO alliance is moving in the right direction with its Readiness Action Plan in response to potential Russian aggression elsewhere, but that the pace of implementation needs to be accelerated. In addition, they expressed anxiety over "Russia's nuclear saber rattling rhetoric and military exercises in which nuclear weapons were used to restrain NATO's conventional forces." Among potential scenarios of concern is the possibility that Russia would threaten the Baltic States in order to convince the United States to back down in a conflict elsewhere.³⁴

As noted, leaders in Poland also have expressed concern over their security and have called on NATO to deploy more troops to Eastern Europe and establish new, permanent military bases in the eastern region of NATO. According to one report, Poland's president, Andrzej Duda, declared, "We don't want to be the buffer zone. We want to be the real eastern flank of the alliance." Putin's actions clearly have caused NATO's eastern members to worry about the validity of NATO's security guarantees, and have served notice to Russia's neighbors that friendly relations with the West would come at a price.

In August 2014, Matthew Kroenig, Senior Fellow at the Brent Scowcroft Center on International Security, and Walter B. Slocombe, former Under Secretary of Defense for Policy for President Clinton, authored an Atlantic Council report on the relevance of nuclear deterrence for NATO. They concluded that threatened NATO allies want NATO's military, including its nuclear forces, to be so strong that Russia is effectively deterred from any acts of aggression against them. Regarding the views of these allies, they wrote about the need for a NATO deterrence counterstrategy:

An ultimately successful conventional defense [of eastern European allies against Russia] is likely to entail huge costs, especially to the immediate target of the aggression, and take

a long time. The likely immediate victims, which could conceivably include the Baltic states or Poland, might therefore prefer that Russia be deterred not only by the prospect of conventional defeat resulting in their [i.e., NATO members] potentially delayed and destructive "liberation," but also by the possibility that a Russian attack would be met by early nuclear strikes by the United States or other allies.³⁷

Potential for Future Conflict. As sanctions by the West impose economic hardships on Russia, some observers have suggested that Moscow may consider further conquests to try to demonstrate that Russia's actions eventually result in a strategic victory, instead of a humiliating defeat.³⁸ The report summarizing the views of security professionals in Estonia and Lithuania, mentioned earlier, stated that these leaders shared the view that "letting Putin's actions go unanswered was seen as certain to invite new aggression."³⁹

Unless a fundamental change occurs in Russian leadership and strategy, conciliatory actions by the West to avoid confrontation seem likely to present an image of weakness and irresolution, and thereby invite further Russian expansionist policies and belligerence. How then should the West begin to formulate its response to this potential threat? In particular, how should the West neutralize the Russian threat of nuclear first use to "de-escalate" a conflict? Recent reports analyzing Russian incursions have not dealt in a comprehensive manner with this issue. Commentators typically propose either to proceed cautiously and avoid confrontation because of Russian nuclear threats or match Russian threats and actions.⁴⁰ Developing a comprehensive strategy to combat Russia's nuclear first-use strategy is a critical, albeit complex undertaking. A first step is to outline the myriad objectives of an effective strategy to be employed by the United States and allies to confront and negate this threat. The discussion below offers an initial broad outline of suggested objectives for this important first step.

U.S. Objectives in Response to Russian Nuclear Threats

Any strategy considered by the West to respond to and counter threatened nuclear use by Moscow, should emphasize several objectives.

Assure Allies and Friends. While the assurance of allies and deterrence of foes are related functions, the assurance of allies likely requires measures separate from and in addition to those needed to deter foes. The United States will need to assure all of its allies, especially NATO allies in Central and Eastern Europe, that U.S. security guarantees are credible and backed by resolute commitments as well as strong military capabilities. In particular, U.S. and NATO leaders need to take steps to bolster the credibility of NATO's Article V commitment and to ensure that it is nonnegotiable. For this commitment to be credible to the most threatened allies, actions will need to be much more than temporary or symbolic in nature. In June 2014, the Polish news weekly Wprost reported that the Polish Foreign Minister was quoted as saying that the alliance with the United States was "not worth anything ... even harmful because it creates a false sense of security for Poland." If accurate, such views must be addressed effectively to preserve the foundations of alliance.

The United States will also need to take the lead in working constructively with a variety of countries—including friends that are not covered by formal mutual security alliances with the United States and for which the U.S. nuclear umbrella has not been extended formally. Such

countries include: Sweden, Finland, Ukraine, Georgia, Jordan, Israel, the United Arab Emirates, Saudi Arabia, Oman, and others. Effective U.S. assurance efforts will help establish a sense of confidence, cohesion and unity of purpose among U.S. friends and allies.

Deter Further Russian Aggression. Russian leaders have routinely issued nuclear threats against U.S. allies and friends whose actions displease Moscow. Moreover, Russia's aggression has been conducted under the cover of Moscow's public doctrine of nuclear first use. Therefore, a key aspect of a U.S. deterrence strategy should be to communicate credibly to Moscow that neither nuclear threats nor nuclear use, even limited use of nuclear weapons, could possibly result in an outcome that would be tolerable for Russia.

Elements of an effective deterrence strategy for this purpose would likely include the following:

- a credible declaratory strategy: an effective declaratory strategy must communicate to Moscow the existence of firm "red lines" that would demand a forceful and inevitable U.S. and allied response;
- relevant offensive and defensive capabilities that are visible, credible, and consistent with U.S. declaratory statements;
- deterrence by punishment and deterrence by denial: since the decision calculus of Russian leaders may not be evident and may change over time based on a variety of issues (e.g., stakes, context, domestic concerns, etc.), the U.S. strategy to deter and supporting force posture should be comprehensive, adaptable and robust;⁴²
- o forward-deployed defensive capabilities and prompt response capabilities and plans to prevent a fait accompli: the intent is to preclude a rapid Russian success such as its seizure of Crimea. Improved and expanded defensive capabilities, rapid response offensive capabilities based in Central and Eastern Europe, and a robust exercise program would likely be valuable in this regard;
- threatened loss of assets valued highly by senior Russian decision makers: the West's deterrence strategy need not be entirely defensive. Russian actions against U.S. allies should warrant a credible threat to highly valued assets; and
- uncertainty for Moscow over just how, where, and with what capabilities (including military, diplomatic, economic, cyber, and space) the West might implement its response to Russian provocations.

Credible and effective response options. In a future contingency, if Russian behavior against allies is not deterred, symbolic U.S. actions alone following Russian actions could be highly counterproductive. Failure to respond promptly and forcefully in a way that eliminates or diminishes Russian gains would signal that the West lacks resolve to meet its security obligations, stand up to aggression, and employ its capabilities in support of stability and order. Such a signal would likely invite alliance collapse and further provocations from an expansionist Russia. Should Moscow test the resolve of U.S. deterrence and assurance commitments to its allies, response options should be timely and effective. In addition, the United States and NATO must communicate to Moscow that the West has its own strategy to limit escalation and damage.

Currently, the United States and NATO possess highly effective and integrated conventional military capabilities. Regarding nuclear capabilities, however, the comparison of NATO with Russia is quite different. Moscow has embarked on a comprehensive nuclear modernization

agenda while the West has dramatically reduced its nuclear forces and, as a policy, has eschewed any new nuclear capabilities. Russia's modernized nuclear capabilities, including its reported low-yield and low-collateral-damage nuclear weapons, lend credibility to Moscow's military doctrine of limited nuclear first use. Perhaps most importantly, Russian leaders appear to believe to some extent that these capabilities will allow Russia to sidestep the U.S. nuclear deterrent. As such, the West's static nuclear capabilities—somewhat modernized versions of Cold War-era weapons and low profile nuclear exercises—may signal to Moscow's leaders that the West is not prepared to engage in a regional confrontation that threatens to escalate.

Deter Escalation. If the United States and its Western allies are to develop a strategy and capabilities to deter future Russian aggression and nuclear first-use threats, that strategy will also need to include options and capabilities to deter escalation. Escalation control is not a term that has been commonly used in the post-Cold War environment. Some may even view the term as an anachronism from the 70's and 80's. However, if the United States is to assure its allies, and prepare to deter and respond to further Russian aggression, a 21st century approach to escalation control must be part of the strategy. Moscow will need to know that the United States and its allies are prepared to counter Russian threats to NATO countries and other friends and allies, including Russian nuclear first-use threats. To be credible and effective, this strategy is likely to require the development of a range of defensive and offensive capabilities, including nuclear capabilities.

If Russia is determined to see the use of nuclear threats as a trump card that only Moscow holds, then the West must plan and make obvious deterrence, response, and escalation control options that are credible and particularly tailored to Russian leaders. Failure to develop an effective strategy to counter Russian nuclear threats would likely be extremely dangerous and lead to further instability. Russian leaders may see their own rhetoric as validated, and allies of the United States may chart plans for their own security, independent of the United States.

Conclusion

In conclusion, Russia has been at work in executing its grand strategy to expand its territory, power and influence, and to restore the standing lost when the Soviet Union disbanded. In the conduct of this strategy, Russian military incursions are being conducted under the cover of Moscow's nuclear threats and other intimidation tactics intended to support Russian expansionism. These threats are backed by an extensive nuclear modernization program involving both strategic and tactical nuclear weapons.

In the near term, Russian leaders may not intentionally provoke a conflict that could evolve into an extended conventional war with NATO. NATO's conventional military capabilities, once they are moved into positions for their employment, would likely dominate. However, the devastation from a conventional conflict between NATO and Russia would likely be horrific for the countries involved and to the unity of the NATO alliance. And should Russian nuclear first use occur, the potential for further escalation would be a very realistic concern. U.S. and NATO planning and capabilities must be designed to deter such conflicts and, for those contingencies for which deterrence may not be feasible, facilitate escalation control and damage limitation. Developing a comprehensive strategy to deter further adventurism by Moscow, assure allies, limit damage, and control escalation is a topic worthy of further serious study and analysis. Western leaders and

publics have for two decades believed that such concerns were distant Cold War memories. Given Russia's strategic goals and unprecedented nuclear first-use threats, however, a reexamination of U.S. and NATO nuclear policies and deterrence postures is now necessary. Continuous and detailed analyses of these issues was the focus of Western strategic thought during the Cold War, but has notably been lacking or dismissed for decades. Given Russia's grand strategy and recent actions, it is apparent that the need for such strategic thinking did not end with the Cold War. Indeed, it is an urgent and critical task in the unfolding environment.

http://rbth.com/opinion/2013/12/24/russia_has_deployed_missiles_at_europes_boarders_was_it_necessary_32863.html.

¹ Vladimir Putin, "Presidential Address to the Federal Assembly," *Kremlin.ru*, December 4, 2014, available at http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/47173.

² Ashton Carter, "Remarks to the Association of the U.S. Army Sustaining Member Luncheon," Washington, D.C., October 14, 2015, available at http://www.defense.gov/News/News-Transcripts/Transcript-View/Article/623130/remarks-by-secretary-carter-at-the-association-of-the-us-army-sustaining-member.

³ Reuters, "Russia Says Begins Military Exercises in Pacific also Claimed by Japan," *ITAR-TASS*, August 12, 2014, available at http://en.itar-tass.com/russia/744131.

⁴ "Obama, Japan's Abe agree Russia moves in Ukraine threaten world peace," *Reuters*, March 7, 2014, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/03/07/us-ukraine-crisis-obama-abe-idUSBREA2606K20140307.

⁵ Egle Murauskaite and Miles Pomper, "NATO and the Baltics: Regional Views on Deterrence Needs," *Danish Institute of International Studies*, September 17, 2015, p. 4, available at http://www.diis.dk/event/europes-tactical-nuclear-weapons.

⁶ Jonathan Spyer, "Russia in Syria: Putin Fills Strategic Vacuum in the Middle East," *The Australian*, October 3, 2015, available at: http://www.meforum.org/5537/russia-in-syria.

⁷ "Russia Warns of 'Strong Response' to US Nukes in Germany," *Sputnik News*, September 24, 2015, available at http://www.sputniknews.com/russia/20150924/1027438802/russia-us-nukes-reaction.html.

⁸ Steve Gutterman, "Russia has stationed Iskander missiles in western region: reports," *Reuters*, December 16, 2013, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/12/16/us-russia-missiles-idUSBRE9BF0W020131216. Also, Victor Litovkin, "Russia has deployed missiles on Europe's borders: Was it necessary?," *Russia Beyond the Headlines*, December 24, 2013, available at

⁹ "Moscow troops could be in five NATO capitals in two days, boasts Putin: Leader boasted to Ukrainian president about Russian power," *The Daily Mail*, November 18, 2014, available at http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-2761195/Moscow-troops-five-NATO-capitals-two-days-boasts-Putin-Leader-boasted-Ukrainian-president-Russian-power.html.

¹⁰ Zachary Keck, "Russia Threatens Nuclear Strikes Over Crimea," *The Diplomat*, July 11, 2014, available at http://thediplomat.com/2014/07/russia-threatens-nuclear-strikes-over-crimea/.

^{11 &}quot;H.R. 1735—FY16 National Defense Authorization Bill Subcommittee on Strategic Forces," op. cit.

¹² Perry and Schlesinger, et al., *America's Strategic Posture: The Final Report of the Congressional Commission on the Strategic Posture of the United States*, op. cit., p. 83.

¹³ U.S. Department of Defense, Report on Plan to Implement the Nuclear Force Reductions, Limitations, and Verification and Transparency Measures Contained in the New START Treaty Specified in Section 1042 of the National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2012, Department of Defense Report to Congress, April 2014, available at http://archive.defense.gov/documents/New-START-Implementation-Report.pdf.

¹⁴ "H.R. 1735—FY16 National Defense Authorization Bill Subcommittee on Strategic Forces," op. cit.

¹⁵ Spyer, "Russia in Syria: Putin Fills Strategic Vacuum in the Middle East," op. cit.

- ¹⁶ Donald H. Rumsfeld, *Annual Report to the President and the Congress* (Washington, D.C.: Department of Defense, 2002), p. 83.
- ¹⁷ Aaron Mehta, "Gen. Breedlove: Intelligence Community Changing How it Handles Russia," *Defense News*, October 30, 2015, available at http://www.defensenews.com/story/defense/policy-budget/budget/2015/10/30/intel-community-russia-breedlove/74867614/.
- ¹⁸ Goble, "Moscow Preparing for Victory in Nuclear War, Nezavisimaya Gazeta Says," op. cit.
- ¹⁹ Alexander Golts, "The West Blinked First in Syria (Op-Ed)," *The Moscow Times,* September 21, 2015, available at http://www.themoscowtimes.com/opinion/article/the-west-blinked-first-in-syria-op-ed/532207.html.
- ²⁰ Speech by Jens Stoltenberg, NATO Secretary General, at the Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS) in Washington, D.C., "Adapting to a Changed Security Environment," May 27, 2015, available at http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/opinions_120166.htm.
- ²¹ "Russia not acting as responsible nuclear power: NATO commander," *Reuters,* June 17, 2015, available at: http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/06/17/us-ukraine-crisis-nato-russia-idUSKBN0OX2MX20150617.
- ²² Jacqueline Klimas, "Military leaders name Russia as top threat to U.S.," *The Washington Times*, July 21, 2015, available at http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2015/jul/21/military-leaders-name-russia-top-threat-us/?page=all.
- ²³ Kristina Wong, "Pentagon Chief: Russia is a 'very significant threat," *The Hill*, August 20, 2015, available at http://www.thehill.com/policy/defense/251622-pentagon-chief-russia-is-a-very-very-significant-threat.
- ²⁴ Fred Kaplin, "Desperate in Damascus," *Slate*, September 22, 2015, available at http://www.slate.com/articles/news_and_politics/war_stories/2015/09/vladimir_putin_sending_russian_troops_to_syri a_russia_is_intervening_out.html.
- ²⁵ Joshua Rovner, "Dealing with Putin's Strategic Incompetence," *WarOnTheRocks.com*, August 12, 2015, available at http://warontherocks.com/2015/08/dealing-with-putins-strategic-incompetence/.
- ²⁶ Rovner, "Dealing with Putin's Strategic Incompetence," op. cit.
- ²⁷ Golts, "The West Blinked First in Syria (Op-Ed)," op. cit.
- ²⁸ Michael Kofman, "Putin's Strategy is Far Better Than You Think," *WarOnTheRocks.com*, September 7, 2015, available at http://warontherocks.com/2015/09/putin-is-a-far-better-strategist-than-you-think/.
- ²⁹ Ibid.
- ³⁰ Robert Mazurek, "Waszczkkowski: Poland Wants Full NATO Protection," *Polish News Bulletin*, November 19, 2015, available at http://search.proquest.com/professional/login.
- ³¹ Kofman, "Putin's Strategy is Far Better Than You Think," op. cit.
- ³² Gregory Feifer, "Preparing for War in Lithuania," *Foreign Affairs*, March 10, 2015, available at: https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/russian-federation/2015-03-10/preparing-war-lithuania.
- 33 Ibid.
- ³⁴ Murauskaite and Pomper, "NATO and the Baltics," op. cit., pp. 2-3.
- ³⁵ "We don't want to be a mere buffer zone: New Polish president calls for more NATO troops," *RT*, August 13, 2015, available at: http://www.rt.com/news/312401-poland-nato-buffer-zone/.
- ³⁶ Kofman, "Putin's Strategy is Far Better Than You Think," op.cit. Also see, Kurt Guthe, *NATO Nuclear Reductions* and the Assurance of Central and Eastern European Allies (Fairfax, VA: National Institute Press, 2013), pp. 7-8.
- ³⁷ Matthew Kroenig and Walter B. Slocombe, "Why Nuclear Deterrence Still Matters to NATO," *Atlantic Counci*l, August 14, 2014, available at http://www.atlanticcouncil.org/publications/issue-briefs/why-nuclear-deterrence-still-matters-to-nato.
- ³⁸ Ilan Berman, "Paradise Lost in Crimea," *Foreign Affairs*, September 9, 2015, available at https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/ukraine/2015-09-08/paradise-lost-crimea.

- ³⁹ Murauskaite and Pomper, "NATO and the Baltics," op. cit., p. 4.
- ⁴⁰ Robbie Gramer, "How Should NATO Counter Putin's Nuclear Threats?," *Newsweek*, July 13, 2015, available at http://www.newsweek.com/how-should-nato-counter-putins-nuclear-threats-353180. See also, Rovner, "Dealing with Putin's Strategic Incompetence," op. cit.
- ⁴¹ Associated Press, "Leaked Tape Reveals Polish Foreign Minister Considers U.S. Alliance Worthless," *The Moscow Times*, June 22, 2014, available at http://www.themoscowtimes.com/news/article/leaked-tape-reveals-polish-foreign-minister-considers-us-alliance-worthless/502330.html.
- ⁴² Keith B. Payne and Thomas Scheber (contributing authors), "An Adaptable Nuclear Force for the 2030+ Security Environment," in Clark Murdock et al., *Project Atom: A Competitive Strategies Approach to Defining U.S. Nuclear Strategy and Posture for 2025-2050* (Washington, D.C.: Center for Strategic and International Studies, May 2015), pp. 71-88.

Russian Strategy: Expansion, Crisis and Conflict, takes a comprehensive and clear-eyed look at contemporary Russian goals, instruments of power and military operations. It presents a sobering report: the divergence between our hopes and expectations for the post-Cold War world and the stark realities of Russian strategy could not be more disturbing. According to General Philip Breedlove, NATO's Supreme Allied Commander, for most of the past two decades US intelligence has treated Russia as a potential ally and US decisions regarding Russia have reflected that view. Given what we now know to be true, to continue on that path would go down in history as a monumental failure of intelligence and leadership.

John S. Foster, Jr.

This study is the most comprehensive, detailed, and documented analysis of Putin's strategy and tactics for recreating some semblance of the Russian empire in Eurasia for both offensive reasons, i.e., to expand Russian power, and defensive, even paranoid, reasons, i.e., to shield Putin's feudalistic authoritarian regime from Western influences. Its subjects range from the use of information warfare and political-business corruption to gain influence in former provinces and satellites to the use of nuclear threats to intimidate the West and to deter it from interfering in this project. The presentation of the record of such nuclear threats and the doctrines and weapons underlying them is particularly impressive...and disturbing.

Fritz W. Ermarth

Occasionally the United States needs to say what it means, and really to mean what it says. The Article V commitment to common defense in the NATO Treaty of 1949 is precisely one such bearer of good news for World Order, but it is not good news for Vladimir Putin. As this unparalleled and detailed study of contemporary Russian strategy demonstrates so well, good order in Eastern Europe and the northern tier of states in the Middle East is exactly what Russia is targeting today. It is time, if not already rather late for us to say "no further," and to mean it! This study is an important step in that direction.

Colin S. Gray

This latest monograph from National Institute presents an abundance of open source evidence, including from many Russian publications. It is persuasive in telling us that the prevalent Western post-Cold War hopes and expectations that Russia would be a cooperative partner in world affairs cannot stand against the reality of Putin's Russia. The new reality points inevitably to serious dangers for the Western alliance and the need to reorient US and NATO policies away from their idealistic moorings.

Robert G. Joseph

Russian Strategy: Expansion, Crisis and Conflict is a powerful and persuasive exposition on Russia's aspirations to secure a "post-Soviet space" or sphere of influence. In the pursuit of that goal, Russia blatantly violates international norms, arms control obligations and international law. Exhaustively researched by long-time experts on Russia's foreign policy, strategy and force structure, the authors provide extensive details and examples of Russia's revisionist goals and policies. Here is a compelling case that Russia is striving for dominance via a combination of military (conventional and nuclear), political and economic tactics, often referred to as "hybrid warfare," and violations of its legal obligations. This is a realistic and stark picture, one that will require a new deterrence message and new capabilities to effectively counter. It is an important contribution to our understanding of contemporary Russia.

Guy B. Roberts